Macartan Humphreys Raul Sanchez de la Sierra Peter van der Windt **Social and economic impacts of Tuungane** Final report on the effects of a communitydriven reconstruction programme in the Democratic Republic of Congo March 2014

Impact Evaluation Report 7



International Initiative for Impact Evaluation

About 3ie

The International Initiative for Impact Evaluation (3ie) was set up in 2008 to meet growing demand for more and better evidence of what development interventions in lowand middle-income countries work and why. By funding rigorous impact evaluations and systematic reviews, and by making evidence accessible and useful to policymakers and practitioners, 3ie is helping to improve the lives of people living in poverty.

3ie Impact Evaluations

3ie-supported impact evaluations assess the difference a development intervention has made to social and economic outcomes. 3ie is committed to funding rigorous evaluations that include a theory-based design, use the most appropriate mix of methods to capture outcomes and are of use in complex development contexts.

About this report

3ie accepted the final version of this report, *Social and economic impacts of Tuungane: final report on the effects of a community-driven reconstruction programme in eastern Democratic Republic of Congo*, as partial fulfilment of requirements under grant OW2.232. The content has been copyedited and formatted for publication by 3ie. Given unavoidable constraints at the time of publication, a few of the tables or figures may be less than optimal. All content is the sole responsibility of the authors and does not represent the positions of 3ie, its donors or its Board of Commissioners. Any errors and omissions are the sole responsibility of the authors. All affiliations of the authors listed in the title page are those that were in effect at the time the report was accepted. Any comments or queries should be directed to the corresponding author, Macartan Humphreys at macartan.humphreys@columbia.edu.

Funding for this impact evaluation was provided by 3ie's donors, which include Ukaid, the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation, Hewlett Foundation and 12 other 3ie members that provide institutional support. A complete listing is provided on the 3ie website at <u>http://www.3ieimpact.org/about-us/3ie-members/</u>.

Suggested citation: Humphreys, M, Sanchez de la Sierra, R, van der Windt, P, 2014. Social and economic impacts of Tuungane: final report on the effects of a communitydriven reconstruction programme in the Democratic Republic of Congo, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 7, March 2014. New Delhi: International Initiative for Impact Evaluation (3ie)

3ie impact evaluation report series executive editors: Jyotsna Puri and Beryl Leach Managing editors: Paromita Mukhopadhyay and Howard White Assistant managing editor: Kanika Jha Production manager: Lorna Fray Assistant production manager: Rajesh Sharma Copy editor: Ali Brownlie Bojang Design: John F McGill Printer: Via Interactive Cover photo: Birindwa Pascal

© International Initiative for Impact Evaluation (3ie), 2014

Social and economic impacts of *Tuungane*: final report on the effects of a community-driven reconstruction programme in the Democratic Republic of Congo

Macartan Humphreys Columbia University

Raul Sanchez de la Sierra Columbia University

Peter van der Windt Columbia University

> 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 7 March 2014



Acknowledgements

We have many people to thank for their input to this document and its design.

At the International Rescue Committee (IRC), for their critical contributions, many thanks go to the Head of Research Jeannie Annan and her predecessor Jodi Nelson, Research and Evaluation Advisor Tom Shaw and Charles Lor before him, and Sheree Bennett. Project directors provided tremendous insight: we thank François Defourny, Sophie Dieselhorst, Linda Ehrichs, Jana Frey, and Liz McBride especially. Alyoscia D'Onofrio and Brian Sage provided critical strategic advice at key moments and Jo Abbott was an early supporter of this work at the UK Department for International Development (DFID). We thank her for her vision.

Tuungane area coordinators, evaluation and project staff have also been very generous. We thank especially Deogracias Mulewa, Jean Paul Zibika and Vera Quina. Thanks for support in critical moments to Ciarán Donnelly and Muriel Tschopp. We are deeply indebted to Gauthier Marchais for his invisible and invaluable work and to Genevieve Leroy for her wonderful contributions. Our warm appreciation goes to Professor Chimanuka Bantuzeko and Professor Gabriel Kalaba who led the data collection efforts in the field.

We are deeply indebted to the extraordinary team of enumerators who implemented the complex instruments and protocols used in the most difficult conditions. Specifically, we would like to thank: Aimable Amani Lameke, Assani Mwanambele, Willy Bahiga Muderhwa, Felly Banza, Mapendo Bashwira Esperance, Pole Pole Bazuzi Christian, Pascal Bini Shalukoma, Pascal Birindwa Mushengezi, Luc Bisimwa Ciza, Sylvain Bura Sanzwe, Sudi Bushiri Fabrice, Jean Luc Byaterana Ndatabaye, Cris Byoshi Batimanwa, Jeanne Bibi Chane, Andre Cishugi Rudahaba, Desire Cizungu Bazibuhe, Kawama Culu, Pascaline Furaha Kashusha, Christine Furha Amani, Jacques Ishara Maroyi, Edison Kabangu Mutuza, Esperance Kabumba Bapolisi, François Kabunda, John Kalala, François Kalindula, Mika Kalunda, Jacques Kambulu, Robince Kamena, Jean-Jacques Kamushi Ntawiha, Emmanuel Kandate Musema, Jean Marie Kankwende, Guy Kanyinda, Jean Pierre Katayi Kasongo, Venant Katuyu Musuhuke, Stella Kibunda Katamanga, Sylvie Kinja Mulumeoderhwa, Solange Kiwilo Kwambeya, Janvier Koko Kirusha, Freddy Koleramungu Zabandora, Eustache Kuliumbwa Lulego, Andres Lenge, Sylvain Limbisa, Andre Lisongomi, Simeon Lukeno Bikanaba, Cora Lukube, Stephane Lumbu Maliba, Lumbo Lungumbu Papy, Bertine Lusagila Imani, Floribert Lwaboshi Nyamuhirwa, Daniel Malebwe, Dieudonné Masol, Christian Mastaki Mugaruka, Junior Matekete Mali, Julien Mboyo, Serge Mbundo, Eric Marcel Mbuya Wa Panga, Denis Mumba Kisunka, Dieudonné Mundala Mundala, Henriette Mupumba, Andre Murhula Nyamuhari, Alfonse Musau Kovo, Edmond Mutombo, Marie Louise Mwamini Mugalihiya, Jeannot Mwanza, Yvette Nafete Merimeri, Jeef Ngosa, Jacques Nzibonera Chance, Luc Ombeni Bashwira, Zack Onombe, Richard Rashidi, Sylvie Runiga Ombeni, Salomon Salumu Kombi, Marie Santa Katuyu, Alliance Shukuru Bahogwerhe, Alain Simba Delimena, Serge Songa Songa, Freddy Tshiza, Gerard Tukumbi Ramazani, Omambo Wembi Gerome and Job Yav.

Much support has also come from the University of Columbia. We thank Caroline Peters for a million things; Eric Mvukiyehe for piloting many survey questions at baseline; Simon Collard-Wexler for piloting key endline questions; Grant Gordon for piloting the behavioural measures (and a lot more besides) and the Institute for Social and Economic

Research team of Andrew Ratanatharathorn, Kristen Van Leuven and Tiffany Kim for keeping things straight. We thank members of the Contemporary African Political Economy Research Seminar, as well as participants at the Bukavu 2010 summer workshop and the Columbia Center for the Study of Developing Strategies social cohesion workshop in 2011. Other colleagues we thank for generous advice are Don Green, Kosuke Imai, Jake Bowers, Chris Udry and Chris Blattman.

We acknowledge generous financial support for the University of Columbia's role from 3ie and thank in particular Annette Brown, Minna Madhok, Arun Virk and Howard White. Thanks to DFID for funding key elements of the implementation of the research through IRC. Macartan Humphreys thanks the Trudeau Foundation for support during the analysis phase of this project.

Most of all we thank the many thousands of Congolese respondents who gave their time voluntarily in the hope that, by providing information, they can contribute to the design of better development work in their areas. We hope this will be the case.

Finally, we note that this document draws extensively from text we produced for our report *Social and economic impacts of Tuungane* (Humphreys, M, De La Sierra, R S, and Van Der Windt, P, 2012. *Social and economic impacts of Tuungane. Final report on the effects of a community driven reconstruction program in eastern Democratic Republic of Congo*, New York: Columbia University).

Abstract

We assessed the impacts of a large randomised community-driven reconstruction (CDR) programme implemented in eastern Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC). The programme sought to improve welfare and to strengthen local cohesion and local governance capacity. We found that, although the programme was well implemented, the effects of the programme on the economic well-being and on the socio-political attitudes and behaviours of populations were weak at best. These null findings are broadly in line with results from other studies but contradict some of the strong claims made on behalf of the CDR model.

The programme: The evaluation examined the impact of the *Tuungane* programme.¹ *Tuungane* has been working since 2007 in 1,250 war-affected villages with a targeted beneficiary population of approximately 1.78 million people. Over this period, *Tuungane* organised the election of village committees as well as training in leadership, good governance and social inclusion. Elected committees worked with populations to select and implement development projects. The theory behind the intervention was that training, coupled with exposure to, and practice in, accountable governance could produce learning by doing and could bring about change in local accountability and social cohesion.

Assessing impact: This research, mounted in partnership with the International Rescue Committee (IRC) and CARE International, sought to measure whether these objectives were met. To measure causal effects we employed the method of randomised intervention. The *Tuungane* communities were randomly selected through public lotteries from a larger pool of potential participating communities. In addition, among a subsample of those selected, a random subset of communities implemented a variation of the programme in which community development committees were not required to have gender parity.

Innovations in measurement: The core behavioural measures were generated through the introduction of an entirely new and distinct unconditional cash transfer scheme (RAPID), in which both treatment and control villages were selected to receive block grants of US\$1,000, which they could manage as they saw fit. We then examined differences in the ways treatment and control communities managed these new funds.

Findings on implementation: While the quality of implementation was not the focus of this research, our data confirmed that *Tuungane* was successful in implementing a large number of projects in the target areas, that the projects were in line with the preferences of the populations and that the populations reported high levels of exposure to project activities and satisfaction with the project outcomes.

Findings on impacts: On most measures we failed to find evidence that these positive experiences with the intervention led to behavioural changes. In general, we found for many local governance measures outcomes were strong in both control and treatment areas. For example, close to half of all RAPID committees were selected through electoral procedures, yet the likelihood of using elections was as great in non-*Tuungane* as in *Tuungane* areas. *Tuungane* communities included more women on committees to manage RAPID funds but the substantive difference was weak. There was also some

¹ *Tuungane* means 'Let's join together' in Swahili.

weak evidence for improvements in a survey-based measure of trust. There was little evidence of positive economic effects and some (generally scattered) evidence suggesting adverse effects.

Findings on gender provisions: We provided a small set of results on the effects of mandatory women's participation. We found that even without a requirement of gender parity, women comprised approximately 30 per cent of the committee members. This suggested that the gender parity requirement was not needed to ensure that there was a degree of representation. Rather, it increased the numerical strength of women on committees. There was evidence that the inclusion requirement resulted in different project selection, although differences did not reflect differences between the stated preferences of men and women in the population. We found no evidence of positive changes in attitudes towards the roles and responsibilities of women as a result of the gender parity requirement.

Implications: Our null findings are broadly in line with results from other studies that evaluated CDR projects but contradict some of the strong claims made on behalf of the CDR model. These findings suggest that there is need to reassess the effectiveness of the CDR model and the theory of change behind it.

Key questions raised by the evaluation include:

- Is the scale of CDR interventions well calibrated? Although the temporal and spatial coverage of this project was very great, the *per capita* investments were small.
- Is it possible, or appropriate, to change power structures without introducing material changes in power relations? The current theory relies largely on demonstration effects, but these may not be sufficient.
- Are CDR programmes pitched at the right level to effect change in governance structures? Governance problems may be more muted at local levels than at higher levels; indeed, that is one rationale for employing CDR programmes in the first place.

The results also suggest that external efforts to empower women by mandating their presence on village committees may not be effective. Finally, these results highlight the need to clarify the rationale for employing CDR models. We emphasise that, even if CDR does not transform structures of accountability, this does not imply that CDR is not an effective way to disburse funding in an accountable manner. Yet clarity regarding the most appropriate rationale is critical, since these different rationales can have different implications for the appropriate scale of funding made available through the CDR mechanism.

Contents

Acknowledgements	iii
Abstract	. v
Contents	vii
Abbreviations and acronyms	. x
1. Introduction	. 1
2. Context	. 2
2.1 The community-driven development/community-driven reconstruction model and	b
evidence from other contexts	. 2
3. Description of intervention and theory of change	. 3
3.1 Goals of the programme	. 3
3.2 What did Tuungane do?	. 5
3.3 How large is <i>Tuungane</i> ?	. 7
4. Programme implementation	11
5. Strategy	18
5.1 Measurement strategy: description of RAPID programme and measures	18
5.2 Calculation and presentation of results	19
5.3 Mean effects and average indices	21
6. Main results	22
6.1 Results: governance	22
6.2 Results: social cohesion	47
6.3 Results: welfare	50
6.4 Results: effects of gender parity variation	60
7. Further analysis	62
7.1 Robustness	62
7.2 Heterogeneous effects	65
8. Conclusions and recommendations	72
Appendix A: Sample	78
Appendix B: Survey instrument(s)	79
Appendix C: Power calculations	88
Appendix D: Study design and methods	93

List of tables, figures and items

Table 1 Primary hypotheses	4
Table 2 The RAPID process	19
Table 3 Attendance	24
Table 4 Interventions	24
Table 5 Selection mechanisms	25
Table 6 Influence of <i>Tuungane</i> on selection mechanisms	26
Table 7 Male dominance in committees	26
Table 8 Tuungane effect on committee composition	27
Table 9 Tuungane effect on public goods provision	28
Table 10 Duties of political leaders	29
Table 11 Free to participate	29
Table 12 Duties of citizens to participate	31
Table 13 Presence of accountability mechanisms	33
Table 14 Complaints (privately expressed)	34
Table 15 Influence of <i>Tuungane</i> on citizen complaints regarding RAPID	35
Table 16 Existence and quality of accounting	36
Table 17 Level of knowledge of health facts	38
Table 18 Seeking support from external actors	39
Table 19 Knowledge of project amount	40
Table 20 Willingness to seek information	41
Table 21 Traceability of money	44
Table 22 Proportion of respondents who received transfers from RAPID	44
Table 23 Mean deviation of benefits distributed	45
Table 24 <i>Tuungane</i> effect on dominance of chiefs and of men	46
Table 25 Distribution of benefits	48
Table 26 Distribution of benefits to migrants	48
Table 27 Trust	49
Table 28 Presence of cleavages	49
Table 29 Inter-village cooperation: willingness to cooperate	50
Table 30 Household income	51
Table 31 Respondent productivity (hours)	52
Table 32 Household annual agricultural production	53
Table 33 Household assets	54
Table 34 Wall quality (share households with high-quality walls)	54
Table 35 Days of attendance at school (last two weeks)	55
Table 36 Sickness during the last two weeks	56
Table 37 Rate of accessing services (per month use)	56
Table 38 Summary table	74
Table 39 Distribution of measures across units	78

Figure 1 Units and measures	6
Figure 2 VDC projects by territory and sector	8
Figure 3 Geographic distribution of <i>Tuungane</i> projects	10
Figure 4 Reading tables	21
Figure 5 Distribution of number of meeting attendees	23
Figure 6 Meeting attendees as a function of village size	23
Figure 7 Health information	37

Figure 8 Health knowledge	. 38
Figure 9 Villager knowledge of project funds	
Figure 10 Amount verifiable	. 42
Figure 11 Amount not traceable, by chefferie	. 43
Figure 12 Proportion of beneficiaries	. 45
Figure 13 Household income in the last two weeks (US\$)	. 51
Figure 14 Productive hours, by gender	. 51
Figure 15 Access to services	. 58
Figure 16 Share of women on VDC committees in areas without a gender parity	
requirement	. 60
Figure 17 Power calculation	. 89
Figure 18 Distribution of missing data by <i>chefferie</i>	. 92
Figure 19 Timing of research implementation relative to project implementation	. 98

Item 1 Have populations heard of <i>Tuungane</i> ?	13
Item 2 What was <i>Tuungane</i> ? Views from the field	14
Item 3 Attendance rates (share attending at least one meeting)	15
Item 4 Voting rates	15
Item 5 Community contribution rates	15
Item 6 Project preferences and project choices	16
Item 7 Majority preference and project selection	17
Item 8 Use of the Tuungane projects	17
Item 9 Project selection according to gender parity	61
Item 10 <i>Tuungane</i> and attitudes to women and governance	62
Item 11 Gender parity and attitudes to women and governance	62
Item 12 Robustness	64
Item 13 Groups for heterogeneous effects	65
Item 14 Heterogeneous treatment by province, violence and wealth level	68
Item 15 Heterogeneous treatment by cohesion, new inhabitants and NGO presence a	nd
isolation	69
Item 16 Heterogeneous treatment by individual level characteristics	71
Item 17 Accounting for null effects	75
Item 18 Description of RAPID to communities (script used by teams during general	
assembly)	79
Item 19 Data collection instruments	83
Item 20 Data availability and targets: village count	88
Item 21 Data availability and targets: survey count	90
Item 22 Balance	95
Item 23 Beliefs about selection process	96

Вох

In their own words: a random sample of messages to Tuungane from survey	
respondents	. 12

Abbreviations and acronyms

CDD	community-driven development
CDR	community-driven reconstruction
CDC	community development committee
DFID	Department for International Development (UK
	Government)
DRC	Democratic Republic of Congo
IDP	internally displaced person
IRC	international Rescue Committee
LLU	lowest-level units
NGO	non-governmental organisation
RAPID	Recherche-Action sur les Projets d'Impact pour le
	Développement (Action Research on Impact
	Projects for Development)
VDC	village development committee
watsan	water and sanitation

1. Introduction

Community-driven development and community-driven reconstruction (CDD and CDR) programmes have become major tools used to support local development. The World Bank, for example, reports the rise of this sector in its own portfolio, with an average US\$1.3 billion a year in lending between 2000 and 2008. In 2008 alone CDD accounted for US\$1.9 billion in loans (Mansuri and Rao 2013). However, the evidence for the effectiveness of this approach is weak. One review by Mansuri and Rao (2004) found mixed evidence that community-driven development programmes strengthen the targeting of beneficiaries, enhance service delivery and improve sustainability, and no evidence as yet that the participatory nature of CDR generates beneficial outcomes. An observational study by Khwaja (2004) found that community participation in some types of decisions is associated with weaker performance, while Olken (2007) found that (increased) community oversight did little to reduce corruption in Indonesia. Other work claims that development interventions are unlikely to alter fundamental structures or that, perversely, they may create dependency (Moyo 2009).

A new generation of rigorous impact evaluations of the CDR approach is now underway to address these questions. One of the first of this kind was conducted in the context of another DFID-funded IRC CDR programme in Liberia (Fearon, Humphreys and Weinstein, 2009). Other major evaluations have taken place in Afghanistan and Sierra Leone.

We describe here results from an assessment of the impacts of *Tuungane*, a major CDR programme implemented in eastern Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC). The programme, funded by the UK government and implemented by the International Rescue Committee (IRC) and CARE International between 2007 and 2011, was designed both to support economic recovery and to improve the quality of local governance and social cohesion. This research sought to measure whether these objectives were met.

In order to measure the effects of *Tuungane*, our research used a method of randomised intervention that allowed us to observe a set of non-*Tuungane* communities that were similar (in expectation) to the *Tuungane* communities in every respect except for the presence of the programme. Technically, these are the control communities. In all, 280 communities were assigned to treatment conditions (that is, exposure to the *Tuungane* project) through public lotteries, while the remaining 280 were not (the control communities)². In each of these areas the programme organised the election of development committees to oversee the implementation of development projects. These committees, by design, comprised equal numbers of men and women. In a randomly sampled subset of areas, however, a variation of the programme was introduced in which community development committees were not required to have gender parity, enabling the assessment of the effects of gender parity on outcomes.

Our analysis produced, for the most part, little evidence of effects on social and economic outcomes. Whenever research produces null results there is a natural question about whether the non-findings reflect a reality of weak effects or reflect shortcomings in research design or implementation. We believe that, in general, the research design and implementation was strong in this case. However, we encourage readers to pay particular attention to the elements of the programme studied (only early economic

² Although, for reasons described below, not all of these 280 were part of the final frame.

projects were implemented), the measurement strategy (a reliance on a naturalistic behavioural exercise in which populations sought to solve a real collective action problem) and possible threats to the validity of results.

We discuss the context in which *Tuungane* was implemented in Section 2. Section 3 describes the programme strategy and Section 4 describes the implementation. Section 5 describes our evaluation strategy and Section 6 provides the main results, reporting the estimated impacts of the intervention on a series of social and economic outcomes. This section includes a short analysis of the effects of one element of programme design on attitudes regarding the rights and roles of women. Section 7 provides a set of robustness tests. Section 8 concludes and provides recommendations. The appendixes describe the research strategy and the strengths and weaknesses of the approach used.

2. Context

2.1 The community-driven development/community-driven reconstruction model and evidence from other contexts

Many development groups in post-conflict areas throughout the developing world implement the model of CDD or CDR. The World Bank reports the rise of this sector in its own portfolio, with US\$1.3 billion a year in lending in 2000–2008 directed towards about 50 CDD projects. In 2008, CDD accounted for US\$1.9 billion in loans. CDR programmes have been particularly popular in areas emerging from conflict, including Afghanistan, Liberia, Sierra Leone, Rwanda, Bosnia and Herzegovina, and Aceh. Advocates argue that the model is strong and effective. The World Bank claims, for example, that 'CDD operations produce two primary types of results: more and better-distributed assets, and stronger, more responsive institutions'.

Until recently, the popularity of the model notwithstanding, there has been little evidence of the impacts of CDR programmes (Mansuri and Rao 2004). Moreover, the basic principle behind CDR, that exposure to good governance practices over the course of a couple of years can alter social behaviour, runs largely counter to classic accounts of the determinants of social behaviour that emphasise structural and slow-moving features. For example, see discussions in Putnam (1993), Bowles and Gintis (2004) or Nunn (2008). More recently, however, there have been a number of studies examining the social and economic effects of these programmes. These studies have painted a mixed picture. In their study of a CDR programme in Liberia, Fearon et al. (2009) found little or no evidence for economic impacts but some positive evidence for an effect of CDR on the ability of communities to collectively solve problems. Casey et al. (2011) examined a CDR programme in Sierra Leone and found evidence of economic effects (many of which were on outputs rather than outcomes) but no evidence of any social effects. The economics investments they examined amount to about US\$5 per person a year, which, while still small, is five times larger than the village development committee (VDC) investments examined here. Barron et al. (2009) also found economic effects but no social impacts of a CDR programme in Aceh. That programme had grants of about US\$20 per capita a year in conflict affected regions. Final results from a major study in Afghanistan are not yet available, although initial results suggest that the introduction of committees in itself does not improve local governance, but that the existence of these committees can still provide a tool for implementing future programmes. An overall assessment of this emerging literature suggests uneven performance of the CDR model and that the claims made on its behalf are not strongly supported.

3. Description of intervention and theory of change

3.1 Goals of the programme

As stated in the original project description document, the aims of the *Tuungane* programme were:

...to improve the stability and quality of life for communities in eastern DRC through structured, participatory, and inclusive collective action. By establishing and strengthening participatory local governance committees [the programme aims...] to improve the understanding and practice of democratic governance, improve citizens' relationships with local government, and improve social cohesion and thereby communities' ability to resolve conflict peacefully. The conduit to achieve these purposes will be village-level and community-level projects that themselves will contribute to socio-economic rehabilitation as DRC moves into a post-conflict and development period (IRC, 2006).

From these broad goals in 2007 the research team and IRC jointly formed a set of specific primary hypotheses.³ A broader set of secondary hypotheses, relating to variations in implementation, heterogeneous effects, contextual factors, unintended consequences, behavioural outcomes and measurement strategies, are described in the final Outcomes and Data Sources (ODS) design document.⁴ The primary hypotheses are shown in Table 1 below, alongside a reference to tables in this report that provide evidence in support of, or against, the hypotheses.

In this report we provide results on key measures to test these primary hypotheses as well as a set of related behavioural hypotheses that capture further dimensions of the quality of local governance. We organise our presentation by theme rather than by hypothesis number, first examining impacts on five dimensions of governance, then examining impacts on social cohesion and on welfare.

³ <u>http://www.columbia.edu/~mh2245/DRC/DRC_DESIGN.pdf</u>

⁴ http://cu-csds.org/wp-content/uploads/2011/03/20110304-ODS-REGISTRATION.pdf

Table 1 Primary hypotheses

#	Category	Hypothesis	Table(s)	
H1	Cohesion	Individuals in <i>Tuungane</i> communities will exhibit higher levels of acceptance of others into their communities.	Table 25–27	
H2	Cohesion	Individuals in <i>Tuungane</i> communities will exhibit higher levels of trust in other members of their communities.	Table 27	
H3	Cohesion /participation	<i>Tuungane</i> communities will be more willing to contribute time and effort individually to collective goods.	Table 9	
H4	Cohesion	<i>Tuungane</i> target communities will be more likely to work together to solve local development problems.	Table 28	
H5	Accountability	Communities will be more proactive in seeking support from local government and NGOs for community initiatives and the private sector.	Table 18	
H6	Cohesion	Villages in <i>Tuungane</i> communities will have a greater propensity to work collectively with other villages to address development challenges.	Table 29	
H7	Participation	Individuals in <i>Tuungane</i> communities will report a greater sense of a right to take part in local decisions.	Table 4 Table 10 Table 11	
H8	Participation	Individuals in <i>Tuungane</i> communities will report a greater sense of obligation to take part in local decisions.	Table 12	
H9	Transparency	Individuals in <i>Tuungane</i> communities will report greater knowledge about local decision-making processes and outcomes.	Table 17 Table 19 Table 20	
H10	Accountability	Individuals in <i>Tuungane</i> communities will report an increased willingness to hold traditional and political leaders accountable.	Table 13 Table 14 Table 15	
H11	Participation	Individuals in <i>Tuungane</i> communities are more likely to believe that local leaders should be elected rather than selected through an alternative mechanism.	Table 5 Table 6	
H12	Welfare	Access to community utilities and infrastructure, including those not directly supported by <i>Tuungane</i> , will be greater in <i>Tuungane</i> communities. [As evidenced by improved health and education indicators]	Table 35 Table 36 Table 37	
H13	Welfare	Household income and asset holdings will be greater in <i>Tuungane</i> communities.	Table 30 Table 33 Table 34	
H14	Welfare	Households will allocate a greater share of their time to productive activities in <i>Tuungane</i> communities.	Table 31 Table 32	
H15	Welfare	Time devoted to productive activities not directly associated with <i>Tuungane</i> projects will increase.	Table 31 Table 32	
Note: Primary hypotheses come from the 2007 design document. For further hypotheses see Outcomes and Data Sources (2011) ⁵ .				

_

⁵ <u>http://cu-csds.org/wp-content/uploads/2011/03/20110304-ODS-REGISTRATION.pdf</u>

3.2 What did Tuungane do?

The strategy for achieving improvements in economic and social outcomes in this area was described by IRC as follows:

[Programme] objectives were to be achieved through the establishment and strengthening of participatory local governance structures at two levels: village development committees (VDC) and community development committees (CDC). Public elections of the committees were followed by the identification, selection, and implementation of village and community level projects led by communities themselves (IRC, 2012).

The core strategy comprised the creation of project areas, the creation of development committees and the implementation of projects. We describe each of these elements in turn.

3.2.1 Units of intervention

The units of operation for the *Tuungane* project were village development committee (VDC) areas and community development committee (CDC) areas. *Tuungane* constructed these units for the purposes of the programme as follows. First, a set of approximately 5,500 lowest-level units (LLUs) – that is, natural settlements (sometimes villages, sometimes sub villages, sometimes *quartiers* (village neighbourhoods)) – were gathered together by IRC/CARE staff into VDCs, each with approximately 1,300 inhabitants based on proximity and affinity. Sets of VDCs were then aggregated into 560 CDCs, each with approximately 6,000 inhabitants.⁶ CDCs were in turn aggregated into a set of lottery bin areas that contained between two and 30 CDCs, depending on logistic considerations. Approximately 50 per cent of the CDCs in each lottery bin were selected for treatment using a public lottery (see below). Thus, if a single CDC area was selected for treatment then all the VDC areas within that CDC area were selected as well.

For this research we sought to visit two LLUs in each CDC area, both of which would be surveyed, and in one of which behavioural measures would be taken.

3.2.2 Development committees

The VDCs were formed through open and public elections of 10 representatives – two copresidents, two co-treasurers, two co-secretaries and four ordinary members. By design, in about 75 per cent of areas, these committees were required to have one man and one woman elected to each position. In remaining areas this gender parity constraint was lifted (a feature we examine in Section 6). The CDCs were formed by VDC representatives, who selected two members from each of the VDCs.

Figure 1 provides an abstract illustration of the set of units and their relation to each other.

⁶ More precisely, 600 CDC areas entered lotteries, 280 were selected for treatment and the remaining 320 were in control. For the purposes of this study we randomly selected 280 control CDCs at the lottery bin level for study in order to maximise balance in treatment and control units within each lottery bin.

Figure 1 Units and measures



Key:

5	
	Lottery bin area: CDCs in a single lottery bin took part in a common public lottery for selection into the programme. There were 83 of these.
	Tuungane CDC: community development committee area. There were 280 of these.
	Control CDC: community development committee area. There were 280 of these.
	VDC: village development committee area. There were approximately 2,400 of these.
000	LLUs: lowest level units. These were the smallest natural unit on which we had data. There were approximately 5,500 of these.
•	LLUs that only received the survey but no behavioural measures. 560 of these were targeted.
۲	LLUs that received the survey <i>and</i> the (RAPID) behavioural measures. 560 of these were targeted.

3.2.3 Social interventions and projects

A series of sub interventions took place alongside the establishment and functioning of these groups.

The social interventions consisted, first, in the introduction of elections to create local committees who could select and oversee the implementation of development projects, as well as represent and liaise with populations. In each VDC area, committee members were tasked with sensitising populations on 'the importance of good leadership, and the meaningful inclusion of women and other vulnerable groups' (IRC 2012). VDC members also received two sets of trainings. First, a three-day training on their roles and

responsibilities, leadership and good governance, gender and vulnerability and the 'do no harm' principle; and second, a one-day training on financial management, and in particular on the necessity of documentation and the roles and responsibilities of the VDC members to ensure adequate financial management of the sub grant. Following consultations with the population, the VDC members then decided how to allocate an envelope of US\$3,000 across projects, and then this decision was put to the population for an up-down vote.

VDCs also convened general assemblies (with an average of about four per VDC) to present expenditure reports to populations, with subsequent transfers being on condition of the approval by the population of the planned expenditure.

There were two types of economic interventions: those implemented at the VDC level (valued at US\$3,000 per village), and those implemented at the CDC level (valued at between US\$50,000 and US\$70,000 per village).

Figure 2 shows the distribution of the most frequent VDC projects by Congolese administrative divisions, known as *chefferies* (chiefdoms) and demonstrates the large concentration of projects in the educational sector, such as schoolroom construction, in all areas, followed by transportation, such as constructing a small access road in South Kivu, water/sanitation, such as springs, latrines, wells and pumps in Maniema, and agriculture related projects, such as goat distributions or agricultural inputs in Haut Katanga.

Broadly, these projects were implemented to plan. IRC records only 26 instances of VDCs (2.1 per cent of the total) that were excluded from the project due to mismanagement of project funds, and 12 instances of CDCs (4 per cent of the total) where contracted enterprises, that had received advance payments, failed to carry out the work. Below we corroborate this general picture of implementation success from survey assessments.

3.3 How large is Tuungane?

The *Tuungane* programme is one of the largest CDR programmes of its kind. The budget for the first phase (*Tuungane* I), examined here, was £29,685,253 (US\$46,309,000). A second phase of the project (*Tuungane* II), now underway, has a value of £60,986,977 (US\$95,139,684). *Tuungane* I worked for approximately four years in 1,250 war-affected villages with a beneficiary population of approximately 1,780,000 people (IRC 2012).

As illustrated in Figure 3, *Tuungane* covered large territories throughout eastern Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC), operating in four major regions: South Kivu Province, Maniema Province, and Haut Katanga and Tanganyika in Katanga province. The programmes were implemented, on average, in about four years, with the first village level (VDC) phase being implemented in about two years (see Figure 19 for an illustration of the timing of implementation across areas).

Although the aggregate numbers are very large by the standards of development projects in the DRC, the *per capita* investments are small. By IRC estimates, about 0.7 per cent of the population (12,510 of 1,780,000) was directly involved in VDC member trainings (and a fifth of these also took part in CDC trainings). Village-level projects numbering 1,811 were implemented at a value of US\$3,707,624 over two years, which corresponds to approximately US\$1 per person a year (3,707,624 divided by two times 1,780,000). A further US\$14,354,403 was spent on larger community level (CDC)





Source: Referentiel Geographique Commun (administrative boundaries) and IRC (project choice).

projects. This larger investment (which was generally not completed at the time of measurement) corresponds to approximately US\$4 per person a year over two years (14,354,403 divided by two times 1,780,000). The timing of these two phases across sites is illustrated in Figure 19. To put these numbers in perspective, the BRA-KDP programme in Aceh had investments targeted at around US\$20 per capita a year and the Millennium Village initiative targets aid at US\$120 per capita a year. Interventions in Western countries, such as the US stimulus plan, involve per capita investments that are orders of magnitude larger.

In the education sector, which was by far the largest sector, an estimated 420 schoolrooms were constructed and 1,348 were renovated, as part of the VDC projects. With an average of about 50 students per class,⁷ these investments could improve the educational environments of perhaps 90,000 students a year. While this is an extraordinary accomplishment, the investment still provides direct benefits to less than 5 per cent of the population on the outside. In the health sector, approximately 160 clinics were built or rehabilitated that, if they serviced entire villages, could reach over 10 per cent of the population. With 5,000 mosquito nets distributed, there are direct gains to nearly 1 per cent of the population, assuming three people per net.

For all of these interventions there are possibilities of external effects, in terms of health, education and economic activity. For instance, because of transmission, improved health for some can have positive health effects for others in the communities and surrounding communities (see Miguel and Kremer 2004). Nevertheless, it bears emphasis that, by design, the direct interventions were small.

Finally, we note that although two to four years is a moderate to long period by the standards of many development interventions, it is, at least from the perspective of classic accounts of the development of social structures, still a short window to effect social change.

⁷ Following the DRC government standards N MINEPSP/CABIN/0667/2007.



Figure 3 Geographic distribution of Tuungane projects

Source: Referentiel Geographique Commun (administrative boundaries) and Lottery data (treatment status).

Note: The figure shows the distribution of villages that form part of the *Tuungane* (treatment) group and the comparison (control) group. Villages were grouped together into smaller village level (VDCs) and larger community level collections (CDCs) and then a random collection of CDCs within each lottery bin area was selected to take part in the programme. This produced a clustering of *Tuungane* and comparison villages at the most local level and balance between *Tuungane* and control areas at the level of lottery bins.

4. Programme implementation

How was Tuungane implemented and perceived on the ground? How much awareness did it raise? How much did populations actually take part in Tuungane activities? How did they view the project?

To get an overall assessment we can turn to our survey data. In our survey (described in greater detail below⁸), we interviewed members of the broad population, chiefs and VDC members from 424 *Tuungane* villages. Our questions were designed to assess the degree of exposure of individuals and communities to *Tuungane* in the project areas as well as overall perceptions of the project. In addition, we have some information from control areas about knowledge and perceptions of *Tuungane*.

The box below shows 25 randomly sampled statements given by respondents when asked if they would like to make any general comments about how *Tuungane* worked in their village. This gives a flavour of the kinds of sentiments elicited. A very large share of responses simply express gratitude. Many take the form of requests for the continuation or the return of *Tuungane* to their villages. A few make complaints about the quality of projects or how committee members were not compensated. Overall, however, the responses are positive.

This positive pattern is reflected also in responses to more targeted questions. A general approval question asked respondents whether, overall, they felt the *Tuungane* project had been helpful, harmful, or neither helpful nor harmful to the village. The answers were overwhelmingly positive, with 81 per cent of the population reporting 'helpful' and only 2 per cent reporting 'harmful'. The reports from chiefs were essentially identical to those of the populations, while VDC committee members were more likely (91 per cent) to report the project 'helpful'. Men and women gave similar responses on this question.

Support for the specifics of the CDR model is more mixed. On the one hand, respondents reported liking the VDC and CDC structures and preferring decision making through these structures to decision making by the chiefs. Indeed, 41 per cent of the surveyed population reported that they would prefer community matters to be handled by the VDC rather than the chief (and just 11 per cent reported that they would prefer things handled by the chief, while the rest of the respondents were indifferent). Less surprisingly, 70 per cent of VDC members thought things would be better handled through the VDCs than through the chiefs.⁹ Chiefs reported more support for chiefs compared to the other respondents, as might be expected, but even they largely supported the development committee approach. Thirty-six per cent of chiefs reported that these matters would be better handled by VDCs, while only 18 per cent said that chiefs should handle them. When asked if particular subgroups effectively controlled the process, the vast majority of respondents reported that the process was controlled by the community or by the committees, while only about 1 per cent reported that the chiefs controlled the process.

⁸ Survey instruments are also available at <u>http://cu-csds.org/wp-content/uploads/2011/03/20110304-ODS-REGISTRATION.pdf</u>

⁹ In this section we provide unweighted averages of survey responses. Responses are based on a target of five surveys in each surveyed village, villages were chosen proportionate to size, households were randomly sampled within villages and individuals were randomly sampled within households. The unweighted average responses can be interpreted as an estimate of the mean response of individuals in households in the population.

On the other hand, respondents also expressed strong support for an increased role for IRC and CARE in decision making, with majorities claiming that an increased role for outside organisations would have empowered populations (79 per cent), improved efficiency (84 per cent) and reduced corruption (72 per cent).

Complaints about the *Tuungane* process focused largely on the slowness of implementation (the main complaint for around 25 per cent of respondents). Fifteen per cent complained about limited information and 12 per cent about financial irregularities. A further 12 per cent felt that their views were not well represented, that the committees were too controlled by chiefs or that they did not otherwise have influence.

In their own words: a random sample of messages to *Tuungane* from survey respondents

- If possible *Tuungane* should do more in my village and also not forget other villages that did not have the chance to be selected.
- I thank *Tuungane* a lot for the work done for us. I hope *Tuungane* will do more than what has been done because so far the maternity clinic is not operational.
- We hope that *Tuungane* continues to help us and that it will come again.
- Let *Tuungane* help the marginalised to make them strong.
- The project helped us a lot. We hope that in the future it will bring us water.
- Take time to implement the project and reduce the number of steps.
- Medical aid, building of homes.
- *Tuungane* marginalised the chiefs entirely even though we are interested. It only listened to the members of the committee, which is a serious thing, and even the population does not know the first thing about *Tuungane*.
- Let *Tuungane* continue to help us.
- Tuungane did well.
- God bless *Tuungane* so that it will continue to help other villages.
- *Tuungane* helped us and we are very happy because we have leader transparency and cohesion and can go forward.
- The mill put in place by the project does not work any more, it broke and we cannot fix it for lack of money.
- I hope *Tuungane* continues to work in our village.
- For me the project does not do anything well. I think that the project itself should decide what we should do.
- I hope every village will have its project and that the committee members will get paid.
- We thank *Tuungane*. Soon the members of the committee should be paid to encourage them to work more on the projects.
- Huge thanks to the *Tuungane* project. I hope it will come again.
- I thank *Tuungane* for its work and its help.
- Construction of a market and gift of water mills and roads and bridges and pharmacies and roofing.
- We sincerely thank the *Tuungane* project for making our dream come true, which is the health centre. But we still need electricity.
- Bring another project and pay the members of the VDC.
- Speed up the process and send people who will put good governance into practice. Thank you.
- The CDC project was good but the one we have needed an engineer who let us down. Right now we don't know whether the money has been used or not or why the building is not yet finished.
- Tuungane has to monitor the work on the ground constantly to avoid corruption.

One concern about the *Tuungane* project that was noted by subjects related to relations between villages. When asked specifically whether the project generated jealousies with other villages (*de fortes jalousies*), about a third of respondents in *Tuungane* communities answered that it did. In non-*Tuungane* communities about 37 per cent of the general respondents, and 45 per cent of chiefs, who answered this question, reported inter-village jealousies, although it bears emphasis that only 15 per cent of the general population and 33 per cent of chiefs in non-*Tuungane* areas had heard of *Tuungane*.

Although we flag this concern regarding discord, overall the patterns suggest that the project was well received and that the approach to development was appreciated.

A series of more detailed questions allow us to make a more thorough assessment of the exposure of populations to the project and to have a sense of the extent to which the project succeeded in its goals of implementing participatory development.

The first question we address is the extent to which *Tuungane* is known among the population. As we can see from Item 1, *Tuungane* was known by name to almost two thirds of the population of the area. Rates were considerably higher among men (71 per cent) than among women (59 per cent). Interpretation of all subsequent questions should take account of this base knowledge rate since, if respondents do not know of *Tuungane*, it is assumed that they also do not know who implemented it, whether they took part in *Tuungane* elections and so on. Thus, the maximum values that any of these other measures of exposure can take is 65 per cent.

	HK	MN	SK	TG	Total
Women	65%	13%	63%	44%	59%
	281	15	309	157	762
Men	71%	35%	82%	56%	71%
	299	20	319	184	822
All	68%	26%	72%	50%	65%
	580	35	628	341	1,584

Item 1 Have populations heard of Tuungane?

Those who knew about *Tuungane* generally knew who implemented it, with 40 per cent of all respondents reporting that IRC implemented the project in IRC areas and CARE in CARE areas. Only 3 per cent guessed other groups.

Knowledge about the size of grants was somewhat weaker. Seventy-six per cent of VDC members reported the correct answer of US\$3,000 for VDC projects, 48 per cent of chiefs (who had heard of *Tuungane*) guessed correctly and just 22 per cent of the general population guessed correctly. Knowledge of CDC envelopes was much weaker, with only 7 per cent of the population guessing in the US\$30-US\$90,000 range (the corresponding numbers for chiefs and VDC members are 23 per cent and 55 per cent).

We also asked respondents what they thought *Tuungane* was for. Was it primarily about bringing economic development through projects, or were the social components a core element? Respondents were asked to describe what they thought *Tuungane* was and then enumerators recorded whether the responses included references to projects, to

elections, to the idea of working together or to identifying community needs (all four, and other elements, could be contained in a single answer).

Item 2 shows how, across the board, the vast majority of those responding emphasised the projects. In most sites only a minority (25 per cent) mentioned elections or needs identification. Among VDC members (not provided in the table) there was much more of a focus on the elections, with about half of 515 VDC members answering this question referencing the elections in their answers. Chiefs were between these two groups, with a third of chiefs focusing on elections.

District	Projects	Elections	Working together	Identifying needs
НК	69%	21%	65%	29%
	406	405	406	406
MN	85%	67%	87%	54%
	13	15	15	13
SK	85%	27%	32%	26%
	446	429	428	421
TG	58%	23%	41%	10%
	176	174	176	174
Total	74%	25%	48%	25%
	1,041	1,023	1,025	1,014

Item 2 What was Tuungane	? Views from the field
--------------------------	------------------------

What level of participation in *Tuungane* activities did populations report? Item 3 summarises respondent reports of having attended some meetings associated with *Tuungane* (where those that have not heard of *Tuungane* are recorded as not having attended meetings). The table reports that 30 per cent of the population (36 per cent for men and 23 per cent for women) reported attending at least some meetings. More than half the chiefs interviewed reported attending some meetings and 94 per cent of VDC committee members reported attendance (again, rates are lower among women VDC members than among male VDC members). The median respondent (men and women) among those that attended any meetings attended two meetings, with the top 5 per cent claiming to have attended more than 10.¹⁰ The median chief (among attending chiefs) reported attending four meetings, while the top 5 per cent attended 20 or more. The median VDC member reported attending nine meetings, while the top 25 per cent reported attending 15 or more. Attendance rates were highest in Haut Katanga and South Kivu and lowest in Maniema.

¹⁰ The median respondent for a particular question is defined as the respondent whose answer to the question has an equal number of respondents that respond below and respondents that respond higher than their answer. The response by the median respondent is used as an indication of a typical response in a way that it is not sensitive to extreme responses given by others. For instance, taking the average response will be inflated if a minority of respondents provide a very large answer, and hence will no longer be representative of the response of the typical respondent.

	Population	Chiefs	VDC members
Women	23%	44%	91%
	780	9	207
Men	36%	56%	97%
	822	264	227
Total	30%	56%	94%
	1,602	273	434

Item 3 Attendance rates (share attending at least one meeting)

Note: Voting rates were similar to attendance rates, with a higher representation among men and generally greater engagement in Haut Katanga and South Kivu (see Item 4).

Item 4 Voting rates								
	НК	MN	SK	TG	Total			
Women	29%	6%	18%	13%	21%			
	289	16	320	171	796			
Men	35%	10%	43%	24%	35%			
	303	20	327	197	847			
Total	32%	8%	30%	19%	28%			
	592	36	647	368	1,643			

Contribution rates were somewhat lower than voting and meeting participation rates. Item 5 shows that overall about 14 per cent of respondents report contributing to projects in some form. These (reported) rates were highest in South Kivu and lowest in Maniema, and were somewhat higher among men than among women. Also, though not reported in the table, about 21 per cent of chiefs and 57 per cent of VDC committee members reported making contributions.

	-				
	НК	MN	SK	TG	Total
Women	7%	0%	15%	6%	10%
	289	16	320	171	796
Men	13%	10%	26%	12%	18%
	303	20	327	197	847
Total	10%	6%	21%	9%	14%
	592	36	647	368	1,643

Item 5 Community contribution rates

A key element of the CDR approach is that projects are selected by populations and not imposed by development organisations. To what extent do selected projects map onto the claims of populations regarding their preferred projects? For this analysis we note an important caveat that preferences expressed *ex post* (that is, after the implementation of the project) may not reflect the preferences that were salient at the time the decision was made. For this reason, the following analysis should be thought of as more of a measure of satisfaction with choice, reflecting the extent to which, in hindsight, populations feel the right projects were chosen.

	Population preferences	Chief preferences	VDC member preferences	All	Actual reported frequency (of at least one project in sector)
Credit	2.6%	1.7%	1.6%	2.2%	1.5%
Health centres	21.2%	20.3%	20.5%	20.9%	25.1%
Seed distribution	3.1%	3.3%	1.8%	2.7%	4.0%
Schools	38.2%	38.4%	37.9%	38.1%	59.9%
Churches/mosques	0.4%	0.0%	0.4%	0.3%	0.2%
Pastoral farming	4.4%	2.5%	4.7%	4.2%	5.8%
Irrigation	0.9%	1.2%	1.2%	1.0%	0.5%
Wells/taps	12.5%	13.6%	14.3%	13.1%	23.5%
Roads	4.7%	5.8%	6.1%	5.2%	9.2%
Meeting halls	0.4%	1.7%	2.2%	1.1%	5.6%
Other	11.7%	11.6%	9.6%	11.1%	
Total	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	
Preferences met?	53%	51%	55%	54%	
Ν	1,004	242	512	1,758	

Item 6 Project preferences and project choices

Item 6 reports preferences as well as beliefs regarding what projects were in fact implemented (thus, the final data is not based on project files but on respondent data; however, we can see that it broadly matches project reports). Broadly, there is a strong correlation between preferences for sectors and project selection with sectors, although we also see that some key sectors such as education, and water and sanitation (watsan) – for example, wells and taps – represent a much larger share in practice than they do in preferences.

How good is the mapping from group preferences to project choice? Before addressing this question we note four reasons why we might not expect a perfect mapping. First, feasibility constraints limit the ability to map group preferences to project choice. In particular, according to IRC, schools were often more feasible than other projects. Second, there can be substantial disagreement within villages regarding the optimal project. Third, multiple projects were often implemented in a given area and so top preferences may only partly capture the relevant information. Fourth, our data reflects the preferences of a sample of villagers only and so we expect some mismatch due simply to sampling error.

	НК	SK	TG	Total
Pastoral farming		33%	0%	25%
		3	1	4
Health	60%	44%	40%	52%
	25	9	10	44
Irrigation		0%		0%
		2		2
Meeting	0%			0%
	1			1
Roads		80%		80%
		5		5
School	80%	93%	91%	87%
	45	30	23	98
Seeds	50%			50%
	2			2
Wells	33%	44%	50%	43%
	6	9	8	23
Total	68%	71%	69%	69%
	79	58	42	179

Item 7 Majority preference and project selection

As an indication of the mapping, Item 7 reports the share of villages that expressed a majority preference for a given sector that had a project in that sector, broken down by district (Maniema is excluded due to a small number of observations for which there was internal agreement). We see again that those areas that agreed on educational outcomes generally received education projects and that these constitute a large share of all areas. Across the board there was nearly 70 per cent matching of preferences to projects.

		-	
	General population	Chief	VDC member
НК	36%	57%	73%
	611	105	171
MN	18%	42%	82%
	68	12	17
SK	39%	58%	60%
	660	127	240
TG	27%	45%	71%
	374	73	108
Total	35%	54%	67%
	1,713	317	536

Item 8 Use of the Tuungane projects

The last question we address is whether populations report making use of the *Tuungane* projects. Item 8 reports the share of households that say that at least one person in their household makes use of the project. Interestingly, VDC members and chiefs report

the highest usage rates, with VDC members reporting usage nearly twice that of general members of the population.

About 35 per cent of households report that some household members make use of the project. This suggests a relatively broad reach, especially given the relatively small budgets (in *per capita* terms) available through the project.

5. Strategy

After first discussing the calculation and presentation of the results, this section presents the *Tuungane* impacts on five dimensions of governance, and then examines impacts on social cohesion and on welfare. In addition this section provides the results of a variation in treatment and of a set of robustness tests.

5.1 Measurement strategy: description of RAPID programme and measures Given the importance and scale of the current research, we sought strong outcome measures. In particular, in addition to survey measures, we gathered measures to record *behavioural* change in terms of outcomes of direct interest to policy formulation.

To assess behavioural change we introduced an entirely new intervention called RAPID (*Recherche-Action sur les Projets d'Impact pour le Développement*). As part of the RAPID process, 560 villages (half of which had participated in *Tuungane* and half of which had not) were selected to participate in an unconditional cash transfer programme in which they would receive grants of US\$1,000 to be used on projects to benefit the village. In practice, the project funding announced at village entry was US\$900, while in another visit US\$1,000 was transferred to the selected group of representatives. This design feature allowed us to generate a measure of whether leaders share information on project size with the population.

Communities were asked to identify projects subject to minimal constraints. The key constraints were that some uses were ruled out if these were likely to result in harm (such as the purchase of arms) and the funds had to be spent out within a two month period, a somewhat artificial constraint that stemmed from our need to be able to assess the use of funds in a timely manner. There was general encouragement towards distributive projects for measurement purposes, but these were not required. There was no guidance of any form given as to who should manage the funds and how decisions should be made.

Item 18 shows the script used by the RAPID team when visiting villages. The RAPID project was then rolled out in four stages over the course of two to three months. The key features of these stages are described in Table 2.

Detailed measurement strategies were then employed to assess how funds were used in *Tuungane* treatment relative to control areas. The process provided key moments to gather information on *participation*, such as who turned up for meetings, who voiced preferences, who got to manage the funds (see, for example, Figure 6, Table 4, Table 8), accountability, such as measures put in place to hold project committees to account (Table 13), *efficiency*, such as the quality of accounting (Table 16), *transparency*, such as whether citizens knew the true grant size as given to committee members (see Table 19), and *capture*, such as who received what benefits from the grants (see, for example, Table 21 and Table 22).

Step	Description	Duration	Lead	Features
A	Team A schedules village meeting		Project team	The project team has an initial visit with the chief to ask that he convene a public meeting at which a minimum share of the village population is required to attend.
	Village meeting and project description forms	2 days	Project team	The RAPID project is described to the village. Measures of the quality of participation are taken at these meetings. The village is asked to take steps towards determining how to use the project funding. The population is told that at least US\$900 will be made available.
В	Collection of forms	Brief visit	Project team	Measures of the village's decisions regarding <i>how</i> to use funding and <i>who</i> is entrusted to manage it are collected.
С	Disbursement of funds by IRC	Brief visit	IRC/ CARE	Funds are disbursed. The amount provided to villages will be US\$1,000, US\$100 more than the minimum guaranteed. This difference provides a means of measuring the extent to which financial information is communicated in communities beyond what is stipulated by the project structures.
D	Auditing		Audit team	Auditing is undertaken to examine capture, efficiency, transparency, and steps towards accountability that are taken.
	Follow-up surveys	2 days	Survey team	Measures are included in the final survey and a supplementary survey to determine the transparency of the process, the quality of participation in village decision making and the efficiency and equity of outcomes.

Table 2 The RAPID process

Note: The four steps in the RAPID process including information on strategy, responsibilities and measures gathered.

5.2 Calculation and presentation of results

The results presented in this report provide estimates of the effects of the *Tuungane* programme across a range of measures. For most measures we describe the estimated level of the measure across control communities. This can be interpreted as the expected outcome *in the absence of the programme*. We then provide the estimated effect of *Tuungane*, which is given by the difference in average outcomes in *Tuungane* and control areas.¹¹

¹¹ As per the analysis plan these are weighted by *inverse propensity weights* to take account of the fact that different CDCs had a different propensity of being assigned to treatment depending on their location and, in addition, where relevant sampling weights are added in order to recover estimates of the population average treatment effects.

Because of the random assignment to treatment, this comparison gives unbiased estimates of the causal effect of the programme on outcomes of interest. For all estimates we also provide estimated standard errors, which capture the degree of uncertainty about the estimates of treatment effects. The smaller the standard errors are relative to estimated treatment effects, the more confident we can be in our results.¹² Given the size of the standard errors relative to coefficients, we record the level at which a finding is significant. When we say that the results are significant at the 95 per cent level this means that there is only about a 5 per cent chance that we would observe such positive effects if, in truth, the programme had no effects or had negative effects. These cases are generally indicated with ** markers in the tables. Ninety per cent confidence is marked * and 99 per cent confidence is marked ***.¹³

Note that given the hypotheses of the programme, these core tests are conducted as one-sided tests. We are interested in testing whether there is sufficient evidence to reject the hypothesis that the programme did not have any positive effect. A null result is interpreted as an inability to reject the null hypothesis of no or negative effect, at conventional significant levels. When a result is described as insignificant this means that the estimated effect size is too small for us to be confident that it did not arise by chance.¹⁴ In cases where there are large negative effects, we mark these with a ! in the tables.¹⁵

Note that in this analysis we do not take account of any co-variates. This provides the simplest and most transparent set of results, and unbiasedness is still assured thanks to the randomisation. This approach does not, however, provide the most *precise* results. Introducing further co-variates (controls) may improve precision and reduce the risk of false negatives and, as indicated by our analysis plan, we intend to introduce these in later analyses. In our robustness tests, we provide results from the simplest analysis that controls for lottery bin fixed affects (as well as using propensity weights). This analysis should, in general, have little impact on estimated effects but should result in effects being more precisely estimated.

For ease of interpretation we present the results in a set of tables with a common structure. Figure 4 provides a summary explanation of how to read the typical table. Individual tables may differ from this canonical table – for example, by showing effects broken down by subgroup. Note that for all tables the source of data is indicated so that interested readers can consult the instruments employed (all instruments are available at: http://cu-csds.org/2011/03/drc-design-instruments-and-mock-report/).

¹² The estimated treatment effects are regression estimates based on the weighted regression. We also indicate the level at which the errors are clustered, when applicable. The rationale for clustering is the following: say we are interested in a household level result – for example, household wealth. If households of the same village are similar on a wide variety of measures (they have a high 'intra-class correlation') then each household provides less unique information and this has to be taken into account in analysis. In our case, treatment was applied at the CDC level, a level higher than the individual or their village, and so we generally ensure that the standard errors are clustered at this level also.

¹³ The 90 per cent, 95 per cent and 99 per cent levels are all conventional levels, although the 95 per cent level is the most common standard applied in the field.

¹⁴ This does not however mean that the effect is substantively insignificant. A result may be substantively large but still be statistically insignificant. This is more likely to arise with smaller datasets, where the dispersion in the data is also large.

¹⁵We highlight negative results when these would be considered significant under a two-tailed test at the 95 per cent level.

Figure 4 Reading tables



5.3 Mean effects and average indices

For some analyses we have access to multiple related measures. For example, Table 9 has eight different types of public goods. In this case, distinct issues of interpretation may arise. For example, it may be that all measures trend positive but none is individually statistically significant. In such a case, it is possible that effects are jointly significant across the family of measures. Conversely, it may be that, by chance, one or other measure is significant in a family while most are not, or even trend in the wrong direction. In such cases, it is possible that there are no significant effects across the family of measures. In order to generate meaningful summary of multiple effects within each family, we follow the approach of Kling, Liebman and Katz (2007) and create standardised indices of outcomes on related items. This is done as follows. First we redefine each of the variables of interest in a family, so that higher values for each variable imply positive effects. Second, we rescale each of the redefined variables using the (weighted) mean and standard deviation of the control group units. The index is then the standardised average of the redefined rescaled variables.

For these measures the outcome in the control group is 0 by definition, and effects of the CDR programme are measured as units of a standard deviation of control areas. Loosely, that means that if an effect of 1 is observed then the average difference between treatment communities and control communities is as big as the average difference between any two units in the control group. There are many factors that generate the standard deviation of outcomes between communities in the control group. If the treatment is able to increase outcomes of treated areas on average by the standard deviation of control groups, then the treatment alone plays a very large role in affecting the outcomes of communities that would otherwise not have been treated. On this scale a treatment effect of 0.2 or 0.4 would be a large effect.¹⁶

6. Main results

6.1 Results: governance

We examine five dimensions of governance: participation, accountability, efficiency, transparency and capture.

6.1.1 Participation

We define participation as the extent to which villagers are willing and able to be part of public decision making. The question of interest is whether *Tuungane* increased participation. The behavioural data collection is designed to provide multiple natural points to measure the quality of participation in public decision making, both in terms of who takes part and how they take part. We present here estimates of participation effects with a focus on behavioural measures of participation: RAPID meeting turnout; participation from dynamics of the discussion at RAPID meetings; community participation in the process of project and committee selection; participation into the RAPID committees; by gender; participate. These measures capture the extent to which villagers participated in the process of RAPID, and the last measure captures the extent to which villagers feel they have a duty to participate.

RAPID meeting turnout

One of the first measures of participation collected during the behavioural exercise is the number of people that attend the initial meeting to learn about the RAPID project. For the project we asked for an attendance rate of 25 per cent or more. Given the opportunity costs of participating in a meeting of this form (no compensation was provided), we interpret attendance to indicate interest in civic participation (either on the part of the villager or on the part of the chief or other mobilisers).

¹⁶ To gain some intuition, say that in control 50 per cent of areas measured positive (scored 1) on some governance index, while 50 per cent scored 0, then the standard error in the control group would also be .5. If we estimated a treatment effect of, say, .4 on the standardised variable, this would correspond to average outcomes in the treatment areas of 70 per cent.



Figure 5 Distribution of number of meeting attendees

Note: Histogram shows the number of people attending Step A meetings in RAPID areas. Based on measures AM16 and AM17.



Figure 6 Meeting attendees as a function of village size

Note: Scatter plot of attendance against population size. The upper line shows the estimated village size, the lower line marks the 25 per cent threshold for attendance. Points above the lower line correspond to villages that exceeded the 25 per cent threshold. Points below are places that fell short. Based on measures: AM16 and AM17.

Figure 5 provides a histogram of the overall attendance levels. On average, approximately 130 adults participated in these first meetings (from villages with an average of 438 adult members), with attendance rising in population size but with proportions of village population decreasing in population size (see Figure 6). In general, attendance rates were higher among men than among women (approximately 55 per cent of attendees were male).

We note that, ultimately, some areas failed to meet attendance requirements, given our final data on population. Nevertheless, data collection proceeded in all areas. This

strategy avoids missing data on other measures. For some measures, however, interpretation should take account of this variation in initial attendance. For example, variation in knowledge of project values can reflect both variation in information flow but also variation in attendance at our initial meetings.

Table 3 Attendance

	Women	Men	All
Control	59.05	71.43	130.48
Tuungane effect	-2.49	0.5	-1.98
(se)	(3.67)	(4.28)	(7.40)
N (Number of villages)	455	455	455

Note: Based on questions AM16 and AM17.

Table 3 provides the effect of participation in *Tuungane* on attendance. From these results we see, on average, 2.5 fewer women showed up at village meetings in *Tuungane* communities as compared to non-*Tuungane* communities, and typically 0.5 more men, contributing to small negative (though not statistically significant) relation between *Tuungane* and village meeting attendance overall.

Discussion dynamics

A straightforward way to assess measure of participation is the extent to which individuals take part in public deliberations. To capture this feature we directly observed community discussion during the initial RAPID meeting to assess how many and which citizens were active in the conversation. The first meeting provided the opportunity for communities to learn more about the RAPID project and discuss what they would like to do with RAPID funding. Although the presence of the research team made this an inherently atypical village gathering, the meeting nevertheless provided an occasion for would-be participants to engage early and substantively in the RAPID process.

	10110110						
	Number of interventions	Number of male interventions	Number of female interventions	Proportion of interventions that are male	Proportion of interventions by elders	Proportion of interventions by the chief	Mean effects
Control	14.69	10.71	3.98	70.77	54.61	3.07	0
Tuungane							
effect	-0.44	-0.27	-0.17	0.21	1.42	0.5	-0.12
(se)	(0.51)	(0.41)	(0.25)	(1.46)	(2.08)	(0.54)	(0.09)
Ν	457	457	457	457	457	457	457

Table 4 Interventions

Note: Based on measure AD1.

As can be seen in Table 4, discussion interventions were dominated by men and by elders. Men accounted for 71 per cent of interventions (but 55 per cent of the

participants) and elders accounted for 55 per cent of interventions.¹⁷ Chiefs intervened more than typical participants on average, but still accounted for only 3 per cent of interventions.

The effect of *Tuungane* on these outcomes tends to be negative. There are fewer interventions by both men and women and an overall rise in dominance of men, chiefs and elders. These differences, however, are very small and not significant at conventional levels.

Are committees and projects selected by a lottery or an election?

Examination of behaviour in the RAPID project allows us to assess the extent to which participation in *Tuungane* leads to greater adoption of participatory processes in the planning of public projects. Communities were required to select both a committee structure and a project as part of the terms of receiving RAPID funds, although there was no stipulation regarding how either of these was to be chosen.

We gathered information from multiple sources (citizens, committee members, RAPID project staff) on how the committees were formed. Below we report the summary judgement of our enumeration team after leading two simultaneous focus groups, one with members of the committee and a second with ordinary villagers during Step B of the RAPID process. This determination classifies the process as being electoral, through lottery, by consensus, imposed by the chief or elders, other or unknown. Our interest is in the use of elections and other participatory processes.

Overall, approximately 43 per cent of committees and 31 per cent of projects were coded as selected though election. Areas that selected committees using electoral approaches also selected projects in this way around 64 per cent of the time. Groups that did not select committees democratically, generally, also did not use elections when selecting projects.

	Project selected by election?					
		No	Yes	Total		
Committee	No	237	16	253 (57%)		
selected by election?	Yes	72	126	198 (43%)		
	Total	309 (69%)	142 (31%)	451 (100%)		

Table 5 Selection mechanisms

Note: Based on measures B32 and B33.

¹⁷ An intervention is a distinct statement, question or argument made by an individual during a meeting. The length of interventions may vary considerably.
Table 6 Influence of *Tuungane* on selection mechanisms

	Committee		Project		Mean effects		
	Selected by elections	Selected by elections or lottery or consensus	Selected by elections	Selected by elections or lottery or consensus	(All)		
Control	40.81	71.35	30.52	73.23	0		
Tuungane effect	4.5	4.7	-0.7	1.9	0.07		
(se)	(4.75)	(4.24)	(4.38)	(4.21)	(0.09)		
Ν	451	451	451	451	451		

Note: Table 6 shows the prevalence of different types of selection procedures as well the effects of *Tuungane* on the choice of selection mechanism. Based on data from B32 and B33.

From Table 6 we see that less than half the areas report using election processes of some form to select committees (and 72 per cent when we also take into account selection by lottery or consensus). These rates are marginally higher in *Tuungane* areas than in treatment areas, though the effect is relatively small. In other words, elections were almost as common in areas without *Tuungane* as in areas with it. From the next two columns we can see how *Tuungane* areas in our sample are less likely to report using elections to select projects than are control areas, although this difference is not significant at conventional levels. Overall (final column) we see no trends in selection mechanisms associated with participation in *Tuungane*.

Who decides?

There was no constraint placed on the composition of the RAPID project committee other than the size (at least two members and no more than eight). In particular, communities were given no direction to select women, marginalised groups etcetera. An examination of the composition of RAPID committees thus provides an opportunity to assess whether the emphasis on gender inclusion in *Tuungane* altered behaviour at the village level.

.

			Number of women								
		0	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	Total
	0			0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	1		0	0	0	0	0	0	0		0
len	2	0	0	1	0	0	0	1			2
of m	3	2	13	0	3	1	0	0			19
er c	4	38	7	7	7	24		0			83
a m	5	7	8	8	50	0		0			73
NU	6	12	13	96	0	0		0			121
	7	9	74	1	0	0		0			84
	8	70	0	0	0	0		0			70
	Total	138	115	113	60	25	0	1	0	0	452

Table 7 Male dominance in committees

Note: Table 7 shows the number of committees with different numbers of male and female members. Shaded grey areas are inadmissible committee sizes. Based on measure B13.

Table 7 shows the gender composition of RAPID committees. We see a strong tendency towards male domination of committees (higher numbers below the blue diagonal line than above). Of 452 committees, 28 had gender parity (the number of villages on the blue diagonal line), two had more women than men, and the rest had more men than women. Some 138 had only male members.

	Number of	Number of	Total	Share	Mean
	women	men	size	women	effects
Control	1.26	5.93	7.18	0.16	0
Tuungane effect	0.20**	-0.21	-0.01	0.03**	0.08
(se)	(0.12)	(0.14)	(0.14)	(0.02)	(0.10)
Ν	452	452	452	452	452

Table 8 Tuungane effect on committee composition

Note: Based on measure B13

From Table 8 we see that *Tuungane* is associated with a decrease in the number of men and an increase in the number of women included in the committee. This results in an overall increase in the share of women in the committees. Taken on its own, the share of women members increases by three percentage points and is significant at the 95 per cent level. Our overall index (last column) registers a positive but not significant effect. The mean effect is penalised, as it were, for the decline in male members and the marginal decline in overall size; hence, even though the effects on the share of women show a positive effect of *Tuungane* in female representation in committees, the mean effect on overall participation in committees is not significantly positive. Although statistically there is positive evidence here, it bears emphasis that the 0.2 effect on the number of women is small, corresponding to an additional woman selected on a sevenmember committee (on average) in one in every five treatment areas.

Who contributes? Participation in public good provision

To assess household contributions to community projects, we ask respondents to recall recent collective action efforts with regard to public goods projects such as school rehabilitations, road clearing, organising security patrols or enhancing agricultural productivity. In each case we ask households whether they have taken part by contributing time or labour to these initiatives. The results are given in Table 9. The first row describes the share reporting that these activities have taken place, the second reports the share saying that they have participated in such a project and rows three and four report the *Tuungane* treatment effect on participation.

Table 9 Tuungane effect on public goods provision

	School	Clinic	Repairing road	Widening road	Well	Patrol	Agricultural productivity	Church	Mean effects
Share saying project exists	12.4	4.6	14.9	10.2	5.9	2.3	2.0	3.3	0.0
Household contribution in control	5.28	1.79	10.64	6.49	3.28	1.64	1.17	2.11	0.0
Tuungane effect	0.66	-0.23	-0.17	2.21*	0.02	-0.29	0.05	-0.27	0.01
(se)	(1.06)	(0.50)	(1.61)	(1.45)	(0.74	(0.56)	(0.45)	(0.53)	(0.05)
N	3,816	3,816	3,816	3,816	3,816	3,816	3,816	3,816	3,816

Note: Based on measure Q48. Numbers are in percentages.

A typical village reports one or two of the project types existing. The most common of these are road repairs (14.9 per cent) and schools (12.4 per cent), and the least common are security patrols and projects directed to increase agricultural productivity. Conditional upon the respondent reporting that the project exists, reported participation rates are high. However, because of the absence of projects in many areas, the total contributions (Table 9 reports these numbers in percentages) are low.

Overall, the evidence is mixed, with weak positive evidence for increased contributions to road widening but no clear effects on other items. The overall estimated effect of *Tuungane* is close to zero.

Rights and obligations in regards to decision making

The results in Table 4 indicate the extent to which individuals take part in local decision making (at the village level). To assess whether they feel they have broader rights to play a role in public decision making, we asked respondents to tell us what they thought were the main obligations of political leaders at the level above treatment, the *chefferie/secteur* (administrative units that rank below province and district). Our interest is in assessing the extent to which respondents see local government as having obligations that reflect citizens' rights to participate beyond the local effects that *Tuungane* might have in the communities in which it operates.

Table 10 provides the main results, in percentages. There is a general response (particularly among male respondents) that leaders are primarily required to distribute benefits. For most items there is little difference between *Tuungane* and non-*Tuungane* areas. The *Tuungane* effect on the mean effects index on duties of political leaders and of citizens to participate is negative, but very small, and not statistically distinguishable from zero.

Table 10 Duties of political leaders

	Duties of leaders to support citizens' participation					Other leaders' duties		
	Accept elections	React to citizen complaints	React to citizen suggestions	Awareness raising	Avoid corruption	Consult populations	Distribute benefits	AII
Female:								
Control	24.78	48.61	41.99	27.40	29.25	30.98	53.88	0
Tuungane effect:	-0.14	2.33	-1.93	-4.91	0.28	-2.3	-3.28	-0.06
(SE)	(2.80)	(3.09)	(3.24)	(2.69)	(2.90)	(2.80)	(3.12)	(0.07)
Ν	1,692	1,706	1,705	1,700	1,709	1,698	1,722	1,744
Male:								
Control	27.08	56.82	48.44	28.22	32.35	33.88	60.07	0
Tuungane effect:	0.57	1.4	1.76	-0.01	1.03	-2.88	1.53	0.02
(SE)	(2.57)	(2.93)	(3.24)	(2.72)	(2.66)	(2.70)	(2.81)	(0.06)
Ν	1,757	1,772	1,769	1,763	1,779	1,756	1,780	1,811
AII:								
Control	26.58	53.14	45.85	28.87	31.95	33.45	57.68	0
Tuungane effect:	0.33	1.79	-0.03	-2.15	0.39	-2.5	-0.91	-0.02
(SE)	(2.14)	(2.34)	(2.64)	(2.26)	(2.19)	(2.30)	(2.40)	(0.06)
Ν	3,664	3,694	3,689	3,678	3,704	3,670	3,718	3,773

Note: Clustered at the CDC level. Female and male observations do not add up to the total number of observations because of small numbers of observations missing gender information. Numbers are in percentages. Source: DML Q78

Asking respondents simply if they felt that, in general, they were free to express their opinion in the village derives a second measure of rights. Broadly, as is shown in Table 11, populations in villages report a high level of freedom (84 per cent). But *Tuungane* is associated with a smaller, but not significant, score on this measure.

Table 11 Free to participate					
	Share saying they are free				
	to participate in decision				
	making (%)				
Control	84.20				
<i>Tuungane</i> effect	-0.14				
(se)	(1.52)				
N	3,459				

Note:

Standard errors clustered at the CDC level.

Numbers are in percentages. Based on DML Q41BIS.

Do citizens feel an obligation to take part? We address this question on the values of citizens using survey data. We ask respondents in an open manner what they feel are the main responsibilities of citizens. We then code their responses into a set of seven categories. These are then classified as actions that are meant to influence government and actions that are meant to support government. Our interest is whether the effects of *Tuungane* are stronger in the first set of (influence) categories, and whether individuals in *Tuungane* programmes are more likely to respond with an influence response than with a support response. Table 12 points towards marginal declines in the reported sense of a duty to participate, but no effects seen here are significant at conventional levels.

								Mean
	Citiz	en duties to infil	Lence the governn	nent	to	effects		
	Participate in elections	when things are not going well	suggestions to the government	Take part in meetings	Obey	Pay taxes	support to government projects	All
Female:								
Control	31.18	27.24	20.59	22.48	54.65	41.26	16.84	0
<i>Tuungane</i> effect:	0.01	1.09	-2.06	1.72	0.24	-0.55	-1.7	-0.03
(SE)	(2.71)	(2.55)	(2.47)	(2.55)	(2.63)	(2.82)	(2.38)	(0.06)
Ν	1,706	1,683	1,692	1,686	1,715	1,703	1,687	1,744
Male:								
Control	36.82	30.67	24.31	27.13	67.78	54.51	22.20	0
<i>Tuungane</i> effect:	0.85	0.62	-2.02	0.99	1.52	-2.45	-0.26	0.01
(SE)	(2.77)	(2.48)	(2.46)	(2.60)	(2.61)	(2.96)	(2.48)	(0.06)
Ν	1,788	1,755	1,760	1,749	1,778	1,767	1,756	1,810
Total:								
Control	35.02	30.07	24.00	26.18	62.21	48.55	21.19	0
<i>Tuungane</i> effect:	0.07	0.78	-2.28	1.1	0.4	-1.42	-1.21	-0.02
(SE)	(2.12)	(1.98)	(2.06)	(2.15)	(1.92)	(2.26)	(2.03)	(0.05)
Ν	3,711	3,652	3,667	3,649	3,708	3,685	3,659	3,772

Table 12 Duties of citizens to participate

Note: Standard errors clustered at the CDC level. Female and male observations do not add up to the total number of observations because of missing gender information on some observations. Based on measure Q77.

6.1.2 Accountability

We define accountability as the willingness and ability of community members to sanction leaders for poor performance and the willingness of leaders to respond to citizen requests. We gather measures from multiple sources during and following the implementation of project RAPID to determine whether communities put in place and/or make use of any mechanisms of accountability to oversee the RAPID process.

Presence of accountability mechanisms

We examine the presence of accountability mechanisms that the village puts in place to oversee the use of *Tuungane* funding as a measure of a culture of accountability in villages. At no point during the RAPID process do we encourage or suggest to communities that they ought to put such measures in place. To find out whether they did implement such mechanisms of their own volition, we gather measures from three separate sources: (1) from a focus group meeting with RAPID committee representatives in Step D (for these results an item is marked if any one member reports it); (2) from two private interviews with two RAPID committee members, designed to take place simultaneously to minimise social desirability biases arising from the presence of other committee members; and (3) from private interviews with 10 randomly selected villagers (those receiving the household survey).

Three different measures are created:

- 1. Whether an external accountability measure (such as a distinct committee) has been put into place
- 2. Whether the committee has been required to report its actions to the community as a whole
- 3. Whether no mechanism has been put in place or the committee has been tasked with overseeing itself

The assumption is that effective accountability requires some form of oversight. Committee members can collectively gain benefits from their position and an external accountability mechanism might prevent them from doing so. In that sense, having the committee overseeing itself is analogous to having no mechanism (note that it is of course possible that no external accountability mechanism is put in place precisely because communities trust committees to function well). Table 13 provides a summary of results in percentages. In most cases, villages reported no oversight mechanisms (or the committee has been tasked with overseeing itself). External accountability mechanisms are especially unlikely to be present, especially when relying on information provided by random villagers. Each data source generally corroborated the numbers reported by the other two, although there are large differences in the responses by random villagers and the RAPID committee members.

	Focus g comn	group with nittee mer	RAPID nbers	Intervie comn	w with two nittee mer	o RAPID nbers	Interview with random villagers			Mean effects
	External	Community	None	External	Community	None	External	Community	None	All
Control	14.42	17.55	78.79	11.72	20.29	68.72	13.15	12.62	31.50	0
Tuungane										
effect:	1.74	-0.66	-5.15	-0.66	1.4	-3.9	–1.67	0.07	0.41	0.01
(se)	(3.84)	(4.09)	(4.35)	(3.02)	(3.74)	(4.19)	(1.80)	(1.81)	(2.70)	(0.10)
N	363	360	387	367	370	369	3,402	3,396	3,406	402

Table 13 Presence of accountability mechanisms

Note: RAPID committee member interviews and the village survey estimates have been clustered at the CDC level. Numbers are in percentages. Based on measures QR15, DA19 and DR31. Numbers may not sum to 100% as respondents could give multiple answers, including possibilities not listed here.

Table 13 also assesses whether *Tuungane* is associated with a greater or weaker propensity to put accountability mechanisms into place. We see here mixed results. Taking randomly selected villagers as the source of information, we find that *Tuungane* has a negative impact on placing external accountability mechanisms in place, and a positive, but small, impact on the RAPID committee being required to report its actions to the community as a whole. Also, according to the information provided by randomly selected villagers, *Tuungane* communities are more likely to have no mechanism in place (or the committee has been tasked with overseeing itself). The impact, however, is small and not statistically significant. However, the latter effect is reversed and significant when taken from the committee members. With this source of information, *Tuungane* communities are 6 per cent less likely to have no accountability mechanism in place, an effect that is significant at conventional levels and relatively large in magnitude.

Complaints

We also examined the culture of complaints within the village. To measure each respondent's propensity to complain, we asked them to indicate whether or not they agreed with the 13 statements listed below. Aggregating this data at the village level, we created an index of the average propensity of villagers within a particular village to issue complaints regarding problems they indicated as relevant.

We expected individuals in *Tuungane* communities to display an increased willingness to hold traditional and political leaders accountable as measured by their propensity to issue complaints (conditional on having something to complain about). Table 14 shows the kinds of complaints made regarding the RAPID process, in percentages. The most common complaints were related to lack of transparency of the process, with 37 per cent of the respondents in control communities claiming to have had too little information about the RAPID. Other complaints also come up regularly, with scores between 11 per cent and 26 per cent. In all, these results suggested a relatively vibrant overall propensity to complain. Overall, however, levels of complaint are no higher in *Tuungane* areas compared to control.

Table 14 Complaints (privately expressed)

	Control	<i>Tuungane</i> effect	se	Ν
The process took too long	10.68	1.19	(1.82)	3,687
The organisation (RAPID) did not behave well in villages	10.85	1.78	(1.89)	3,674
The projects selected were not the most important ones	19.85	1.36	(2.25)	3,671
The selected projects did not benefit a wide enough group	21.94	0.27	(2.54)	3,669
I had no real influence over the selection process	26.50	0.69	(2.43)	3,671
Disagreements were not well managed	17.49	0.8	(2.22)	3,670
The process was too complex	13.13	-0.35	(1.74)	3,668
There was not enough information about the process	37.49	-2.16	(2.91)	3,675
There was corruption (misuse of funds) in the village	14.51	0.13	(2.23)	3,667
The distribution of funds was not just	15.01	0.63	(2.14)	3,664
The project created divisions in the community	15.82	-0.83	(2.28)	3,666
The RAPID committee was too influenced by the chief	25.73	-0.55	(2.42)	3,669
The RAPID committee did not represent our concerns	15.81	1.09	(2.13)	3,671
Average propensity	0	0.02	(0.07)	3,703

Note: Based on measure QR26.

To capture the extent to which these complaints reflect a propensity to complain, given that there is something to complain about, we examined the effect of *Tuungane* on the complaints registered, controlling for the quality of project implementation¹⁸. For villages with similar levels of mismanaged funds (the measure for the quality of project implementation), we wanted to know how much more willing *Tuungane* villagers were to voice their concerns than their non-*Tuungane* counterparts, capturing changes in villagers' level of comfort with voicing opinions in private.

Table 15 first suggests that, indeed, villagers were more likely to complain in those situations where according to our data there was something to complain about. When a larger share of the funds was missing, more complaining took place. The relationship between funds missing and complaints was, however, considerably stronger in *Tuungane* areas than in non-*Tuungane* areas, an effect that is significant at the 95 per cent level (one-sided test). The full model suggests that in cases with few funds missing, *Tuungane* communities complain less than control communities, but that they react more when problems arise.

¹⁸ Since the quality of implementation is post-treatment, readers should exercise caution in interpreting the results presented in Table 15. The interpretation we provide here holds under the assumption that quality of implementation is not affected by treatment for any units.

Table 15 Influence of Tuungane on citizen complaints regarding RAPID

	Index of private complaints
<i>Tuungane</i> effect × share of funds missing	0.68**
(se)	(0.37)
Share of funds missing	0.26
(se)	(0.21)
Ν	3,590

Note: Based on measure QR26. Estimates derive from regression, which includes a constant and an intercept for *Tuungane* as well as the interaction term.

6.1.3 Efficiency

We define efficiency to be the extent to which implementation makes good use of resources available. We hypothesise that, in general, projects will be implemented more efficiently in *Tuungane* areas.

Quality of accounting

Our first set of measures of efficiency is the existence and quality of accounting for grant fund expenditures by the RAPID committee. The committee is given an accounting form during the transfer of project funds (Step C) on which the committee is expected to indicate the total amount made available for the project (out of US\$1,000), and to keep track of expenditures made. The presence of this form at the end of the project (when the research team visits in Step D) is an indicator of efficient project implementation.

An additional measure is the amount of money for which the committee has accounted. We have two measures of this: one is the total amount accounted for according to the RAPID committee's own accounting; the second is the total amount as calculated by the research team from adding up all the individual components in the committee's accounting. Surprisingly, the committee's total came to less than the research team's total.

A final measure is the amount of money that has been justified (in other words, that can be reconciled with receipts). We measure this by the share of amounts justified over the amount of money made available for the project. We separate between receipts and credible receipts to obtain an additional measure of credible justification.

Table 16 reports the overall patterns as well as the estimated effects of participation in *Tuungane* on the quality of accounting. Overall, RAPID committees in 82 per cent of the villages had the accounting form. Eighty-three per cent of RAPID funds were accounted for by the committees, a number provided by the research team after stepwise summation of all items presented by the committees. In addition, 56 per cent of the money the committee made available for the RAPID project (of the US\$1,000) had been justified by receipts. Forty-six per cent had been justified with receipts deemed credible by the auditing team.

Table 16 Existence and quality of accounting

	Proportion of villages with accounting form present	Share of funds formally accounted for as calculated by the research team	Share of funds formally accounted for as calculated by the RAPID committee	Share of money justified	Share of money credibly justified	Mean effects
Control	81.90	83.00	77.74	56.07	46.04	0
Tuungane effect:	2.37	-6.52**	-1.06	4.46	3.43	0.03
(se)	(3.85)	(3.26)	(3.92)	(4.45)	(4.42)	(0.11)
Ν	394	400	344	356	404	404

Note: Unless otherwise indicated, numbers are in percentages. Based on measures DA27, DA28, DA31, DA32, DA33 and DA34.

We find that RAPID committees in *Tuungane* areas are more likely to have the accounting form present and that more money is (credibly) justified. These results are reasonably large but given the variation on these outcomes the effect is not large enough to reach significance at conventional levels. We find mixed results regarding the share of funds formally accounted for.

Speed of information transmission

By examining the extent of effective transmission of information within villages, a second behavioural measure of the extent to which the community can function efficiently outside of the RAPID process is generated.

We sought to assess the ease of information transmission between villagers as follows. In half the communities a random sample of five villagers (DMC villagers) was provided with public health information on hygiene and diarrhoea during Step A. In Step D a new random sample of five villagers in all areas (DML villagers) are asked, in private, about each individual element provided to the DMC villagers in Step A, and receive a test score for the percentage of questions they answered correctly. Comparison of the scores derived in the interviews of Step D for the DML villagers from RAPID villages and DML villagers from non-RAPID villages (in other words, members of villages in which no villager was provided the information before the survey) allowed us to assess the rate of information flow. We obtained the *Tuungane* effect on information transmission by comparing the RAPID effect on test scores of DML villagers in *Tuungane* and non-*Tuungane* areas. Figure 7 illustrates this.

Figure 7 Health information



The main measure here is how successfully the public health message given during Step A [1] has spread through the village. We measure this using an index that records the average success rate of villagers' answers to health questions in Step D. Figure 8 shows the distribution of village scores on this measure.

We expect the level of knowledge to be higher in RAPID villages [3 in Figure 8] than in survey-only villages [4] because, in the latter, no information was distributed. To be clear, we only looked at people who did not directly receive the information in Step A (we did not perform analysis on data collected for [2] except to confirm that learning indeed took place). Moreover, we expect *Tuungane* to have positive effects on social cohesion and, hence, on the ability of communities to address collective action problems. We thus expect the speed of transmission to be faster in *Tuungane* areas than in non-*Tuungane* areas. In other words, we expect to see a positive interaction between *Tuungane* and RAPID.

Table 17 illustrates the results and gives the effects of *Tuungane*, RAPID and their combined effect. As expected, being a RAPID (versus a non-RAPID) village has a powerful positive effect on the level of health knowledge because that is where the health information was distributed. Information is truly being transmitted. This fact speaks to the reliability of the measures used here.

The table suggests that there is more baseline information in *Tuungane* areas relative to control areas but there is no evidence that the speed of transmission is faster in *Tuungane* areas than in non-*Tuungane* areas. As can be seen from the bottom row,

which reports the interaction between *Tuungane* and RAPID, the estimated *Tuungane* effect is small in magnitude and is negative in sign. The interpretation of the table is as follows. The first row gives the average test score on the health items provided in Step A in RAPID villages, for the DML villagers that are in non-RAPID, non-*Tuungane* villages (in other words, where no health intervention took place). The corresponding test score in non-RAPID villages is higher by 1.7 per cent in *Tuungane* villages and the difference is significant at conventional levels. One can read the *Tuungane* effect in the second row. This does not speak to the impact of *Tuungane* on information transmission (since it is still in non-RAPID villages, where no information was systematically provided to anyone prior to the visit) but on the impact of *Tuungane* on knowledge.



Figure 8 Health knowledge

Table 17 Level of knowledge of health facts

	Level of health knowledge
Control	38.64
Tuungane effect on knowledge	1.74*
(se)	(1.34)
RAPID effect	9.72***
(se)	(1.10)
<i>Tuungane</i> effect on knowledge transmission	-1.33
(se)	(1.58)
Ν	3855

Note: Standard errors clustered at the CDC level. Numbers are in percentages. Based on answers to QS1 – QS5.

Note: Based on answers to QS1 – QS5.

The scores in RAPID villages (but still not *Tuungane* villages) are higher than non-RAPID (non-*Tuungane*) villages by around 10 per cent, and the result is strongly significant, suggesting that being in a village in which five DMC villagers received information increases the average information levels available to all. Finally, the last row provides the relevant numbers for the impact of *Tuungane* on the speed of information transmission. It indicates that the RAPID effect is smaller by 1.33 in *Tuungane* villages than in non-*Tuungane* villages, suggesting that *Tuungane* villages do marginally worse at information transmission (perhaps in part due to marginally higher baseline levels of information), but the difference is not statistically significant.

Seeking support from external actors

A third way that *Tuungane* communities might be more effective is the extent to which they are proactive in seeking external support. To address this question we asked whether, in the previous six months, communities contacted either the government or NGOs to lobby for interventions in their areas. Such lobbying behaviour reflects a number of features, most importantly their ability to organise (efficiency) and their sense of a right to demand action on their behalf.

The results are given in Table 18, in percentages of respondents who respond positively. The data shows only negligible amounts of lobbying overall. Lobbying NGOs, however, appears the dominant form of lobbying. The table broadly suggests an increase in lobbying NGOs (statistically significant) but a decrease in lobbying government for health services, and a decrease in lobbying government for other, and the average effect measures zero. This evidence runs contrary to the aspiration to connect communities more strongly to government.

	Government for health	Government for education	Government for other	NGO	Mean effects
Control	5.24	4.63	3.60	5.16	0
<i>Tuungane</i> effect	-1.37	1.18	-1.41	2.15**	0.01
(se)	(0.88)	(1.01)	(0.73)	(1.21)	(0.05)
N	3,781	3,768	3,469	3,729	3,794

Table 18 Seeking support from external actors

Note: Clustered at the CDC level. Numbers are in percentages. Based on measures Q65, Q66, Q67 and Q68.

6.1.4 Transparency

Knowledge about RAPID

To measure transparency, we examined the extent to which basic information (beyond what we make known to villages) on RAPID project finances was known in villages. As part of the RAPID process, the enumerators told communities in public that (at least) US\$900 will be made available through the RAPID project. In fact, a total of US\$1,000 is transferred to the project committee in every RAPID village, in private. Thus, one of our primary measures of transparency is whether villagers know about the full amount received and not simply the amount that was communicated to them by the RAPID enumerators in the initial village meeting.

Figure 9 Villager knowledge of project funds



Note: Based on measure QR2.

As seen in Figure 9, the most common guess (given by more than 38 per cent of all subjects and by 56 per cent of those subjects that gave an answer) reported the correct answer of US\$1,000 as the total amount of project funds available to the community. This is striking since it implies that information about the incremental US\$1,000 reaches villagers through their own representatives. This suggests relatively high levels of transparency. A slightly smaller share of the respondents said US\$900 – reflecting the amount that was told to the population by the RAPID team. Most other respondents did not venture to guess the final amount at all (captured in the DK column of Figure 9).

To assess the effects of *Tuungane* we created a first measure of whether a villager provided a correct response and a second measure of how far the individual's guess was from US\$1,000 (conditional on them guessing an amount). These measures were recorded at the individual level and treatment effects were estimated with clustering at the CDC level.

Table 19 shows how *Tuungane* communities score marginally better on both measures. They are more likely to guess US\$1,000 (first column) and are more likely to be close to US\$1,000 (second column), although neither result is significant at conventional levels.

•	•	•	

Table 19 Knowledge of project amount

		Distance from
	Correct estimates? (%)	US\$1,000?
Control	38.43	106.63
Tuungane effect:	1.33	-5.28
(se)	(3.19)	(15.85)
N	3,719	2,608

Note: Based on measure QR2.

Willingness to seek information

If taking part in the *Tuungane* intervention has made communities more transparent, then it is likely that valuable information about public resources has become more accessible. We measure this by the willingness of randomly selected villagers to obtain relevant information about the management of public resources for which they are beneficiaries. Villagers were presented with the opportunity to seek information about the revenues of the last period for either the main school attended by this village or the main health centre (the precise units are identified by our teams at each site). They were offered US\$1 as compensation for attempting to retrieve the information and an additional dollar upon success. Our enumerators checked the veracity of the information, and condition the second payment on accuracy.

Our first interest is in the willingness of the villagers to participate in this exercise. However, if they were not willing, we recorded the reason for their refusal. If they were willing we recorded whether they returned with the information and whether the information was accurate. We have data in from 1,415 respondents on this measure. Of these, 39 per cent agreed to participate. The people that refused gave various reasons: that it is not appropriate to ask for this information (76); that the respondent did not have time (75); that the game is strange to them (50); that the husband of the respondent refuses or would refuse the collection of this information (13); and other reasons (192). Overall, this suggests broad challenges to accessing basic financial information.

Table 20 Willingness to seek information

	Willingness to participate (%)
Control	37.77
<i>Tuungane</i> effect:	3.71
(se)	(3.28)
N	1,409

Note: Based on measure QI3.

Table 20 indicates that there is no strong evidence for an estimated effect of *Tuungane* on willingness to participate. In other words, although villagers in *Tuungane* areas are marginally more willing to seek fiscal information from service providers than villagers in *Tuungane* control areas, the difference is small and not statistically significant.

6.1.5 Capture of project outcomes/equity

The final measure of governance we explored was the extent to which the outcome of collective decision making is subject to capture. Are project benefits equitably distributed or are benefits concentrated among elites or particular subgroups? While most of our measures of governance focus on processes, the capture measures focus directly on behavioural outcomes.

RAPID: financial irregularities (from audit)

Our most important measure of capture is the amount of the US\$1,000 grant that our auditors were unable to account for during their two-day community audit. The auditors were trained to rule out as many strategies as possible that committees could use to divert funds. They operated using a checklist of 32 possible strategies that the committees could use, including exchange rate manipulations, quantity manipulations,

quality manipulations and quality over-reporting. Auditors were asked to verify prices in the market whenever possible and they used group discussions to assess the actual price to minimise the risk of over-reporting at any step. When auditors were constrained by time, they were trained to obtain information, only in the last resort, from a selected group of villagers, who were known by all to be the group visiting markets most often (women). In addition, they interviewed a random sample of the list of beneficiaries provided by the RAPID committee and evaluated how much was transferred to them, obtaining proofs when possible. This also provided us with an estimate of how many ghost beneficiaries were added to the list.

Figure 10 shows the distribution of the amount of RAPID funds that could be traced by the RAPID audit teams on the 398 villages for which reliable audit data exists. On average, US\$850 of the US\$1,000 could be verified by the teams.





Note: Based on measure DA109.



Figure 11 Amount not traceable, by chefferie

Source: Referentiel Geographique Commun (administrative boundaries)

Figure 11 shows the distribution of the RAPID funds that could not be traced by the audit teams, by *chefferie* (chiefdom). While the difference between districts could be due to the effectiveness of different audit teams from the RAPID project (which were allocated by districts), the map shows how Haut Katanga RAPID funds can be traced to a greater extent than in other areas, particularly South Kivu and Tanganyika. Note that audit

teams were allocated randomly to communities within districts to avoid biases, following the Step D randomisation.

Table 21 Traceability of money

	Amount traceable (US\$)
Control	850.39
Tuungane	
effect:	1.58
(se)	(20.58)
Ν	398

Note: based on measure DA109.

As seen in Table 21, we found a positive but not significant relationship between *Tuungane* and traceability of funds. In other words, our auditors found it marginally easier to account for funds in *Tuungane* areas. The effect, however, is small and not significant.

RAPID: number of beneficiaries

A second measure of capture is the extent to which benefits are distributed broadly or narrowly in villages. Table 22 shows the average number of household beneficiaries per project in percentages. We restricted the analysis here to villages in which at least one respondent was a recipient of private transfer to eliminate villages with projects that did not involve cash transfers.

On average, 40 per cent of the households in the villages with projects of private distribution claimed to have received private transfers from the RAPID project. Among the villages with projects of private distribution, there were, on average, four percentage points more beneficiaries in *Tuungane* villages but the difference is not significant. The evidence from the RAPID committee is similarly weak (and points in the opposite direction).

	Villages with evidence of private transfers, from household surveys	Villages with evidence of private transfers, from RAPID committee
Control	39.94	16.65
Tuungane effect:	4.01	-2.04
(se)	(5.65)	(3.44)
N	154	303

Table 22 Proportion of respondents who received transfers from RAPID

Note: Numbers are in percentages. Based on measure QR3.

Figure 12 Proportion of beneficiaries



Note: Share of population that received benefits in treatment and control areas. Distributions are broadly similar although a larger share report 100% benefits in treatment areas.

RAPID: inequality of the distribution of benefits

What of the overall inequality of distributions, conditional on receipt of some benefits? Given the small sample size, we focused our attention on the dispersion of the benefits. This is best captured by a Gini coefficient, but for interpretation purposes we focused on a simple standard deviation. The standard deviation represents the average difference in the amount received between two randomly selected villagers. Hence, the larger the standard deviation, the larger the degree of disparity of the distribution of benefits. The standard deviation allows us to keep track of how large the difference in transfers between villagers is.

	Villages with evidence of existing distribution, from household surveys (US\$)	Villages with evidence of existing distribution, from RAPID committee (US\$)
Control	8.72	3.26
<i>Tuungane</i> effect:	0.39	-0.23
(se)	(1.60)	(0.80)
Ν	128	301

Table 23 Mean deviation of benefits distributed

Note: Amounts in US\$. Based on measure QR3.

Table 23 provides the *Tuungane* effect on the mean distance from the mean transfer offered by RAPID, in dollars. As with the evidence on the number of beneficiaries, results here suggest similar outcomes in *Tuungane* and non-*Tuungane* areas.

RAPID: dominance of preferences of chiefs and men (power)

A fundamental measure of capture is the extent to which actual decisions reflect the

preferences of different sorts of villagers. We focused on the dominance of the preferences of the chief and the preferences of men over preferences of a random sample of other villagers. Hence, we produce a measure of chiefly power by comparing the stated preferred project realisation by the chief in a private meeting during our first visit and the actual project realisation, and comparing the predictive power of the chiefs' preferences to those of the population. A similar approach is used to generate a measure of male power, using data on all sampled villagers excluding chiefs.¹⁹

To operationalise the measure, we provided a 0–1 score for each individual, whereby if his *ex ante* preferences coincided with the actual project realisation, he got a score of 1, and otherwise a score of 0. The interpretation in the analysis will be the probability to successfully have his preferences represented in the project realisation. The hypothesis that *Tuungane* villages will exhibit lower levels of capture of outcomes by the chief, conditional on the villagers preferences, should result in *Tuungane* having a negative effect on the ability of the chief's *ex ante* preferences to predict the project realisation over and above the preferences of ordinary citizens.

Table 24 presents first the mean of the binary variable for all villagers, which should be interpreted as the proportion of villagers (including the chief) for whom the project realisation coincides with their stated preferences. The two columns indicate that we collected the individuals' preferences at two stages before observing the outcome, before and after the village meeting, which took place on the second day of the first visit. We included both points in time because these represent very different quantities. During the village discussion, villagers interact and substantive deliberation may potentially produce agreement. Not taking into account the preferences after the village meeting risks confounding influence over power, since the chief could have greater knowledge of the village needs and convince the villagers during the meeting.

The first row in Table 24 reports the likelihood that we can correctly predict project selection using a villager's preferences (chief included) as given before and after village discussions, by noting whether the private wish of the villager coincides with the actual project realisation. In general we expect the chief's preferences to be more predictive of outcomes than those of citizens. This difference forms the basis of our measure of dominance. We see that in control areas the chief's prior preferences are 4 per cent more likely than those of a randomly selected villager to coincide with actual projects. The chief's post-meeting preferences are not, however, more likely to predict correctly. The *Tuungane* effect reported in the table is the degree to which this chiefly dominance is reduced in *Tuungane* areas. We see in the two measures weak and inconsistent evidence for a *Tuungane* effect.

The lower rows report the same relations for male dominance. We see again that male preferences predict outcomes more accurately than those of women. We find, however, that men are no less dominant in Tuungane areas.

¹⁹ Note that the male dominance measure was added after the initial report but before analysis of any data.

	Relative to pre-group meeting citizen preferences	Relative to post-group meeting citizen preferences
Chief dominance in control areas	0.04	0
Tuungane effect on chief	-0.01	0.02
dominance (se)	(0.03)	(0.03)
N	2,401	5,316
Mala dominance in control error	0.04***	0.07***
Male dominance in control areas	(0.02)	(0.02)
<i>Tuungane</i> effect on male dominance	-0.03	0
(se)	(0.03)	(0.03)
N	2,096	4,891
Male or chief dominance in control areas	0.04***	0.07***
<i>Tuungane</i> effect on male or chief dominance	-0.03	0
(se)	(0.03)	(0.03)
Ν	2,096	4,891

Table 24 Tuungane effect on dominance of chiefs and of men

Note: Based on data from AC-17, AV-14-bis, B-23, AP1-13 and AP2-14.

6.2 Results: social cohesion

6.2.1 RAPID: distribution of benefits across social categories

To test the hypothesis that *Tuungane* improves social cohesion, we looked at the access of identifiable categories to benefits available to the communities. Participation in the RAPID process provided a unique opportunity to detect changes in the access of target social categories to the benefits of the programme. This was particularly straightforward to measure when communities chose to use the RAPID funds for direct distribution of small assets or consumption goods. Since we collected socio-economic data of a random sample of respondents in RAPID villages (10 per village), as well as their benefits from the RAPID project, we could measure the impact of *Tuungane* on cohesion by the difference in *per capita* amounts received by marginalised social categories (relative to the average amount received in the village) in *Tuungane*, against non-*Tuungane* communities. The difference is interpreted as the average treatment effect on the access of those categories to benefits of public projects in their respective communities.

Table 25 displays the average level of private transfer. The average transfer is of US\$2.38 per household and ranges from US\$0 to US\$50.

Table 25 Distribution of benefits

	Private benefits	Private benefits		
	(all villages) (villages in which at I			
		person reported some private		
		benefits)		
Mean	US\$ 2.38	US\$7.61		
Standard				
Deviation	(8.85)	(14.5)		
Мах	US\$100	US\$100		
Min	US\$0	US\$0		
Ν	3,763	1,174		

Note: Average benefits reported received by respondents (household). Based on measure QR3.

Table 26 restricts attention to migrants (respondents not born in the village) and focuses on villages where at least one respondent reported receiving benefits. In particular, it provides the estimated *Tuungane* effect on the *per capita* benefit earned by a villager who is not born in the village. Its interpretation is the number of additional dollars that migrants receive as direct transfers from the RAPID project if they happen to be in *Tuungane* communities.²⁰

Migrants receive nearly US\$0.70 less than non-migrants in control communities, which we refer to as a migrant penalty (and this effect is statistically significant). In the third line of Table 26 we see that *Tuungane* reverses this effect (with migrants receiving relatively more in *Tuungane* areas). The *Tuungane* effect on the penalty is relatively large but, given the high variation on this measure, is not statistically significant.

Average non migrants in control	2.03
Average non-migrants in control	(0.51)
Migrant penalty in control areas (amount	0.69*
migrants receive <i>less</i> than others, on average)	(0.53)
Tuungane effect on the migrant penalty	-1.83
(se)	(1.56)
Ν	1,893
	0.004

Table 26 Distribution of benefits to migrants

Note: Numbers in dollars. Based on measures QR3 and SP1.

6.2.2 Trust: willingness to lend money to other village members

The survey also provides multiple measures of social cohesion. As a measure of trust, respondents were asked to report whether (and to what extent) there was a person from a given category to whom they would be willing to lend money to go to market. Average responses ranged from 0.37 for ex-combatants to 0.97 for individuals of the same family.

²⁰ A more precise test would be to restrict attention to migrants who arrived before the launch of the *Tuungane* programme, since we have not yet ruled out the possibility that *Tuungane* attracted new migrants of a different type (total numbers of new migrants are about the same in *Tuungane* and non-*Tuungane* areas), or changing the patterns of integration of new migrants, while not improving the access to benefits of the rest of migrants. Low sample size prevents us from conducting this analysis in the current report.

The quantity of interest is the effect *Tuungane* has on the probability that a randomly selected villager responded 'yes' to any of the questions across categories. Results reported in Table 27 indicate that *Tuungane* had a positive and weakly significant effect overall. The strongest effects are increased levels of trust in ex-combatants, a result consistent with findings from the Liberia research (Fearon *et al.* 2011).

	Family member	From this village	From another village	Co-ethnic from another village	Non co- ethnic from other village	Ex- combatant	Mean effects
Control	0.97	0.93	0.73	0.68	0.52	0.37	0
<i>Tuungane</i> effect	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.02	0.02	0.04**	0.07*
(se)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.05)
Ν	3,855	3,855	3,855	3,855	3,855	3,855	3,855
Note: Based or	n measure Q4	43.					

Table 27 Trust

6.2.3 Presence of cleavages in the village

Divisions can occur along many lines. The endline survey asked respondents to report on the kinds of divisions that exist in their villages, as well as the effects of *Tuungane* on the prevalence of these divisions. Results in Table 28 suggest a general willingness to report on multiple types of division (note that the possible lines of division listed were not read out to respondents for this question). Gender, generational and religious divisions are the least reported and the most prominent reports are of class, religious and native/migrant divisions.

Table 28 Presence of cleavages

	Rich-poor	Male- female	Young-old	Natives- migrants	Religion	Ethnic groups	Different elites	Other	None	Mean effects
Control	21.98	12.53	12.08	18.57	11.98	13.51	10.87	9.70	26.49	0
<i>Tuungane</i> effect:	-1.65	0.26	-0.83	0.2	-1.1	0.59	1.22	0.03	-0.22	-0.01
(se)	(1.90)	(1.39)	(1.42)	(1.63)	(1.50)	(1.56)	(1.49)	(1.40)	(2.20)	(0.05)
Ν	3,776	3,776	3,776	3,776	3,776	3,776	3,776	3,776	3,776	3,776

Note: Clustered at the CDC level. Based on DML Q38.

Table 28 suggests that on several counts (rich-poor, young-old, religion) reported divisions are weaker in *Tuungane* areas. However, the effects are not significant for any of the measures. The mean effects are also negative and not significant.

6.2.4 Inter-village cooperation

So far our focus has been on cohesion within villages. But as part of *Tuungane*, villages also work together within VDCs and within CDCs. Possibly, then, *Tuungane* may also promote cohesion at broader levels. To assess inter-village cohesion we asked individual respondents to do a thought experiment. We asked them to imagine that an NGO could choose whether to invest US\$800 in a project in their own community or to invest US\$500 in their own community plus US\$500 in a randomly sampled village in their *chefferie* (we indicated for each respondent a set of particular villages). Our interest is in the extent to which individuals are willing to support actions that have broader benefits to the wider community even at a cost to their own village.

	Men	Women	Total
Control	49.31	51.67	50.17
Tuungane effect:	1.27	0.69	0.98
(se)	(3.18)	(3.86)	(3.06)
Ν	1,928	1,512	3,482

Table 29	Inter-village	cooperation:	willingness	to cooperate
	······			

Note: Standard errors clustered at the CDC level. Numbers are in percentages. Based on question SP14.

Table 29 provides the results, as the percentages of respondents who were willing to share with neighbouring villages. On average, about 50 per cent of men reported a willingness to share the projects between villages, and slightly more for women. *Tuungane* areas score moderately better than control areas. The difference is, however, not statistically significant.

6.3 Results: welfare

We hypothesised that participation in *Tuungane* would improve economic productivity, augment household assets and improve access to services. We assess these hypotheses by examining the amount of time devoted to productive activities and the household assets of random samples of villagers, including the quality of their homes. Alongside this, we estimate welfare outcomes including the incidence of sickness (which would be reduced if *Tuungane* resulted in better welfare outcomes overall and better health facilities in particular) and school attendance (which would be increased if participation in *Tuungane* improved access to education or positively altered household decision making with respect to education).

6.3.1 Income

The first measure of welfare we report is the household's reported income generation over the previous two weeks.





Note: Full sample [n=3,161]. Based on measure QE9.

Note: Less than US\$100 [n=3,094]. Based on measure QE9.

Table 30 Household income

Reported household income (over two weeks)

	(in US\$)
Control	22.77
<i>Tuungane</i> effect:	-3.09 !
(se)	(1.28)
Ν	3,155

Note: Standard errors clustered at the CDC level. Amounts in US\$. Based on measure QE9.

Table 30 indicates that an average household in control areas generated around US\$21 in the two weeks before the survey took place. The table also indicates the impact of *Tuungane*. The average household in *Tuungane* areas reports less income than non-*Tuungane* areas (about US\$3 less over the past two weeks), an effect that is significant at the 95 per cent level on a two-tailed test.

6.3.2 Productivity

A second measure of welfare is a person's level of productivity. We measure an aspect of productivity by the total amount of hours a person spent over the last seven days on activities that generated income for the household.

Figure 14 Productive hours, by gender



Note: Distributional plot for males and females< 100 hours [n=18,729 for females and n=18,910 for males]. This figure is based on measures QF7 and QF18.

Table 31 Respondent productivity (hours)

	Female	Male	Total
Control	16.80	16.53	16.67
<i>Tuungane</i> effect:	-0.14	-0.42	-0.28
(se)	(0.60)	(0.61)	(0.53)
Ν	8,992	8,616	17,608

Note: Based on measures QF7 and QF18.

Table 31 shows the average number of hours in the last seven days spent on activities that generated income for the household, and *Tuungane* effects for all respondents aged between 12 and 60 reporting hours worked as below 100 a week. The average number of hours worked does not differ significantly among men and women. Though more men work, those women that work do so for longer periods of time.

It was expected that *Tuungane* respondents would allocate more of their time to productive activities. As Table 31 indicates, the average adults in *Tuungane* communities devote less time to productive activities than in control communities. The difference in productivity of *Tuungane* villagers' productivity is, however, not significant at conventional levels.

Table 32 presents our estimate of an average household agricultural production in our sample, for those households whose main source of income is agriculture and for whom survey teams could obtain data on agricultural production. This is estimated from measures of the quantities of production of all major crops by all households of the village (excluding the chief and VDC members), and average prices at the *chefferie* level, as reported by the price received by each selected household in the *chefferie*.

Results suggest that the average *Tuungane* household produces about eight more in dollar value per year (or 4 per cent more than a non-*Tuungane* household), although these gains are measured here with great uncertainty and are not significant at conventional levels.

	Household production
Control	185.02
<i>Tuungane</i> effect:	8.11
(se)	(15.50)
Ν	3,773

Table 32 Household annual agricultural production

Note: Amounts in US\$. Based on measures CH18 and CH20. All estimations are based on the local exchange rate provided in CQ18.

6.3.3 Household assets

To evaluate asset holdings, we asked each respondent about a range of items that the family may own, including livestock, household furnishings and equipment and technology. These measures correlate highly, suggesting that they jointly reflect an underlying attribute (wealth) reasonably well.²¹

In the analysis in Table 33, we show the effect of *Tuungane* on ownership of each of these items, as well as on an index of asset holdings formed using principal components analysis. The results suggest no effects of *Tuungane* on asset holdings overall.

²¹ The Cronbach's alpha score for these items is high at 0.77.

Type of assets	Control	<i>Tuungane</i> effect	(se)	Ν
Assets	0	-0.01	(0.05)	4,761
Goats or sheep	1.14	-0.06	(0.08)	5,609
Poultry	2.83	-0.05	(0.17)	5,603
Cattle	0.06	0	(0.01)	5,597
Pigs	0.19	-0.02	(0.03)	5,605
Houses	1.58	0.05	(0.06)	5,609
Rooms	3.18	0.06	(0.08)	5,603
Tins or flasks	2.45	-0.13	(0.11)	5,587
Chairs	2.18	-0.07	(0.11)	5,591
Beds	0.47	-0.01	(0.06)	5,615
Foam mattress	0.52	-0.03	(0.04)	5,610
Straw mattress	1.70	0.08	(0.07)	5,592
Bucket	0.86	-0.04	(0.07)	5,608
Basins	1.31	0	(0.04)	5,599
Petrol lamps (or equivalent)	0.58	0.03	(0.04)	5,623
Radios	0.55	-0.01	(0.03)	5,612
Bikes	0.48	-0.03	(0.04)	5,626
Machetes	3.06	0.04	(0.08)	5,614
Pans	4.78	-0.12	(0.13)	5,395
Dressers	0.09	0.01	(0.01)	5,623
Canoes or boats	0.04	0	(0.01)	5,618
Cellphones	0.29	-0.02	(0.03)	5,602

Note: The assets index is centred on 0 for control with unit standard deviation.

6.3.4 Quality of housing

The quality of respondents' walls served as another indicator for household wealth. We recorded whether walls were made of mud, plastic, non-baked bricks, bamboo, stone, semi-durables, baked bricks, concrete, metal or cardboard. Multiple responses were possible for any given household. Approximately 27 per cent of respondents had homes made of mud; the most common material was non-baked bricks, which were used in 64 per cent of homes. Much smaller shares used bamboo (14 per cent) and baked brick (6 per cent) or other quality material. We constructed a measure to indicate that a high-quality wall is made out of baked bricks, concrete or metal.

Table 34 Wall quality (share households with high-quality walls)

	High-quality wall
Control	7.6
<i>Tuungane</i> effect:	-1.8
(se)	(1.01)
N	5,612

Note: Based on measure QE10. Amounts in percentages.

Table 34 shows the effect of *Tuungane* on the quality of walls. Contrary to expectations, we found a negative relationship between *Tuungane* and wall quality (roughly reducing the share by two percentage points). This result is not statistically significant in a two-tailed test. To provide confidence that this measure captures relevant features of household wealth, we examined how the measure related to chief status, finding that chiefs are seven percentage points more likely than the rest of the population to have high-quality walls.

6.3.5 School attendance

As a measure of effects on access to education we took the number of days attended to school in the last two weeks for all children between five and 17. We constructed this measure for boys, girls and both combined. Attendance rate averages 50 per cent for this group (five days out of 10), with no difference between boys and girls.

Table 35 suggests a negative relationship between *Tuungane* and school attendance. These estimates, however, are not significant at conventional levels.

	Girls	Boys	Total
Control	5.01	5.03	5.02
<i>Tuungane</i> effect on attendance	-0.21	-0.04	-0.12
(se)	(0.34)	(0.35)	(0.30)
N	1,469	1,607	3,076

Table 35 Days of attendance at school (last two weeks)

Note: Based on measures QF7 and QF14.

6.3.6 Sickness

We measured the incidence of sickness in a household by obtaining information about different types of sickness that took place over the previous two weeks for children younger than seven years old. These were fever, cough, cough plus sweat and faster breathing, diarrhoea and diarrhoea plus blood. A final measure was whether, in the previous two weeks, a person in the household was seriously ill, defined as being unable to go to work or to school. Table 36 shows the results on incidence of sickness in the population. Overall, the incidence of sickness within a household over the previous two weeks for children aged seven or younger is high. As Table 36 indicates, nearly one in three of these children had had a fever and one in four a cough over the last two weeks. About one in six (adult) household members was reported as seriously ill, making it impossible for them to work or to go to school. Table 36 indicates a weak positive correlation between *Tuungane* and poor health but the relation is not significant at conventional levels.

Table 36 Sickness duri	ng the last two weeks
------------------------	-----------------------

Children						Adults	Mean effects
	Fever	Cough	Cough plus sweat and faster breathing	Diarrhoea	Diarrhoea plus blood	Seriously ill (cannot go to work or go to school)	(Children and adults)
Control	30.69	26.29	10.98	9.74	3.07	16.66	0.00
<i>Tuungane</i> effect:	1.32	1.08	0.49	0.00	-0.42	0.74	0.05
(se)	(1.63)	(1.65)	(1.04)	(0.81)	(0.81)	(1.27)	(0.04)
N	10,375	10,381	10,354	10,278	10,278	9,525	4,195

Note: Data is clustered at the CDC level. Numbers are in percentages. Based on measures QF20 and QF21.

Table 37 Rate of accessing services (per month use)

	Wells	Primary school	Secondary school	Health centre	Maternity clinic	Road	Bridge	Irrigation	Meeting centre	Church	Gov't services	Mean Effects
Control	14.92	11.37	6.13	2.14	0.36	3.61	5.50	0.59	0.38	5.58	0.24	0
<i>Tuungane</i> effect:	0.29	0.46	-0.26	0	0.01	-1.23	0.48	0.01	0	-0.12	-0.07	0
(SE)	(1.13)	(0.58)	(0.53)	(0.16)	(0.04)	(0.64)	(0.53)	(0.11)	(0.05)	(0.29)	(0.06)	(0.05)
N	3,319	3,595	3,629	3,439	3,705	3,295	3,364	3,784	3,364	3,561	3,356	3,852

Note: Standard errors are clustered at the CDC level. Numbers are in number of times used per month. Data drawn from responses to DMLQ.

6.3.7 Rate of accessing services

A final welfare measure we examined was the rate at which a household accesses services such as schools, hospitals, bridges and so on.

Table 37 shows average access to these services, ranging from access on average once every two days (wells) to less than once per month (government services). These average numbers mask the variation between respondents that, as seen from Figure 15, can be considerable. While, on average, children attend primary school 12 days per month, this figure comes from near full-time attendance for one group of children of households and nearly complete absence for another group.²²

Table 37 also shows the effects of *Tuungane* on access to services. *Tuungane* seems to have had a negative relationship with access to roads – with a p=0.054 it is almost statistically significant at the 95 per cent (two-tailed test) – although in the context of the multiple measures given here this single adverse finding is plausibly due to chance. The overall pattern suggests no difference in access to services attributable to *Tuungane*.

²² In later analysis we can condition on households with children of school-going age.

Figure 15 Access to services



N=3723



Use of irrigation (days per month) N=3,800



Use of government document services (days per month) N=3,365

Note: Based on responses to measure Q63.



Use of meeting room (days per month) N=3,377







Use of road times (per month) N=3,310

6.4 Results: effects of gender parity variation

A core element of *Tuungane* is a focus on women and the rights and roles of women in collective decision making. As described in the initial project document (IRC, 2006), women are thought to be particularly disenfranchised by conflict and there was a hope that socioeconomic projects that focus at the village level would lead to greater involvement of women. Many other elements of the programme emphasised these themes, with trainings focused on the needs of women and an institutional provision that development committees established in villages would be gender balanced.

A key element of the design of *Tuungane* I was that the requirement of gender parity in development committees was lifted for a random subsample of VDCs. The random lifting of this requirement allowed us to assess how effective this requirement was in changing attitudes towards women as decision makers. In areas in which the requirement was lifted, communities were still free to select women and indeed many of them did. The distribution of the number of committee members (out of 10) that were women in areas in which parity was not imposed is shown in Figure 16 below. In the median case, communities selected three women, rather than the five required in the cases with imposed parity. In only 7 per cent of cases (mostly in Maniema) were no women selected in the non-parity areas. This suggests that while the requirement increases women's representation, it generally does not do so in a situation where women would otherwise not be represented.





Note: Share of 10 committee members that are women in areas that did not have a gender parity requirement.

Many of the results we have examined have provided a breakdown of effects along gender lines that allow us to assess whether benefits of *Tuungane* were particularly strong among women. In this section, we first described results on project selection and, second, results on a set of simple attitudinal measures that directly assessed views towards the rights and roles of women.

Past studies have found that women in leadership positions can lead to changes in the types of projects selected by local governments (Chattopadhyay and Duflo 2004). We asked the same question here, focusing on the set of VDCs that had gender lotteries. Do areas in which there is a mandated gender parity select projects differently to those in

which there is not? Item 9, below, shows the average share of projects selected in each sector in each village across major categories, broken down by whether a parity condition was in place or not. We see broad patterns that are similar in areas with and without gender parity. However, the removal of gender parity is associated with an approximately 9 per cent shift away from the selection of education projects and towards watsan.²³

	Health	Education	Transport	Watsan	Agriculture	Other
Parity condition level Effect of removing	0.13	0.58	0.07	0.11	0.06	0.06
parity requirement	-0.01	-0.09	0	0.09***	0.01	0
(se)	(0.03)	(0.06)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.02)
N (Number of villages)	591	591	591	591	591	591

Item 9 Project selection according to gender parity

Note: Effect of removing the parity requirement on the average share of projects focused in different sectors. Data reported only for VDCs that were eligible for standard errors clustered on CDC (the level at which randomisation took place).

*** significant at 99% (two-sided test). Based on project data and includes villages that were and were not surveyed by the research teams.

We turn now to effects on attitudes. In the endline survey we asked up to five respondents in each village to position themselves on four issues related to women's rights and roles, specifically:

- Equality of rights: in DRC women should have the same rights as men (or alternatively, according to Congolese custom, women have always been subject to men and they should remain so);
- Right to complain: if a man mistreats his wife she has a right to complain (or alternatively, according to Congolese custom, women should not complain even if mistreated by their husbands);
- Decision making: women should have the same opportunities as men to occupy socio-administrative positions in the village (or alternatively, men are better leaders and should occupy these positions); and
- Leadership: women have knowledge to contribute and so should be eligible to serve as presidents of development committees in the village (or alternatively, only men should serve as presidents of development committees).

For each statement, or its alternative, respondents could agree strongly, agree weakly, disagree, disagree strongly, or register no position. Based on these responses, we created a score ranging from 1 for those strongly agreeing with the empowering position and 0 for those strongly agreeing with the opposite position.

Item 10, below, reports the effects of *Tuungane* on these items, independent of the specific institutional requirements for parity. We see that, in control areas, scores average weakly positive across the board. Participation in *Tuungane* has no impact on these average scores, however.

²³ The table reports significant effects on just one coefficient which has an associated p value of 0.007. We can nevertheless reject the null of [should 'of' read 'or'?] no effect on all sectors using the Bonferroni adjustment approach. Under this approach, to maintain a 5 per cent family-wise error rate we should test individual hypotheses at p=0.008. Note that this finding is different from that found in Chattopadhyay and Duflo (2004), where women's leadership was associated with a greater investment in watsan.
item to ruungane an	riem to ruungane and attitudes to women and governance										
	Equality of	Right to	Decision		Mean						
	rights	complain	making	Leadership	effects						
Control average score	0.59	0.64	0.69	0.70	0						
<i>Tuungane</i> effect	0.01	0	0	-0.01	0.01						
(se)	(0.02)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.07)						
N (Number of villages)	815	815	815	815	815						

am 10 Tuungana and attitudes to waman and governan

Note: Based on questions QG 8–11.

Item 11, below, shows that removing the gender parity requirement is associated with gains in attitudes towards women and governance overall. Conversely, the imposition of parity requirements has adverse effects on these outcomes. However, these adverse effects are not statistically significant at conventional levels.

Item 11 Gender parity and attitudes to women and governance	ce
---	----

	Equality of	Right to	Decision		Mean
	rights	complain	making	Leadership	effects
Parity condition level Effect of removing parity	0.54	0.63	0.69	0.69	0
requirement	0.04	0.0	0.0	0.01	0.1
(se)	(0.04)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.15)
N (Number of villages)	186	186	186	186	186

Note: Based on questions QG 8-11.

7. Further analysis

7.1 Robustness

Overall, we have reported a large number of null results. In light of this, and from concern that analysis decisions resulted in false negatives, we have undertaken a series of robustness tests to examine the extent to which the results (and non-results) are sensitive to various features of our specification. The seven robustness tests we implemented are as follows:

- 1. We generated a set of results in which all analysis was undertaken at the village level (rather than at the individual level as is sometimes the case). Variables were aggregated to the village level using individual sampling weights. The village level analysis was done using propensity weights only. This limited the extent to which extreme weights can influence cross-village comparisons.
- 2. We generated all results at the village level, introducing controls for lottery bins. Introducing these controls between bin variance should lead to more precise estimates of effects.
- 3. We generated all results (at the village level) but clustering by CDC for treatment units and village level for the control units. This approach is less conservative but can be defended on the grounds that the CDCs had no meaning for control groups.
- 4. We generated results (at the village level) using propensity weights adjusted to assess VDC level sample average treatment effects, rather than population average

treatment effects. These weights have lower variance and may provide more precise estimates.²⁴

- 5. We generated village estimates at the CDC level (at this level there is no clustering of treatment assignment) and used White's heteroskedasticity-robust variance estimator to give a conservative approximation to the exact randomisation variance of the difference in means (see Aronov and Samii 2012).
- 6. We generated village level results using a treatment variable that uses IRC's classification of treatment in cases in which databases disagreed.
- 7. We examined the effect of distance to nearest *Tuungane* villages as an alternative treatment (conditional on lottery bin and shortest distance to any village), in order to capture spillover effects.

Item 12, below, summarises the results that would have been found significant if each alternative model had been selected as the base model.²⁵ Overall, we find that the results are strikingly robust. Over most models, estimates changed only moderately. A number of the variations result in reduced standard errors. No estimates in this table shift from positive significant to negative significant across specifications. The positive findings on share of women on committees, willingness to complain when funds are misused and trust in others generally maintained significance across specifications. The weak positive effect on contributions to road widening is stronger in alternative specifications. The tendency to observe a shift towards reaching out to NGOs and away from other groups is observed in other specifications. In a number of specifications there is also some evidence of adverse effects, particularly on household income, quality of homes and citizen attitudes regarding duties to engage with government. In all, there is positive evidence in some specifications for 21 items (one-sided test) and negative evidence for 14 items (two-sided test).

Overall, these shifts on some variables occur in a context where there is no shift to significance on the vast majority of variables examined, with 165 variables registering no effects significant at the 95 per cent level in any specification. Thus, for example, while some specifications find positive effects on some assets, no specifications find effects on the overall asset index. While one specification finds positive effects on one health outcome, no specifications find significant effects on health items overall. While in later work we will seek more precise estimates by employing prespecified controls (as per our analysis plan), our conclusion now is that the collection of negative findings reported here is not highly sensitive to the simple model employed.

²⁴ Consider two lottery bins, one with three units and one with four units. Say that in the four-unit area two units were selected for treatment, and that in the three-unit bin one unit was selected for treatment and one of the control units was randomly sampled to participate in the study. Then under the base specification, units in the first bin have propensity weights of 2, while units in the second bin have propensity weights of 3. Under the robustness check, both sets would have weights of 2 (with no attempt to make inferences to the unsampled control unit in this bin). ²⁵ Full results are available from the authors.

Item 12 Robustness

		0	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
Table	Column	Base	Village	Bin controls	Alt. cluster	Alt, propensity	Robust SEs	Alt. treatment	Distance
	Number of women	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
	Number of men	-	-				-	_	-
8: Committee composition	Share women	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
	Means effects								+
9: Public good provision	Widening road (% contributing)	+		+	+	+			+
	Awareness raising (women)	-							
10: Duties of political	Avoid corruption (men)								+
leaders	Consult populations (women)								-
	Suggestions to the government (women)								-
	Make suggestions to government (all)			-			-		
12: Duties to participate	Material support to government projects								
	(women)			-					-
	Material support to government projects								
	(all) There was not enough information about								-
14: Complaints (private)	the process								-
15: Complaints (private)	Conditional on implementation	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	
	Amount (evaluation team)	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	
16: Accounting	Share justified								+
	Government/health			-					
18: External support	Government other	-	-	-	-	-			
	NGO support	+		+				+	
24. Dominance	Male (post-decision)		+	+	+	+	+	+	
24: Dominance	Men or chief (post-decision)			+		+		+	
	Villagers			+	+		+		
27 [.] Trust	Co-ethnics			+				+	+
27. 11030	Ex-combatant	+	+	+		+		+	
	Mean effects	+		+	+			+	+
	Religions							+	
28: Cleavages	Other								+
	None							+	
30: Income	Over two weeks (US\$)	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	
33: Assets	Lamps								+
	Dressers							+	+
34: Walls	High wall quality	-		-	-		-		
36: Sickness	Diarrhoea and blood							+	
37: Access services	Bridges			+					
	Loodo		1						

7.2 Heterogeneous effects

Tuungane might have had a different impact on different types of people, in different types of villages, and so on. We try to understand whether this is the case by sub setting the dataset into different groups and analysing whether there are differences in the impact of *Tuungane* within these groups. Item 13, below, lists the hypotheses.

#	H0: There is no differential <i>Tuungane</i> impact for	Origin	2007	3ie	Measures
1	villages, based on project area (MN, TN, HK, SK)	ODS	H34		
2	villages, based on levels of	ODS	H30	H2	(*) Baseline conflict measures
3	villages, based on wealth levels	ODS	H31	H1	(*) Baseline welfare data
4	villages, based on levels of cohesion or decision-making norms	ODS	H32		(*) Baseline social cohesion data
5	villages, based on levels of returnees and new migrants	ODS	H33	·	(*) In and out migration from the village prior to 2007 (CQ 136-CQ 140, SP 1SP 2)
6	villages, based on previous support from international organisations	ODS	H35		All outcome measures. Household surveys; Q44, Q45, Q48. (*) Chief survey: CQ31 [condition on organisations starting operations pre 2008]. Baseline data on operations of other organisations
7	villages, based on level of isolation	ODS		Н3	Survey measures: QE13, GIS (AS-10)
8	villages, based on time-length of the CDV project	KIN			CDV time-length will come from IRC tracking data
9	villages, based on time period between end CDV project and evaluation	DFID			CDV end-dates will come from IRC tracking data
11	villages, based on the level of turnover in the CDV committee	НК			DV12: For how long have you been a member of the CDV? (years)
12	villages, based on type of project	НК			Type of project will come from IRC tracking data
13	villagers, based on elite status (rich and educated)	НК			QF13: NIVEAU SCOLAIRE. QE 9 How much cash income did this household earn over the last week?
14	villagers, based on gender	НК			QF7 SEXE

Item 13 Groups for heterogeneous effects

Notes: The column Origin indicates from where this hypothesis originates; ODS indicates the final evaluation's design document; KIN refers to the meeting between the IRC and the University of Columbia team in Kinshasa in early 2012; DFID refers to the meeting with DFID in Kinshasa; and HK refers to the meeting between the IRC and the University of Columbia team in Lubumbashi, Haut Katanga. The columns 2007 and 3Ie list the related hypothesis number in the original design document from 2007 and the 3ie application. Finally, Measures indicates which measures will be used, and (*) indicates the main measure of interest. We emphasise that all tests for heterogeneous effects have been reported here.

All tests in this section are two-sided. That is to say, we do not hypothesise what different effects we expect the *Tuungane* programme to have for these different groups. The rows include the possible outcome measures, exactly the same as those used in the final evaluation report. The columns will indicate the different subgroups. A black star indicates that we find evidence in support of the hypothesis at the 95 per cent confidence interval in a two-sided test. A red star indicates evidence for adverse effects. Note, that due to sub grouping the dataset, we decrease the number of observations and therefore the precision of our estimates.

7.2.1 The heterogeneous impact of Tuungane by village characteristics

First of all, we looked at whether *Tuungane* had a different impact based on the type of village. Item 14 and Item 15 provide the results. Because each regression has a different number of observations, based on things such as the number of missing data points, the level of analysis, etcetera, the top row in the tables provides the number of observations for the village level regression of attendance at meetings (Table 3) to give an indication of the size of the different subgroups (in practice, however, there may be some variation in these numbers since data was missing).

By province: *Tuungane* operated in four different provinces: Haut Katanga, South Kivu, Maniema and Tanganyika. These provinces are different in many regards and it is possible that *Tuungane* had different effects across provinces.

Item 14 presents the results for the four provinces. First, we find that the measure that originally was the only significant positive effect of *Tuungane* above the 5 per cent significance level – willingness to complain conditional on poor project implementation (Table 15) – is no longer significant when provinces are separated in the analysis (a result that can be due to a loss in statistical power). Second, we find that none of the positive effects are consistently positive across areas. For example, the positive impact of *Tuungane* on trust in others (Table 27) and agricultural productivity (Table 32), while only slightly significant in the main findings, are driven by South Kivu. The negative impact on household income seems to be driven by Haut Katanga and does not hold for the other three provinces. Overall, if we find any evidence, it points in a negative direction with, for example, *Tuungane* seeming to have had a negative impact on levels of participation in Tanganyika.

By level of violence: The next two columns in Item 14 (violence high and low) present results when looking at the impact of *Tuungane* in areas that are characterised by high levels of violence and those that are not. We define an area of high violence as those *chefferie* where a village has, on average, been attacked twice or more between 1995 and 2007. This information is obtained from the chief survey we conducted in 2007 in eastern Congo (CQ39).²⁶ We find little evidence for an impact by *Tuungane* for these different subgroups. The effect of *Tuungane* on reported trust in other groups (Table 27) is now positive in low-violence areas. And *Tuungane* had a negative impact on household income (Table 30) in low-violence areas.

By level of wealth: The final two columns in Item 14 (wealth high and low) are also calculated at the *chefferie* level, where wealthy *chefferies* are those where the villages, on average, had one or more schools in 2007. Low wealth level *chefferies* are those where this average is lower than one. Also, this information is based on the baseline chief survey (CQ65). We find an adverse impact of *Tuungane* on wealth in poorer areas: the effect of *Tuungane* on household

²⁶ In each CDC we had two evaluation villages: a RAPID village and a survey-only village. The panel dataset (i.e. where we did both a baseline survey and an endline survey) we only have for the RAPID villages. We therefore constructed the violence variables at the chiefdom level.

income (Table 30) and wall quality (Table 34) is statistically significant at the 95 per cent confidence level. Finally, in richer areas we find evidence that *Tuungane* is associated with worse health outcomes. We do not find any statistically significant positive impact of *Tuungane*.

By level of cohesion: *Tuungane* is a community-driven development programme and we might expect levels of social cohesion before the start of the programme to be important for the success of *Tuungane*. We obtained information about the level of cohesion from the baseline chief survey (CQ81) and measured social cohesion as those *chefferies* where, on average, a village had two or more community projects in the six months preceding the survey. We define those areas with low levels of cohesion as those *chefferies* where villages, on average, had less than that. We again do not find evidence of any statistically significant positive impact of *Tuungane* (see Item 15). On the other hand, we find a negative relation between *Tuungane* and wealth in low social cohesion areas as measured by household income (Table 30) and wall quality (Table 34). Moreover, in more cohesive villages we find evidence that *Tuungane* leads to worse health outcomes.

Presence of new inhabitants: We also looked at whether *Tuungane* had a differential impact in villages with a population of displaced people prior to the programme. This data was obtained from the chief survey (CQ136-139) and is a combination of the entry of internally displaced people (IDPs), returned IDPs, refugees and repatriated refugees between 2005 and 2007. *Tuungane* is expected to reduce cooperation barriers due to segregated groups and therefore is expected to have a stronger effect in villages with a population of displaced people, who are believed to be less integrated than natives. Item 15 presents the results. While we find fewer financial irregularities (Table 21) in villages with new inhabitants, we also find that *Tuungane* had a negative impact on household income (Table 30) in such villages.

By NGO presence: *Tuungane* might be particularly successful in areas not exposed to NGO activity. In our 2007 baseline survey, we obtained from the chief survey whether an NGO was operating in the village between 2005 and 2007 (CQ68). We define *chefferies* with a high NGO presence as those where, on average, more than 50 per cent of the village chiefs interviewed report prior exposure to NGO work. We find no impact of *Tuungane* in both types of areas.

By level of isolation: Finally, we expected the effect of *Tuungane* to vary with the degree of isolation of villages. For example, more isolated villages are more difficult to research and the treatment might be less effective. We define an isolated village as a village that is more than a two-hour walk (one way) from the nearest chief of the *chefferie* during the rainy season (QE13K). We find that *Tuungane* has a strong positive effect on the spreading of the health message especially in isolated areas. However, we again find evidence of a negative impact of *Tuungane* on wealth. In less isolated areas household income (Table 30) is lower in *Tuungane* areas compared to non-*Tuungane* areas. In isolated areas.

			by p	rovince		vi	violence		
Item #	Measure	Haut Katanga	South Kivu	Maniema	Tanganyika	high	low	high	low
		N=1 37	N=147	N=65	N=106	N=206	N=192	N=247	N=15 1
Participation	Attendance at meetings (Table 3)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	\star
	Number of interventions in group discussions (Table 4)	\star	*	*	#	*	*	*	\star
	Dominance of men, elders or chiefs in discussions (Table 4)	*	*	*	#	*	*	*	\star
	RAPID committee and projects selected through participatory approach (Table 6)	*	*	#	*	*	*	*	*
	Committee composition mean effects (Table 8)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	\star
	Public goods provision in village (Table 9)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Duties of political leaders (Table 10)	\star	*	*	*	*	*	*	\star
	Freedom to participate (Table 11)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	\star
	Obligations for participation (Table 12)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
Accountability	Presence of mechanisms (Table 13)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
recountability	Willingness to complain (not conditional on project quality) (Table 14)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	\star
	Willingness to complain conditional on poor project implementation (Table 15)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
Efficiency	Existence and quality of accounting (Table 16)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
2	Efficiency of information flow (health message) (Table 17)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	\star
	Village support sought from external actors (Table 18)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	\star
Transparency	Knowledge of project amounts (Table 19)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Willingness to seek information (Table 20)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
Capture	Financial irregularities (Table 21)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
oupture	Number of beneficiaries (Table 22)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Inequality of the distribution of benefits (Table 23)	*	*	#	*	*	*	*	*
	Dominance of special villagers' preferences (Table 24)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
Cohesion	Trust in others (Table 27)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
0011031011	Presence of social cleavages in the village (Table 28)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Inter-village sharing (Table 29)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
Welfare	Household income (Table 30)	#	*	*	*	*	#	*	#
Wellare	Productivity (bours) (Table 31)	*	*	*	÷	*	*	÷	*
	Agricultural productivity (Table 32)	*	*	*	*	*	×	×	*
	Household assets (Table 33)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Quality of housing (Table 34)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	#
	School attendance (Table 35)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Sickness (Table 36)	*	*	*	*	*	*	#	*
	Frequency of use of village services (Table 37)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	\star

Item 14 Heterogeneous treatment by province, violence and wealth level

Note: A hypotheses receives a black star if we find evidence of a positive (adverse) estimated effect of *Tuungane* (95% significance in a two-tailed test).

Item 15 Heterogeneous treatment by cohesion, new inhabitants and NGO presence and isolation

		Cohe	esion	New inh	abitants	NG	GOs	Village i	solated
Item #	Measure	High	Low	Yes	No	High	Low	Yes	No
		N=186	N=212	N=119	N=231	N=105	N=293	N=199	N=199
Participation	Attendance at meetings (Table 3)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Number of interventions in group discussions (Table 4)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Dominance of men, elders or chiefs in discussions (Table 4)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	RAPID committee and projects selected through participatory approach (Table 6)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Committee composition mean effects (Table 8)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Public goods provision in village (Table 9)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Duties of political leaders (Table 10)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Freedom to participate (Table 11)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Obligations for participation (Table 12)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
Accountability	Presence of mechanisms (Table 13)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Willingness to complain (not conditional on project quality) (Table 14)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Willingness to complain conditional on poor project implementation (Table 15)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
Efficiency	Existence and quality of accounting (Table 16)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Efficiency of information flow (health message) (Table 17)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Village support sought from external actors (Table 18)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
Transparency	Knowledge of project amounts (Table 19)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Willingness to seek information (Table 20)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
Capture	Financial irregularities (Table 21)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
•	Number of beneficiaries (Table 22)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Inequality of the distribution of benefits (Table 23)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Dominance of special villagers' preferences (Table 24)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
Cohesion	Trust in others (Table 27)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Presence of social cleavages in the village (Table 28)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Inter-village sharing (Table 29)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
Welfare	Household income (Table 30)	*	#	*	#	*	*	*	#
	Productivity (hours) (Table 31)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Agricultural productivity (Table 32)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Household assets (Table 33)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Quality of housing (Table 34)	*	#	*	*	*	*	#	*
	School attendance (Table 35)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Sickness (Table 36)	#	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Frequency of use of village services (Table 37)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*

Note: A hypotheses receives a black star if we find evidence of a positive (adverse) estimated effect of *Tuungane* (95% significance in a two-tailed test).

7.2.2 The impact of Tuungane by individual characteristics

In this section we look at the differential impact of *Tuungane* depending on the type of individual. The results are presented in Item 16, below. The top row provides the number of observations for the individual level regression of public goods provision in village (Table 9), to give an indication of the size of the different subgroups. Again, this number will change somewhat for different measures due to lack of data. Because we look at individual outcomes, Item 16 does not include those measures that are taken at the village level, such as attendance at meetings (Table 3).

By wealth ownership: With its goal of inclusion, *Tuungane* might have had an impact especially on those that are poor. We investigated this by identifying three groups: rich, poor and moderate. We base these groups on data from question QE9. Our poor people category includes those people who are classified by the World Bank as living in extreme poverty, specifically those living on less than US\$1.25 (in purchasing power parity) per day.²⁷ 'Rich' people are defined as those who are the 20 per cent richest in the sample, and the 'moderate' group consists of all those people in between these two categories. We do not find that *Tuungane* has had an impact on poor people. Within this subgroup we only find that, compared to control communities, people in villages that received *Tuungane* (Table 27) exhibit higher levels of trust. Among those people of moderate wealth we find that *Tuungane* leads to an increased level of information flow (Table 17). Finally, we find no difference between the richer individuals living in *Tuungane* areas and the richer individuals living in control areas.

By level of education: We obtained information about the individual's level of education from QF13, and defined this to be low if the individual has obtained primary school or lower (including not schooled at all). We find no evidence of effects of *Tuungane* on those individuals with low education. Moreover, for those individuals with high education we find evidence that *Tuungane* had adverse wealth effects. Highly educated individuals in *Tuungane* areas have less overall assets (Table 33) and worse wall quality (Table 34) than those not living in *Tuungane* areas. *Tuungane* also had a negative impact on household income (Table 30) for this group, but this result is only significant at the 10 per cent level.

By gender: We make use of the gender of the respondent (QF7), despite the fact that many outcome measures are at the household level. Again, if anything, we find a negative impact of *Tuungane* on levels of wealth. Among women, *Tuungane* seems to have had a negative impact on household levels of income. Among men, *Tuungane* is associated with negative effects on health outcomes.

²⁷ DRC's purchasing power parity is equal to 214.27 (World Bank 2008). That is, a Congolese person would pay 214.27 Congolese francs for a set of goods that would have a value of US\$1 for a similar set of goods in the United States. Because we ask the total amount of money earned by the household in the week preceding the interview, the cut-off value is: 214.27 x 1.25 x 7 = 1874.86 Congolese francs.

		li	ndividual weal	Educ	ation	Ge	nder	
Item #	Measure	rich	moderate	poor	high	low	male	female
		N=68 6	N=1347	N=15 08	N=766	N=685	N=185 9	N=1780
Participation	[Report on] Public goods provision in village (Table 9)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Duties of political leaders (Table 10)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Freedom to participate (Table 11)	\star	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Obligations for participation (Table 12)	\star	*	*	*	*	*	*
Accountability	Willingness to complain (not conditional on project quality) (Table 14)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Willingness to complain conditional on poor project implementation (Table 15)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
Efficiency	Efficiency of information flow (health message) (Table 17)	\star	*	*	\star	\star	*	*
	Village support sought from external actors (Table 18)	\star	*	*	*	*	*	*
Transparency	Knowledge of project amounts (Table 19)	\star	*	*	\star	\star	\star	*
	Willingness to seek information (Table 20)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
Capture	Dominance of special villagers' preferences (Table 24)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
Cohesion	Trust in others (Table 27)	\star	*	*	\star	\star	\star	*
	Presence of social cleavages in the village (Table 28)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Inter-village sharing (Table 29)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
Welfare	[Reports on] household income (Table 30)	\star	*	*	\star	\star	\star	#
	Productivity (hours) (Table 31)	\star	*	*	*	*	*	*
	Agricultural productivity (Table 32)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	[Reports on] household assets (Table 33)	\star	*	*	#	*	*	*
	[Reports on] quality of housing (Table 34)	*	#	*	#	*	*	*
	[Reports on] school attendance (Table 35)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
	[Reports on] sickness (Table 36)	*	*	*	*	*	#	*
	Frequency of use of village services (Table 37)	*	*	*	*	*	*	*

Item 16 Heterogeneous treatment by individual level characteristics

Note: A hypothesis is marked with # if there is evidence of adverse effects of *Tuungane* (95% significance in a two-tailed test).

8. Conclusions and recommendations

We have described a wide-reaching examination of the first stages of the *Tuungane* programme and its effects across a range of outcomes. Our research confirms that the programme succeeded in implementing a large number of projects in the *Tuungane* areas, that the projects were largely in line with the preferences of populations and that populations reported very high levels both of exposure to project activities and satisfaction with the outcomes of the project.

However, the evidence for impact is very weak. A summary of results is provided in Table 38, indicating where positive effects existed as well as the significance of findings and pointers to evidence of possibly adverse effects. On most measures we failed to find evidence that the positive experience with *Tuungane* led to behavioural changes. In general, we found that, for many local governance measures, outcomes were relatively strong in both control and treatment areas. For example, close to half of all committees were selected through electoral procedures. Yet the likelihood of using elections was nearly as great (and statistically no different) in non-Tuungane and in Tuungane areas. Levels of transparency were also similar in both groups. As part of RAPID, villagers were told that at least US\$900 would be made available in funding. In fact US\$1,000 was provided to project leaders. On our return we found, however, that 40 per cent of the general population knew that the final figure was US\$1,000, not US\$900. This figure was, again, almost identical in Tuungane and non-Tuungane areas. Of the US\$1,000 allocated to communities, an average of US\$150 was not traceable by our audit teams. Again, this rate was nearly identical in treatment and control areas. One area where we did find effects is in the gender composition of RAPID committees. These had stronger women's representation in *Tuungane* areas (see Table 8). The substantive size of this effect is weak, however. There is also evidence that citizens in Tuungane areas are more likely to complain when funds are misused by leaders, suggesting some fostering of bottom up accountability (see Table 15).

In examining social cohesion we find weak positive evidence on a survey-based measure of trust (see Table 27) but no effects on other measures. Estimates of welfare effects are weak across the board and trend negative on some items. This pattern of null findings is found also when we conduct robustness tests employing a set of variations in approaches to estimation that are likely to provide more precise estimates.

We also provided a small set of results that made use of the variation in design introduced in *Tuungane* I to assess the importance of requiring gender parity as part of the formation of community committees. Our first finding here is that, even without the requirement, villages select about 30 per cent women members. This may reflect attitudes towards the role of women or it may reflect features of the general emphasis on gender inclusion as part of *Tuungane*. We believe the latter explanation accounts, at least in part, for this pattern, since our examination of a similar choice as part of RAPID, outside of the *Tuungane* process, suggested considerably lower shares of women in RAPID committees, compared with *Tuungane* committees in areas without the gender parity suggests that, at least within the context of the CDR programme, the requirement is not needed to ensure some representation, but rather it serves to increase the number of women. Its effects then are quantitative rather than qualitative. It generally does not introduce a new practice in local communities that might motivate replication by the population.

There is, on the other hand, some evidence that the inclusion requirement affects project selection. In particular, we see a greater focus on education rather than watsan in parity areas. While there are many factors that induce communities to choose particular projects against others (feasibility, for instance), the difference in itself can only be explained by the requirement and not by contextual factors or feasibility constraints, since the parity requirement was randomly introduced and the same constraints are, on average, present in parity and non-parity areas. However, whereas the difference in project choice does not reflect differences between the stated preferences of men and women in the general population, it is (weakly) reflected in differences in stated preferences between male and female VDC leaders. We find, however, no positive evidence of changes in attitudes towards the roles and responsibilities of women either as a result of *Tuungane* or, specifically, as a result of the gender requirement, and indeed the evidence points weakly towards adverse effects on this item. Taken together, this evidence does not suggest that the imposition of gender parity requirements is an effective way to strengthen the position of women in this context.

Table 38 Summary table

Item #	Measure	Evidence of adverse effect?	Support for hypothesis?
Participation	Attendance at meetings (Table 3)	*	****
	Number of interventions in group discussions (Table 4)	*	****
	Dominance of men, elders or chiefs in discussions (Table 4)	*	****
	RAPID committee and projects selected through participatory approach (.
	Table 6)	*	* * * *
	Committee composition mean effects (Table 8)	*	****
	Public goods provision in village (Table 9)	*	****
	Duties of political leaders (Table 10)	*	****
	Ereedom to participate (Table 11)	*	****
	Obligations for participation (Table 12)	*	****
Accountability	Drosonco of mochanisms (Table 12)	*	++++
Accountability	Willingness to complain (not conditional on project quality) (Table 14)	*	****
	Willingness to complain conditional on poor project implementation (Table 15)	*	****
Efficiency	Existence and quality of accounting (Table 16)	*	****
	Efficiency of information flow (health message) (Table 17)	*	****
	Village support sought from external actors (Table 18)	*	****
Transparency	Knowledge of project amounts (Table 19)	*	****
Transparency	Willingness to seek information (Table 20)	*	****
Conturo	Einancial irregularities (Table 21)	*	*
Capture	Number of bonoficiarios (Table 27)	+	****
	Inequality of the distribution of benefits (Table 23)	*	****
	Dominance of special villagers' preferences (Table 23)	*	****
Cohosion	Distributions to migrants (Table 26)	*	
COLIESION	Trust in others (Table 27)	+	****
	Presence of social cleavages in the Village (Table 28)	+	****
	Inter-village sharing (Table 20)	*	****
Malfora	Leucehold Income (Table 20)	^ 	
wendle	Droductivity (bours) (Table 30)	# 	++++
	Agricultural productivity (Table 31)	× +	++++
	Household assets (Table 22)	+	
	Quality of bousing (Table 34)	+	****
	School attendance (Table 35)	*	****
	Sickness (Table 36)	*	****
	Frequency of use of village services (Table 37)	*	****
Gender	Attitudes towards women (Item 11)	*	****
Contact			

Note: A hypothesis receives one black star if the overall estimated effect goes in the expected direction but the effect is not statistically significant at conventional levels (that is, we cannot rule out that it is due to chance), and two, three or four stars if these effects are also significant at the 90%, 95% or 99% level (one-tailed test). Flags for adverse effects are provided in cases where a negative result would be considered significant in a two-tailed test at the 95% level.

Thus, overall the results on the impacts of the programme on the wellbeing and the attitudes and behaviours of populations are surprisingly negative. While there is in general little evidence of adverse effects, the evidence for positive effects is scattered and generally weak.

One possible reason for these null effects is that there are indeed no effects, or very weak effects, across the board. On the other hand, *Tuungane* might have had a different impact on different types of people and in different types of villages. To examine such heterogeneous effects, this report analysed the impact of *Tuungane* within a large set of different groups at individual and village levels. We find little evidence for any positive effects by *Tuungane* in any of these subgroups. If anything, we find evidence for an adverse impact by *Tuungane* on wealth. In particular, our measures for household income (Table 30) and quality of housing (Table 34) – two widely used indicators for levels of wealth – are negative and statistically significant in respectively seven and five of the 23 subgroups.

Another theoretical possibility is that the null effects are due simply to low statistical power. Underpowered studies (with small numbers of observations) are more likely to produce false negatives. Power is particularly weak in the presence of measurement error. While in future analyses we intend to increase precision by introducing prespecified controls, overall we do not believe that the problem here is one of power. This is a large study and our design is able to estimate relatively small effects. In many cases, moreover, the non-significant results (and the significant results) are associated with substantively small estimates.

Other design features may matter, however. Item 17 provides a characterisation of two other families of explanation. One focuses on the research design and the other on the intervention design. We discuss these in turn.

First: explanations related to the level of analysis. In particular, it is possible that the primary effects of *Tuungane* are on leaders in communities – for example, those who took part in trainings directly. If this is the case, the research is not well calibrated to capture these effects. Another possibility is that these effects operate through the particular institutions created by *Tuungane*, such as the various committees established. If this were the case then our focus on natural units would miss these effects. However, as described in the section What programme compontents are studies?, the *ex ante* expectation was that the programme would have general effects.

	Research	Intervention
Level	Research focused on general populations but perhaps the treatment had strongest impacts on community leaders only. Perhaps treatment had impacts at VDC or CDC level but not village level.	Treatment should target governance at levels higher than local communities.
Outcomes	Research measured governance in unstructured environments, but perhaps treatment affected governance in more structured environments only. Perhaps measurement of outcomes is flawed.	The treatment did not effectively address fundamentals – such as the material distribution of power.
Scale	Measures were taken too soon after completion of VDC projects. Perhaps block randomisation strategy led to risks of spillovers.	The treatment was too small and too short.

A second possibility is that the research focuses on the wrong outcomes. Perhaps, for example, the programme improves the ability of communities to function effectively in partnership with NGOs or in other more structured environments. This is possible but, since the interest was in examining more fundamental effects, the *ex ante* plan focused intentionally on unstructured settings in which communities largely determine the ways in which they resolve collective problems. It is also possible that we suffer from weak measures. This possibility has to be assessed on a measure by measure basis but we do note that, while our measures do not find evidence of treatment effects, they do capture other patterns one might expect. Thus, for example, our measures for wealth show that leaders are wealthier than others, our measures for empowerment suggest that men have more influence than women, and our measures for complaints and capture suggest that citizens are more likely to complain in villages in which we assess capture.

Third, there may be issues related to temporal and geographic scale. The timing of the research was plausibly too soon for economic effects to kick in. We think this less of a problem for the social effects, however, which we might expect to decline over time.²⁸ Finally, as discussed in the section Threats to validity, the geographic pattern of treatment assignment could produce vulnerabilities to spillover effects. As discussed in that section, we think this unlikely to be important in this context. Initial analysis presented in Section 7, Further analysis, also suggests that this might not be critical although, given our design, it is a feature that can be examined more directly in future analysis. A second family of explanations focuses on the intervention itself. Again, these could operate in terms of level of intervention, the outcomes selected and the scale of operation.

One possibility is that the basic approach may be effective but that this particular intervention was simply too small in scale. Although the temporal and spatial coverage of the *Tuungane* project is great relative to comparable interventions, the *per capita* investments, both in terms of finances and training, are small. They are considerably smaller than those in other CDR programmes for which positive economic effects have been found, and are negligible compared to interventions in developed areas. Similarly, four years may be too short a span to have a noticeable effect on social norms and behaviour.

A second possibility is that the intervention was pitched at the wrong level. While there seems little doubt that governance problems are endemic in DRC, it is less clear that the key problems are operating at the village level. In the areas under study, traditional leaders often enjoy considerable legitimacy. Moreover, their authority does not imply that local decision making is authoritarian. Fearon *et al.* (2009) note a similar argument for social cohesion. Social divisions are often between community divisions, which are largely unaddressed by CDR Interventions, and not within community divisions. If this is right it suggests a need to make the level of intervention a more central consideration in the design of these projects. For interventions working at the most grassroots level, this argument suggests that it may be more fruitful to try to build on existing local governance capacity, rather than seeking to change it.

²⁸ One possibility that we have not examined is that social effects depend on the realisation of economic effects.

A third possibility is that the outcomes – changes in governance structures – are not susceptible to changes from interventions of this form. Existing structures can be resilient and while behaviour may change temporarily to meet the conditions of development actors, more profound change may require changes to fundamentals, such as the power bases of different actors or the distribution of wealth within communities.

More research can and should be done (including with existing data) to shed light on which of these explanations is most important in this context and to check further the robustness of the null results found here.

While recognising the need for continued research, however, we feel the null effects reported here provide a challenge to the CDR model, at least to the extent to which it is employed as a vehicle for social change rather than as a vehicle for delivering development aid. We have examined a major intervention that coupled strong implementation with a robust research design. The design employed an optimal approach for assessing causal effects and made use of innovative behavioural measures that directly captured the outcomes that were deemed most important *ex ante*. Despite these features the evidence of impact is very weak. The lack of evidence of effect is particularly striking for the social outcomes. Coupled with null findings emerging from other studies, these results suggest the need for a reassessment of the appropriateness of the CDR model and the scale and settings in which it is likely to be effective.

Appendix A: Sample

The *Tuungane* project is implemented at two levels: at village development committee areas (VDCs), and at community development committee areas (CDCs). First, a set of lowest-level units (LLUs) – natural settlements with fewer than 2,000 inhabitants (thus, sometimes villages, sometimes sub-villages, sometimes *quartiers*) – is gathered together by IRC/CARE staff into VDCs with approximately 2,000 inhabitants. Sets of VDCs are then aggregated into 560 CDCs with approximately 6,000 inhabitants in each CDC. CDCs are in turn aggregated into a set of lottery bin areas that contain anything from two to 30 CDC areas, depending on local geography. Approximately 50 per cent of the CDCs in each lottery bin are selected for treatment using a public lottery approach. Thus, if a single CDC area is selected for treatment, so are all the VDC areas within that CDC area.

In total there are over 5,000 LLU areas (lowest-level units in sampling frame) and the research team is unable to gather data on all of these. The team's strategy is to collect data on two LLUs in every CDC (both treatment and control) for a total of 1,120 study LLUs. LLUs are selected using systematic random sampling, with probability proportional to size from the set of LLUs, in order to ensure that each selected LLU is drawn from distinct VDCs whenever possible. Survey data is collected in each of these 1,120 LLUs. In addition, behavioural data (described in more detail below) is gathered in 560 of these LLUs (one from each CDC area).

Figure 1 provides an illustration of the set of units and their relation to each other. The distribution of measure types is shown in Table 39.

			Haut Katanga		Sud Kivu		Maniema		Tanganyika	
		Т	C	Т	С	Т	С	Т	С	
LLUs surveyed	Behavioural measures taken	74	74	75	74	74	73	57	59	560
LLUs surveyed	No behavioural measures taken	74	74	75	74	74	73	57	59	560

Table 39 Distribution of measures across units

Note: T stands for treatment (*Tuungane*) and C for control.

Appendix B: Survey instrument(s)

All survey instruments can be found in our Outcomes and Data Sources document. In this section we discuss in more detail the measurement strategy, including the survey instruments used.

The reliability of the lessons learned from this research depends not just on the strategy used to attribute effects to the programme, but also on the strategy to measure outcomes. Since community-driven reconstruction (CDR) programmes seek to affect social outcomes, they confront specific measurement challenges. In particular, it can often be difficult to determine just from responses to survey questions whether there have been real changes in attitudes and behaviour. Recent evaluations of CDR programmes have thus found the use of behavioural measures to be a stronger and less ambiguous method of measurement than relying solely on survey measures. These considerations motivated the use of the RAPID project as a mechanism to assess direction effects on behaviour.

The use of an intervention as a measurement strategy gave rise to a number of considerations. One was how best to handle the consent process, given that the intervention was both a real project and a tool for research. For this we opted for an approach in which we identified the link with research at the outset. Consent was sought first for the project component, conditional on the ability of audit data to be used for research purposes. Consent was then sought at the village for gathering more general measures (such as observation of meetings), allowing in principle for villages to accept the project but refuse individual and village level measurement elements. For individual surveys, consent was sought on an individual basis in the usual way. The text used to describe the process is shown in Item 18.

Item 18 Description of RAPID to communities (script used by teams during general assembly)

I work for RAPID and I want to talk with you about a project that we are introducing in this village. RAPID stands for Research-Action through Projects for Development Impacts. The project provides development funding from the British government and is coordinated with researchers from Columbia University in New York and from the universities of Bukavu and Lubumbashi. The aim of the project is to provide development aid to your community while at the same time contributing to scientific research to better understand your priorities and needs.

Your village and other villages were selected in a lottery involving all the villages in this territory for the programme. The programme will provide a grant of at least US\$900 (perhaps more) in international funding to implement a quick impact project. In this project we will let the community decide how best to use the funds.

Your chief [name] gave us permission to hold this meeting as a prerequisite for participation in the project. The aims of this meeting are to inform you of the programme, to provide you the opportunity as members of the village to ask us any questions about the project and to offer a forum for discussion on development priorities in this village and use of these funds.

There are a few requirements for participation in this project and it is important to us that you understand them:

First, we want the community to decide how to use the project funds. Following this meeting, your village will have seven days to decide how to use the funds. The total funding guaranteed for this community is at least US\$900. It is up to you as a village to decide the best use of funds. There are no restrictions on the use of funds, except they must be used to benefit the community and be spent out by you in the next 50 days. For this reason we encourage you to use the funds to

assist members of the community through projects such as purchasing and distributing seeds, tools, large participatory work or other projects that support the wellbeing of this community. These funds may also be distributed to community members to use at their discretion. We prohibit the use of these funds to purchase any item whose purpose is to harm others.

- 2. Second, we are asking the community to identify people to represent the village for this project. These individuals will be responsible for carrying out the accounting of the use of these funds. It is up to the community to decide who these people will be over the next seven days. You are free to choose any person or persons that you feel are most appropriate to act as representatives
- 3. Third, we ask you to complete this form [show the form] to return it on [date]. It is the project description form. [Show form BP1]. I will leave it with you today to complete over the next six days. The information in the form will contain the decisions you have made for the project. A representative of Project RAPID will return in six days to collect this form. We will not be able to make the grant payment if you do not complete this form.
- 4. Fourth, among the questions I ask you to fill out on the form are: Who are the individuals who will be responsible for managing these funds? Which project has the community chosen? What is the budget of such a provisional project?
- 5. Fifth, we ask that, in two months, representatives of the community for the Project RAPID provide us with an accurate accounting of the usage of funds, with evidence. This is to facilitate our understanding of the priorities of your village, as part of our research.
- 6. Finally, in accepting this project you also accept that the use of Project RAPID funds will be subject to an audit. What will this look like? We will send teams to implement an audit in certain villages participating in the programme. If this village is audited, we will examine what the village has done with project funds. The findings will contribute to our study of the needs of eastern DRC.

Information on the disbursement of funds will be provided when collecting project description forms from the representatives chosen by the community for the management of funds. Following receipt of these funds, your village will spend out these funds for your chosen project over the next seven weeks (49 days), as is compatible with the project.

Do you have questions about this process? Would you like to participate in this project?

As we said before, there is a research component linked with this project. It is important for us that you have a good understanding of what is involved in this research so that you can use that understanding to either agree or refuse to take part in it. As this project is implemented we will seek to hold a series of interviews with members of this community. These interviews will all be anonymous. The aim of these is to understand the community's priorities. It is important that you understand that if you choose to be interviewed your responses will be kept anonymous.

Another part of our research will be on decision making during community meetings. Collecting measures during discussions helps us to understand more about this community and its priorities. Again, we will only do this if the community agrees to this and, in all cases, the recording of information will be done in a way that conserves anonymity.

Before asking for your consent we want to note that this research does not bring risks, but nor does it bring direct benefits for you. By improving our understanding of community priorities in eastern Congo this research seeks to contribute to an improvement in the quality of development aid throughout the area.

Do you consent to us collecting this data to help with this research?

To protect villages we, unusually, agreed in advance that our partners, the IRC, CARE and DFID would not receive detailed village-identifiable information on the performance of communities.

A second consideration was how to identify teams in order to avoid inducing social desirability biases. For this we took efforts so that the research was not associated with the IRC or CARE International. The teams introduced themselves to the villages as affiliated with the Official University of Bukavu (in Maniema and South Kivu) or the University of Lubumbashi (Haut Katanga and Tanganyika), and the project RAPID was implemented by their respective universities in cooperation with Columbia University in

New York City and was funded by the British government. Although we sought to minimise any connection with IRC and CARE, we also adopted a policy of no deception. If respondents asked directly about IRC or CARE involvement, team members acknowledged their involvement, emphasising their role in disbursing funds. The IRC and CARE employees, who would visit villages to distribute the project funds, were assigned to areas in which they had not worked previously so that they would not be identified as staff by populations.

Item 18 Description of RAPID to communities (script used by teams during general assembly)

I work for RAPID and I want to talk with you about a project that we are introducing in this village. RAPID stands for Research-Action through Projects for Development Impacts. The project provides development funding from the British government and is coordinated with researchers from Columbia University in New York and from the universities of Bukavu and Lubumbashi. The aim of the project is to provide development aid to your community while contributing to scientific research to better understand your priorities and needs.

Your village and other villages were selected in a lottery involving all the villages in this territory for the programme. The programme will provide a grant of at least US\$900 (perhaps more) in international funding to implement a quick impact project. In this project we will let the community decide how best to use the funds.

Your chief [name] gave us permission to hold this meeting as a prerequisite for participation in the project. The aims of this meeting are to inform you of the programme, to provide you the opportunity as members of the village to ask us any questions about the project and to offer a forum for discussion on development priorities in this village and use of these funds.

There are a few requirements for participation in this project and it is important to us that you understand them:

- 7. First, we want the community to decide how to use the project funds. Following this meeting, your village will have seven days to decide how to use the funds. The total funding guaranteed for this community is at least US\$900. It is up to you as a village to decide the best use of funds. There are no restrictions on the use of funds, except they must be used to benefit the community and be spent out by you in the next 50 days. For this reason we encourage you to use the funds to assist members of the community through projects such as purchasing and distributing seeds, tools, large participatory work or other projects that support the wellbeing of this community. These funds may also be distributed to community members to use at their discretion. We prohibit the use of these funds to purchase any item whose purpose is to harm others.
- 8. Second, we are asking the community to identify people to represent the village for this project. These individuals will be responsible for carrying out the accounting of the use of these funds. It is up to the community to decide who these people will be over the next seven days. You are free to choose any person or persons that you feel are most appropriate to act as representatives
- 9. Third, we ask you to complete this form [show the form] and return it on [date]. It is the project description form. [Show form BP1]. I will leave it with you today to complete over the next six days. The information in the form will contain the decisions you have made for the project. A representative of Project RAPID will return in six days to collect this form. We will not be able to make the grant payment if you do not complete this form.
- 10. Fourth, among the questions I ask you to fill out on the form are: Who are the individuals who will be responsible for managing these funds? Which project has the community chosen? What is the budget of such a provisional project?
- 11. Fifth, we ask that in two months representatives of the community for the Project RAPID provide us with an accurate accounting of the usage of funds, with evidence. This is to facilitate our understanding of the priorities of your village, as part of our research.
- 12. Finally, in accepting this project you also accept that the use of Project RAPID funds will be subject to an audit. What will this look like? We will send teams to implement an audit in certain villages participating in the programme. If this village is audited, we will examine what the village has done with project funds. The findings will contribute to our study of the needs

of eastern DRC.

Information on the disbursement of funds will be provided when collecting project description forms from the representatives chosen by the community for the management of funds. Following receipt of these funds, your village will spend out these funds for your chosen project over the next seven weeks (49 days), as is compatible with the project.

Do you have questions about this process? Would you like to participate in this project?

As we said before, there is a research component linked with this project. It is important for us that you have a good understanding of what is involved in this research so that you can use that understanding to either agree or refuse to take part in it. As this project is implemented we will seek to hold a series of interviews with members of this community. These interviews will all be anonymous. The aim of these is to understand the community's priorities. It is important that you understand that if you choose to be interviewed your responses will be kept anonymous.

Another part of our research will be on decision making during community meetings. Collecting measures during discussions helps us to understand more about this community and its priorities. Again, we will only do this if the community agrees to this and, in all cases, the recording of information will be done in a way that conserves anonymity.

Before asking for your consent we want to note that this research does not bring risks, but nor does it bring direct benefits for you. By improving our understanding of community priorities in eastern Congo this research seeks to contribute to an improvement in the quality of development aid throughout the area.

Do you consent to us collecting this data to help with this research?

Instruments

During these steps a wide array of instruments was used to gather the measures.

Item 19 gives an overview of the major instruments (names refer to their acronym in French). These instruments are referenced under each table of results in this report. All instruments can be found in the project ODS document.

The instruments used a variety of approaches to gather data. Some forms (such as AM and AD1, and AD2) recorded direct observations by enumerators of events in the villages, such as the form of discussion taking place. Some, such as the auditing forms, gathered data from investigations such as inspection of projects or assessments of prevailing prices and accounting forms. Some recorded enumerator conclusions from open-ended discussions with village decision makers, while others recorded subject responses to closed questions asked either of focus group (DA) or, more commonly, individuals (DML). In some cases, multiple approaches were used to gather the same information, such as focus groups with community decision makers led by one enumerator and one on one interviews held at the same time with decision makers and random villagers by other enumerators.

The ODS document provides a mapping of each of these instruments and items to the core hypotheses. In this report we introduce each particular item as it is used. However, a number of innovations in measurement that will be used for later analyses bear special mention.

Item 19 Data collection instruments

Step	Form	Description	RAPID	Survey only
А	ASS	The research was conducted in villages with populations of 200-2,000. If a village was too large a random sub-unit was selected. Form ASS was used to do this.	Yes	No
А	ACA	Recording of consent of the village chief prior to implementation of RAPID activities.		No
А	AL	AL Within each RAPID village 10 people were randomly selected for the survey from a list (AL) that included all the households of the village. AL was created with the chief and other informed people.		No
А	AS	AS provides information about which households from AL were selected and their location – including GPS coordinates.	Yes	No
А	ALM	Within each household one member was randomly selected for the survey. ALM listed the members of the household from which one person would be randomly selected.	Yes	No
А	AV	Household survey gathering data on the development priorities for the five households selected in AL.	Yes	No
А	AM	Information about the village meeting – including measures such as attendance rates.	Yes	No
А	AD1 and AD2	Information on discussion dynamics during the general assembly.	Yes	No
A	AVR	A summary of the RAPID project that was left in each village.	Yes	No
А	BP1	The form used by villages to collectively communicate their preference for a project, who would be part of the RAPID committee <i>etcetera</i> .	Yes	No
А	APM	Random number table to select 10 village meeting participants for the survey AP1.	Yes	No
А	AP1 and AP2	Short surveys conducted with 10 randomly selected participants, plus the three most vocal, the three most influential (as judged by enumerators) participants and the chief.	Yes	No
А	AC	A more in-depth survey with the chief also took place in each RAPID village.	Yes	No
А	AA	Enumerators form to ensure completion of tasks and to summarise village dynamics.	Yes	No
В	В	A survey to learn about the composition of the RAPID committees. This included how the committee members are related to each other and information about the suggested project. In addition, both the Provincial Supervisor and the Animator conducted focus groups (the Animator with several randomly selected villagers and the Supervisor with the committee).	Yes	No
В	BP2 and BF	The committee filled in a form indicating the project and how they would spend the US\$1,000. An official document (BF) was signed.	Yes	No
	B-TF	Formal receipt of transfer of US\$1,000.		
С	С	This form kept track of who was present during the distribution of the money.	Yes	No
D	DSS, DL, DS, DLM	Analogies of ASS, AL, AS and ALM for non-RAPID villages. That is, survey-only villages that were not part of the RAPID project.	No	Yes
D	DML	Long endline survey: implemented in five households in each village.	Yes	No
D	DMC	Short endline survey: implemented with the five households that took part in Step A.	Yes	Yes
D	DINFO	In two out of five households that received the DML survey the respondent was asked whether he or she would – given minimal incentives – collect information about the annual budget for the local school or the health centre. Enumerator information on the local school/health centre is recorded in DINEO	Yes	No

D	DCDV	Two members of the Tuungane VDC committee were interviewed in Tuungane treatment villages.	Yes	Yes
D	DC	An in-depth interview was conducted with the chief of each village.	Yes	Yes
D	DR	In-depth surveys were also conducted with two randomly selected RAPID committee members.	Yes	No
D	DA	Auditor form. DA includes information from interviews with focus group of RAPID committee members, information from visiting 10 randomly selected beneficiaries, the visit to the local market to learn whether the prices correspond to those in the accounting forms <i>etcetera</i> .	Yes	No
D	DP	These forms recorded whether the respondents selected for the behavioural question returned and whether he or she provided the correct information about the school or health centre.	No	Yes
D	DM	During Step D a general assembly took place and modes of participation were recorded.	Yes	No
D	TEL	Form given to respondents with codes and phone numbers to which they could report their opinion about their <i>chefferie</i> and territory leaders – and about the RAPID implementation (in RAPID villages).	Yes	Yes

First, during the meeting with the RAPID committee at Step B, the RAPID teams informed the committees that RAPID would implement an audit on the use of the funds. At this stage we introduced variations in communications on how audit data would be used – whether results of the audit would be shared with the village population and/or with the international community. With this variation we seek to assess whether interventions such as *Tuungane* result in elites that are more accountable to their populations or, instead, whether they create elites that are more accountable simply to the international community.

Second, during Step A of the RAPID process we provided a random sample of households with a set of simple facts about diarrhoea and how to avoid it. For a subset of these we emphasised the public benefits of hand washing. In Step D we visited both RAPID villages (in which some households had received information) and survey-only villages (where no information was disseminated). In all villages we conducted the DML survey with individuals that did *not* receive the direct dissemination, in order to assess the degree of health information transmission. This will allow an examination of transmission rates and how these depend on the extent to which benefits are seen as public or private.

Third, after the household surveys in Step D we distributed information to respondents on how to send SMS messages to voice their opinions about their *chefferie* and *territoire* level governance, and about the RAPID project in RAPID villages. Subjects were informed that any message sent would be received by the RAPID project, would be considered anonymous and would be collated and shared with the programme, *chefferie* and *territoire* leaders. Our expectation was that if *Tuungane* has an impact on governance we would receive more such messages from *Tuungane* areas. Unfortunately, after several months we did not receive any message and we discontinued this component.

Another behavioural measure gathered during the course of survey implementation asked a subset of respondents to collect information about the budget of the local school or the health centre. The hypothesis is that, if there is greater transparency in the village, there should be greater willingness for villagers to seek this information. We report on this measure below.

Finally, as we implemented the Step D surveys, we introduced a set of variations to help assess data quality. Two variations respond to the concern that quality declines during the course of survey implementation. To assess this, one variation altered the ordering of questions asked and a second introduced a mandatory pause midway through. A second concern is that results are contaminated by social desirability bias. To investigate this we introduced a variation in which we asked respondents 'Do you agree with the idea that elections are the best way to choose community representatives for positions with technical responsibilities?' For one subgroup the question was preceded by the statement 'Many NGOs in the region think that elections are not the best way to choose community representatives when it comes to an appointment with technical responsibilities'. Another subgroup was told 'Many NGOs in the region are of the opinion that elections are always the best way to choose community representatives for technical posts'. Comparison of answers will allow us to assess the degree to which respondents seek to provide answers that they think NGOs want to hear.

A third concern relates to ordering effects within questions. On one set of question we asked respondents to give their position on a dimension anchored by two competing statements (one consistent and one inconsistent with programme values). To assess ordering effects we randomly vary the order in which anchors were presented. A final concern is reluctance to answer sensitive questions on corruption and violence. To address these issues we introduced a set of list experiments that provides a means to estimate population effects while protecting individual subjects.

In the field

The data collection effort was a massive undertaking implemented over the course of more than a year in a region in DRC the size of France. We provide a brief account of the logistics of data undertaking.

Research teams: Multiple teams were engaged in implementing RAPID and gathering outcome data. Each province had two teams for Step A, each consisting of a project facilitator and an assistant. 'A' teams were responsible for introducing the project to the village chief and to the village during a general assembly and for conducting a set of surveys (to be discussed in more detail below). One B team in each area visited the villages a week after team A, was responsible for meeting the committee, and conducted focus groups to learn how both the committee and the RAPID project were chosen. This team included the provincial supervisor who had a satellite phone in order to call the IRC or CARE International headquarters so that a C team could visit the village to distribute the RAPID project funds. Disbursement was done by IRC or CARE staff but without identifying themselves as such. Approximately 48 days later, after the implementation of the project, both RAPID and non-RAPID villages were visited by D teams. D teams in RAPID villages included three enumerators and one auditor. The latter did a detailed investigation into how RAPID grants were spent and, where applicable, located beneficiary populations. The survey-only villages consisted of only two enumerators. In addition to A, B, C and D teams, each province had two super-assistants - one responsible for Steps A to C and one for Step D. Super-assistants visited teams to collect and back up data, photos and GPS coordinates, and ensured quality control. These staff were hired and directed by leads at the universities of Bukavu and Lubumbashi. Finally, there were two regional evaluation coordinators, hired by the IRC - one based in Bukavu (South Kivu) and one in Lubumbashi (Haut Katanga). They were responsible for supervision of implementation, and monitoring the data collection and its quality. These coordinators were in daily contact with the Columbia University research team and worked closely with the research and evaluation coordinator of the IRC. Between June and December 2010 two of the authors were based in DRC to launch the project.²⁹

Conditions: Because of the lack of public transport the evaluation purchased 20 motorbikes to provide faster and more reliable transportation to villages. But, in practice, teams often had to walk or push bikes over great distances. Since teams often did not reach major centres for weeks, we relied on PDAs to gather and move data. Each team member had a PDA and each team leader had a backup PDA, and all were equipped with solar chargers and large quantities of AA batteries. The harsh conditions produced great costs to enumerators, with high incidence of sickness, including malaria

²⁹ In addition to those seven months, one author was present during March-April 2011 and again in January-February 2012, another in June-July 2011, and a colleague from the London School of Economics was dispatched to the area between July-December 2011. These visits took place to guarantee the quality of the research.

and cholera. Although safety regulations were in place in all areas, one of the teams was involved in a tragic accident in which a child died.

Security: High levels of insecurity, especially in South Kivu, also mark the area where the research took place. The security of the teams was a major concern throughout and teams were not allowed to visit a village before receiving security clearance from the IRC's security team. The latter had contact with the major actors such as the United Nations peacekeeping forces, the DRC government and others. Despite the precautions undertaken we did encounter some security issues. Thirty-one villages were not visited due to security risks. One team was ambushed and had to hand over their equipment and one IRC staff member was abducted (and subsequently released unharmed) during the implementation of Step C. In particularly risky areas of South Kivu, Step C was undertaken through accounts in local credit offices (COOPECs), rather than having cash delivered by a field agent.

Appendix C: Power calculations

Our initial power calculations assumed a model of the form:

 $Y_{ij} = \alpha + \beta T_j + U_j + \varepsilon_{ij}$

where T_j is an indicator for whether or not an observation in village *j* receives treatment, $u_j \sim N(0, \tau^2)$ is a village specific error and $\varepsilon_{ij} \sim N(0, 1)$ is an individual specific error. We estimated the power associated with identifying a treatment effect for different values of β for τ^2 set at 1/3, a conservative estimate based on Liberian data. Since we normalised the variance of the individual specific errors to 1, all other quantities are interpreted in units of this error. The results shown below provided power estimates for different effect sizes for the main effect, for variation in treatment, as a function of the number of respondents per community and for first wave data.

We estimated that the statistical power associated with our survey strategy was likely to be sufficient to pick up even relatively small effects for the main analysis. Power is weaker for the variation in treatment analysis but is still likely to be sufficient for identifying medium to large effects. As can be seen from the top two panels, there are substantial gains from moving from one to two clusters per site (on the order of a 33 per cent difference in minimum effect size for which we have 90 per cent power). Power for subgroup analysis is weaker (power for subgroup analysis from two clusters per location is expected to be similar to that for main analysis for one cluster per location).

The analysis also highlighted the gains from moving from two to five respondents per village (and the relatively weak additional gains from moving to eight respondents).

Our ultimate target was to gather data on 1,120 villages, for which we would have RAPID data for 560 and survey data for the full 1,120. Different targets were set for different items but the most common data (the household survey) was to be gathered from five households in survey-only villages and for 10 households in RAPID villages. Given that there were 560 RAPID villages and 560 non-RAPID survey-only villages this makes a total of 8,400 households (for some items gathered only in RAPID, or only in survey-only areas, the targets were 2,800).

In the event, the survey teams successfully collected final (Step D) data on 72 per cent of villages and 62 per cent of individuals (see Item 20 and Item 21), with somewhat higher numbers gathered for Steps A and B. The full complement of targeted data was not gathered for a number of reasons.

Item 20 Data availability and targets: village count

		RAPID +	
	Survey only	Survey	All
Control	199	204	403
Control	(280)	(280)	(560)
Tuungana	195	208	403
Tuungane	(280)	(280)	(560)
A 11	394	412	806
All	(560)	(560)	(1,120)

Note: Table shows number of villages for which final survey was implemented. Numbers in parentheses are the target number of villages (completion rates are higher for Step A and B measures).



The most significant source of missing data resulted from data loss in Maniema, one of the three provinces. Political tensions in the run up to the elections led to the expulsion of the Maniema teams shortly after launch of Step D. This led to the loss of 89 per cent of the RAPID villages and 89 per cent of the survey-only villages for all measures based on Step D or involving a combination of steps (the data loss was greater for Step D than for Step A and Step B data, which were more advanced at the time of the expulsion)³⁰. This loss covered entire lottery bin areas, affecting treatment and control units alike. While it affects the range of areas to which our results can speak, as well as our statistical power, we do not think that this loss is plausibly related to the treatment status of units and could induce bias.

A second significant source of missing data is the inaccessibility of some regions for safety and security reasons. Such losses account for 36 village losses outside Maniema, with balance between RAPID and survey-only villages. However, since these also affect clusters of regions containing both treatment and control areas in nearly equal amounts, we believe they are not plausibly related to treatment status.

The third loss of data is due to various failures in the field that can range from loss, damage or theft of PDAs, water damage to paper surveys or enumerator error in the implementation of surveys or particular questions. Given the difficulty of the environment, this third category is relatively small, affecting a total of 7 per cent of surveys in surveyed villages. This loss is also not related to treatment status. The geographic distribution of missing data due to these three sources is illustrated in Figure 18.

	General		VDC	
	population	Chief	member	Total
Control	2,741	362	0	3,103
CONTROL	(4,200)	(560)	(0)	(4,760)
Tuungana	2,732	350	482	3,564
Tuunyane	(4,200)	(560)	(1,120)	(5,880)
A11	5,473	712	482	6,667
All	(8,400)	(1,120)	(1,120)	(10,640)

Item 21 Data availability and targets: survey count

Note: Table shows number of individual for which final survey was implemented (and for whom there is non-missing gender information). Numbers in parentheses are the target number of villages.

The fourth source of data loss is non-response on particular items by subjects, although again we have not found evidence that absence of data is associated with treatment status.

A final concern is that non-responses lead to bias of various forms. An examination of household survey data suggests that 2,200 of the 5,473 households, visited for the endline survey, were replaced by neighbouring houses. The major reasons were that: 617 were empty; 712 did not have any individual of the indicated gender; 95 refused for any member of the household to be interviewed and 25 did so in a way considered

³⁰ A total of 62/147 RAPID villages received step A, a total 7/147 RAPID villages received step D. The same number of survey-only villages received step D.

hostile by enumerators; and 360 households were not found by the survey teams. These non-responding households were split nearly evenly between treatment and control units, suggesting that household missingness is not correlated with treatment. The implication of this need to replace households is that individual level results should be interpreted as reflecting the attitudes of individuals in accessible households.³¹

Overall, we think it unlikely that the data loss introduced biases, and our calculations and results suggest that the decision to move to more clusters and a larger respondent set largely protected us from the loss in power due to missing observations.

³¹ And more precisely of accessible individuals in accessible households.



Figure 18 Distribution of missing data by chefferie

Source: Referentiel Geographique Commun (administrative boundaries)

Appendix D: Study design and methods

The use of randomised interventions for assessing impacts³² At the heart of any good assessment of impact is the strategy to answer the question 'what would have happened in this programme area if there had not been a programme?'. Simple before and after comparisons are unfortunately not enough because, even if there are improvements over time in the programme areas, it will be difficult to know whether these improvements are actually due to the project. One might find that since the programme began, things in the programme communities improved and thus conclude that the programme must be the cause. Yet further investigation could show that conditions improved in all communities during the time the programme was running, programme and non-programme communities alike. This might be because of something completely unrelated to the programme, such as improving economic conditions or a change in government. For this reason too, simply talking to beneficiaries of a project is not enough. Though the perspective of beneficiaries is fundamentally important, gathering these perspectives does not provide sufficient information to know how beneficiaries fared relative to non-beneficiaries.

The key design challenge for a strong evaluation is to identify a good control. A good control group should be in all ways identical to the treatment group except for the fact that it did not receive treatment. This is called balance.

Balance is hard to achieve. For example, in some cases project designers choose particular sites as treatment sites precisely because of some positive features, such as the receptiveness of populations. In such cases, the principle of balance is violated and the evaluation will not be able to tell whether differences in outcomes are really due to the programme or whether they are instead due to fundamental differences between populations. Factors like the receptiveness of populations in this example are confounding factors, factors that are correlated with both the likelihood that a unit receives treatment and the outcomes for that unit. Confounding factors complicate the researcher's ability to assess the effectiveness of the treatment because they make it difficult to tell if differences between treated and control group outcomes are due to the treatment or to the confounding factor.

One might address the problem of balance by trying to think of all the confounding factors and compare only those treated and control cases that are very similar on these factors. In that way one could plausibly claim that the only major difference between the treated and control cases is the fact that one received the treatment and the other did not. This technique is called matching. While the matching approach is superior to one that does not factor in the systematic differences between treated and control cases, the approach suffers from important shortcomings. First, the analyst must think of *all* relevant confounding factors that may affect the outcome of the treatment, a daunting task and one that is constrained by the depth of knowledge and the imagination of the researcher. Second, the analyst must obtain measures of all of these confounding factors and the unobserved so that measures are unobtainable.

³² This section draws on text from Columbia CSDS, 2010. *Evaluation Strategies*. <u>http://www.csds.columbia.edu/documents/CSDS_Evaluation_Strategies.pdf</u>

The optimal way, from a learning perspective, to identify a good control group is through the method of randomised intervention. Essentially, the process of randomised intervention works as follows: if there are 100 people who will receive some treatment and 200 people who are eligible to receive the treatment, then 100 people are chosen randomly from the group of 200 eligible people and assigned the treatment. All 200 people, however, are tracked. The fact that the 100 are chosen randomly means that, in expectation, there is no systematic difference between those that did and those that did not receive the treatment – the only systematic difference lies in the treatment itself. Since our treated cases are drawn randomly from the whole sample, treated and control cases are just as likely to bear any particular confounding characteristic and, if the sample size and number of treated cases is large enough, the treated and control cases will on average be very similar. The beauty of randomisation, combined with a large enough sample, is that it renders our treated and control cases similar on average, even on factors that are unobserved and even on factors that the researcher might not have thought of but that could have been relevant confounds nonetheless.

Often when researchers present evidence for the effect of a programme, critics ask, 'But did you control for this or that?' or 'But how do you take account of all of the unique features of each unit?' The great advantage of a randomised evaluation approach is that one has always controlled for everything in the sense that there are no third factors that are systematically related to treatment. As a result, the findings do not depend on the idiosyncrasies of the treated units but on what they have in common – exposure to the treatment³³.

Randomisation in the Tuungane project

The randomised selection of communities into *Tuungane* took place through a series of public lotteries. As described above, in each area potential communities were identified in advance as areas in which *Tuungane* might work and were grouped into constructed communities – the CDCs. Then collections of neighbouring CDCs were gathered together into lottery bins from which project communities were to be drawn. In general, lottery bins corresponded to *chefferies* or *secteurs* (for the sake of simplicity, we generally use the term *chefferies* for both units) or parts of *chefferies*.³⁴ Representatives from all the potential project communities came together for the lottery, were told briefly about the project and were able to witness the actual selection of communities (generally done by drawing names out of a hat).

We thus should not expect differences between control and treatment groups. To test this, Item 23 lists the average for a set of key variables (that are plausibly related to outcomes even though we do not expect them to be related to treatment) by treatment status. We emphasise that these variables were prespecified. There are indeed no differences across these two groups, which are consistent with what is to be expected given the random assignment.

³³ Technically, randomisation ensures that there is balance of this form in expectation. Especially when one has a small number of units there can be a risk that third variables are correlated with treatment and outcomes by chance. It is quite possible that the treatment works differently in different areas. If this is true, the randomisation approach nevertheless succeeds in returning the average treatment effect.

³⁴ *Chefferies* and *secteurs* are administrative units that rank below province and district and *territoire*; in our study area there are 33 of these units.

Item 22 Balance

Variable	Tuungane	Control	Difference	Ν
Distance from major urban centre	8.99	8.99	0.00	804
Population size of village	488.35	469.08	18.37	457
Prior level of poverty	3.19	3.41	0.22	710
Exposure to conflict	2.43	2.44	.00	992
Existence of prior NGO activity	.43	.42	01	992
Gender	0.51	.50	.00	5,539
Age	39.26	39.73	.47	5,409
Education	4.35	4.35	.00	3,978
Migration status	.46	.47	.01	3,733

Note: Based upon the following measures: QE13E, AC11, QC23-27, CQ39 (2007 baseline survey), CQ68 (2007 baseline survey), QF7, QF9, QF13, SP1. Exposure to conflict and existence of prior NGO activity have been aggregated to the *chefferie* level. Comparing treatment and control communities, taking into account weights and clustering, gives the same result.

Public lotteries have a set of normative advantages as well as some statistical advantages and limitations. The chief normative advantage is that they provide a limited form of informed consent on the part of communities, both those that benefit from the programme and those that do not. Control communities learn that they could have been a part of the programme and all communities learn that there is a learning component to the interventions. A second, more programmatic advantage is that there is transparency over the selection process and reduced concerns that one or other project was being unfairly favoured. A research advantage of selecting communities in this way is that, within each area, there is good geographic balance. In terms of the number of treated and control areas, this minimises the chances that treatment communities all end up clustered in one area and control communities in another. More complex procedures to ensure balance are, however, difficult to implement with public lottery schemes of this form. The flip side of this balance is a somewhat reduced ability to estimate spillover effects, since clusters of treatment and control villages are contiguous, and there is limited variation in geographical distance between treatment and controls. A final concern might be that awareness of the intervention among control communities could lead to jealousy, which could in principle lead to biased results if those communities started performing more strongly or more weakly as a result of not being chosen.

Our survey data allows us to assess the extent to which individuals understood the selection process. We asked a set of survey respondents (who had heard of *Tuungane*) in treatment and control areas how they thought communities were chosen (see Item 23). In treatment areas, 59 per cent of those responding reported that the villages were chosen by chance. Divine intervention was the next most common answer. Few gave traditional explanations such as favouritism by government or NGOs.

We asked the same question about *Tuungane* of individuals in non-*Tuungane* areas. Patterns in control areas were largely similar, although in these areas the vast majority of respondents had not heard of *Tuungane* or had no explanation for why it went to other places and not to them. A small number of respondents (eight) offered alternative explanations. These were:

- these villages have many representatives in government
- these villages have indigenous populations that can influence where programmes go
- someone spoke on behalf of those villages to the NGOs

- people in the project office were able to influence outcomes
- there are people from those villages who work in *Tuungane* and they were able to influence the choice
- I think someone asked for the project to come
- because of their representatives in government
- someone of good faith made it come.

A couple of respondents emphasised that it was pure chance:

- our luck wasn't good
- it was just chance.

Seventy-five per cent reported that they thought the process fair (83 per cent among chiefs and 72 per cent among the population). In control areas, 86 per cent of chiefs thought the process fair, compared to 81 per cent of the general public and 93 per cent of VDC members.

Item 23 Beliefs about selection process

Beliefs about how villages were selected:	<i>Tuungane</i> areas	Control areas
Random	59%	36%
God	28%	14%
Village reputation	5%	5%
Chief influence	3%	5%
Government influence	1%	2%
NGO decision	6%	7%
Village needs	5%	5%
Number responding:	1,760	447

A final feature of the public lotteries approach has implications for analysis. In practice, targets (number of CDCs to be selected for the programme) were set for each bin and in general these targets were close to 50 per cent. Nevertheless, the exact targets vary between bins, sometimes because of integer problems (in some three-village bins, just one village was selected, in others, two) and sometimes because of the programmatic needs to have larger numbers of treated CDCs in different regions. The result is that not every unit has the same propensity to enter the programme. In other words, units in different bins were selected with different probabilities (but units in a given bin were selected with the same probabilities). Comparing raw outcomes in treatment and control CDCs would produce a biased estimate of the effect of treatment, since treatment CDCs for bins where many communities were selected into treatment would be over represented, distorting the comparison of outcomes. We take account of this fact by applying inverse propensity score weights to every unit, reflecting the inverse of the share of units from each lottery bin that were targeted for treatment, and hence the inverse of the probability that this particular unit was selected.³⁵

³⁵ If p_j is the probability of being assigned to treatment then the inverse propensity weight is $1/p_j$ for treatment units and $1/(1-p_j)$ for control units. In practice, targets were set so that there were

What programme components are studied?

As described in the section What did Tuungane do?, the social interventions took place at the village (VDC) level, while much of the economic investment activity took place subsequent to these social interventions and at the community (CDC) level. The research focuses squarely on the first component, the VDC projects, and the timing of the research, illustrated in Figure 19, below, reflects this focus. There are principled and pragmatic reasons for focusing on the VDC component. The principled reason is that, at this level, all the major social interventions took place and these components are broadly seen as the key innovative components of the *Tuungane* design. By implementing research after the implementation of the social interventions but before the implementation of the major CDC projects, the concerns of a complex treatment (conflating economic and social interventions, though still present) are mitigated somewhat. The practical reason is that the CDC projects were to be followed almost immediately by a new round of *Tuungane* II interventions, including new social interventions, and it would not have been possible to implement data collection between these rounds of projects.

The first implication of this for interpretation of the results, particularly the welfare results, is that the study does not capture effects of the CDC projects, which financially account for a very large share of the *Tuungane* I envelope. The second implication is that the project was, in some sense, live during the measurement phase. Thus, insofar as respondents felt that the measurement was associated with the programme (as described below, care was taken to minimise this risk), this may result in a social desirability bias in responses.

As far as possible we sought to time the research to be a set interval after the project start in a particular lottery bin (that is, the date of the lottery). Logistic concerns made it impossible to do this exactly but the final timing, as shown, in Figure 19, below, is largely consistent with this goal. To do this perfectly the data collection would have had to take place over more than two years. The implication for interpretation is that we seek to assess the impact of *Tuungane* three years out from project onset (the median gap between lotteries and the onset of research is 1,081 days with a standard deviation of 192 days).

often more control units than treated units and so, to maximise efficiency in data collection, we under sampled from control CDCs and modified weights accordingly. Thus if, for example, there were three units in a bin and one were assigned to treatment, the propensity score weights would be 3 on the treated unit and 3/2 on the control units. If, in practice, we randomly selected only one control unit for research then the weights on control units would be $2 \times 3/2 = 3$, resulting in identical weights for the one treatment and one control unit in our sample.


Figure 19 Timing of research implementation relative to project implementation

Note: The thick black line shows the period of implementation of the first stage of *Tuungane*, including the implementation of VDC projects. The continuing thinner black line shows the period of implementation of CDC projects. In each case lines are marked by the start and end dates of the median VDC in a *chefferie* (or, in urban areas, *secteur*). The black lines show the median duration of the research, from the median start date in a *chefferie* to the median end date.

A second feature of the design bears emphasis. The research sought to examine social effects of *Tuungane* and for this we need to specify the level at which we believe social effects operate. In practice, it is not possible to examine effects at the level of VDC or CDC areas if only for the practical reason that these units have no meaning in the control areas. More substantively, outside of the context of the *Tuungane* programme, these units have no meaning in treatment areas either and so looking for effects at this level has unclear external validity. Instead we sought to measure effects primarily within LLUs at the level of small natural settlements (although some measures gather information on relations with other villages or with higher levels of government). The principle behind seeking effects at this level, or at levels other than the VDC and CDC, is that the programme works, not simply through the creation of particular institutions for particular groups (say a committee), but more abstractly through changing the values and practices of individuals, which then has an effect in multiple fora.

Ex ante hypotheses and changes to analysis

The results provided here are true hypothesis tests in the sense that hypotheses were developed *ex ante* (in 2007) and specified without reference to evidence on treatment effects. Moreover, the core analysis provided here was developed and coded by the research team without accessing actual data on treatment and circulated in advance in a mock report.³⁶ This differs significantly from an approach in which researchers craft precise questions inductively as they examine the data. The latter approach is much more likely to yield significant results, although the reliability of results generated in this way is weaker.³⁷

This final report differs from the mock report in five ways, which we describe below:

At the request of IRC, two extra analyses are included. First, in Table 24, estimates of male dominance were added alongside estimates of chief dominance and, second, an assessment of the gender variation effect on attitudes towards women and governance was added as Section 6.4 Results: effects of gender parity variation. In neither case was the request based on knowledge of outcomes on these items.

Second, we altered the test on the effect of *Tuungane* on the propensity to complain conditional on funds missing. In our analysis plan we sought to estimate the marginal effect of *Tuungane* after accounting for the effect of the share of funds missing on complaints (technically we looked for the marginal effect of *Tuungane*, controlling for funds missing). In the final analysis we sought to examine how *Tuungane* affects the propensity to complain in light of funds missing (technically we looked for the interactive effect of *Tuungane* and funds missing). This approach, we feel, is more faithful to the hypotheses being examined; however, we note that significant results were found under the revised approach but not under the original approach.

Third, the index on health information flows examined in Table 17 was changed to focus only on items that were provided to peers (excluding items provided uniquely to chiefs). This was to reflect the intention of the original measure but produces no substantive effect on results.

³⁶ See: <u>http://cu-csds.org/projects/postconflict-development-in-</u> congo/20110307 drc registration/.

³⁷ See Ioannidis (2005) on *Why Most Published Research Findings Are False*, and Humphreys *et al.* (2012).

Fourth, for a number of complex tables we added summary analyses, generally mean effects analysis, as described in the Mean effects and average indices (in Section 5). These make for easier interpretation of the multiple results described in given tables. In particular, in situations where positive results are found on some items and not on others, the average effect gives a determination of whether the average effect is significant. This practice, used in Kling *et al.* (2006), has also been adopted in the analyses of other CDR programmes, notably in Casey *et al.* (2011), Fearon *et al.* (2011) and Beath *et al.* (2011).

Fifth, the final summary table (Table 38) reports summary significance of tables based on the significance of mean effects measures or indices, wherever these exist. This allows for simpler assessment of overall patterns. Thus, if some items register as significant but the average effect does not, the summary table reports no overall significant effect.

Independence of the research team

The IRC provided considerable support to this research and in particular shared databases, contracted with the universities of Lubumbashi and Bukavu to implement data gathering and provided funding for field costs for the Columbia University team (conversely Columbia University also provided funding through a sub-grant to IRC to support a share of the research costs). Two consultants hired by the IRC worked closely with the Columbia University team on oversight, sharing databases. The IRC and CARE staff implemented Step C of RAPID. Moreover, the IRC provided input at multiple points into the research design and analysis plan. Despite the overall engagement of the IRC and CARE, the research team was substantively independent. First, at no point during the research did any of the Columbia University team receive remuneration from the IRC or its partners for their work on this research. Second, although the IRC provided input into the analysis plan, they did so with no information on estimated effects. Third, although the IRC has provided comments on this report, by advance agreement, the IRC has had no editorial control over what is included and how results are interpreted.

Threats to validity

We identify a number of possible threats to the validity of the results presented here.

Attrition and missing responses

We discussed this in Appendix C.

Noncompliance

A second threat to the validity of the interpretations offered here is noncompliance, in the sense that areas that were selected by lottery to form part of *Tuungane* did not (and areas that were not selected, in fact, did form a part). From our survey data approximately one in seven chiefs either deny that *Tuungane* took place in a *Tuungane* area, or claim that it did take place when, according to records, it did not. These are expected to be lower than the direct effect of participating in *Tuungane*, since it includes villages that were selected and did not participate. For 229 possibly ambiguous cases, including all those with discrepancies between our data and chief reports, we asked IRC to confirm whether the project did or did not take place in these areas. IRC records of where *Tuungane* did take place matched our records of where *Tuungane* ought to have taken place in 77 per cent of cases. This suggests that the discrepancy is due either to weak impact, poor recall by chiefs or enumeration error. The check leaves 51 cases out of 806 of possible noncompliance and/or database error. For this analysis we use our

database measure of units selected by lottery, which, assuming our database is correct, can be interpreted as intent to treat effects (albeit with a very high compliance rate). In robustness tests we report results under the assumption that our databases are incorrect, that the IRC data is correct, and there is no failure of compliance. Our results are generally unaffected by this check.

Heterogeneity

As seen in Figure 19, there is heterogeneity both in the timing and length of project implementation, and the timing and length of data collection relative to project implementation. Broadly, the research schedule sought to follow the timing of the start data of implementation of *Tuungane* in each area, although the research schedule was more compressed. While the timing of project initiation spanned approximately two years (with the first lottery date being in July 2007 and the last in April 2009), the data gathering spanned approximately one year (with the first village that was visited with Step A of RAPID in October 2010 and the last villages visited for Step A in October 2011). Thus, in general, and by design of the research, areas that launched late also had a shorter lag between start and measurement. The median gap was 1,185 days, and 90 per cent of cases had a gap between 871 and 1,202 days. These timing decisions, however, all took place at the level of lottery bins, all units in lottery bin areas were first exposed to the project at the same time (although projects started at different times) and were visited by the research team at the same time, thus ensuring strong balance in timing issues between treatment and control areas at the bin level. The implication of this heterogeneity is that the results should be seen as the average of a set of experiments that varied in time to measurement.

Spillover effects

The final concern we note is that *Tuungane* may produce spillover effects across communities. If part of the effect of *Tuungane* was to improve outcomes in control areas, then this added contribution of the project would lead to estimates of smaller, rather than larger, programme effects.³⁸ Three features, however, suggest that this is not likely. First, assuming indirect effects are weaker than direct effects, strong treatment effects would result in smaller but still positive estimated effects. Second, in this case communities are comprised of clusters of villages, meaning that most treated villages are surrounded by treated villages and control villages by control villages. Third, populations in control areas reported very low levels of knowledge about *Tuungane*. In later analyses we hope to exploit features of the randomisation in order to further assess the plausibility of such spillovers. Finally, we have undertaken an analysis in which, rather than estimating the effect of participation in *Tuungane*, we estimate the effect of distance from the nearest *Tuungane* village (conditional on remoteness) and find that results are changed little.³⁹

³⁸ Note that there are possible related concerns that control areas were directly treated by elements of *Tuungane*. For example, a small component of *Tuungane* involved radio programming that could be received by both control and treatment areas. Properly speaking, this is not a spillover but rather the application of a component of the programme across areas. Insofar as such programming has effects, the implication is that our results should be interpreted as the effects of the village level activities over and above any general effects that result from radio programming. ³⁹ In further work we can use a design-based, rather than modelling, approach, to seek further evidence on spillover effects.

References

Barron, P, Humphreys, M, Paler, L and Weinstein, J, 2009. *Community based Reintegration in Aceh*. Indonesian Social Development Papers. No. 12.

Beath, A, Christia, F and Enikolopov, R, 2011. *Elite Capture of Local Institutions: Evidence from a Field Experiment in Afghanistan*. Working paper.

Bowles, S and Gintis, H, 2004. *Persistent Parochialism: Trust and Exclusion in Ethnic Networks.* Journal of Economic Behaviour and Organisation, 55(1): 1–23.

Casey, K, Glennerster, R and Miguel E, 2011. *Reshaping Institutions: Evidence on External Aid and Local Collective Action.* Working paper.

Chattopadhyay, R and Duflo, E, 2004. *Women As Policy Makers: Evidence from a Randomized Policy Experiment In India*. Econometrica, Vol. 72, No. 5 (September), 1,409–1,443.

Fearon, JD, Humphreys, M and Weinstein JM, 2011. *Democratic Institutions and Collective Action Capacity*. Working Paper. Columbia University.

Humphreys, M, Sanchez de la Sierra, R and van der Windt, P, 2013. *Fishing, Commitment, and Communication: A Proposal for Comprehensive Nonbinding Research Registration.* Political Analysis, 21(1), 1–20.

Ioannidis, JPA, 2005. *Why Most Published Research Findings are False*. PLoS medicine 2 (8), 696–701.

IRC, 2006. *Communities Sowing The Future Of Congo*. Project document submitted to DFID on 14th November 2006. Mimeo.

IRC, 2012. Tuungane Phase I (2007–2010): IRC's achievements in Community Driven Reconstruction in DR Congo. Mimeo.

Khwaja, AI, 2004. *Is Increasing Community Participation Always a Good Thing?* Journal of the European Economic Association, 2, (2–3), pp.427–436, April–May 2004.

Kling, JR, Liebman JB, and Katz LF, 2007. *Experimental Analysis of Neighborhood Effects*. Econometrics 75 (1), 83–119.

Mansuri, G and Rao, V, 2004. *Community-Based and -Driven Development: A Critical Review.* World Bank Research Observer, 19(1): 1–39.

Mansuri, G and Rao, V, 2013. *Localizing Development: Does Participation Work?* World Bank Policy Report.

Moyo, D, 2009. Dead Aid. New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux.

Miguel, E and Kremer, M, (2004). *Worms: identifying impacts on education and health in the presence of treatment externalities*. Econometrica, Vol. 72, No. 1 (January) 159–217.

Nunn, N, 2008. *The Long-Term Effects of Africa's Slave Trades*. Quarterly Journal of Economics, 123(1): 139–76.

Olken, B, 2007. *Monitoring Corruption: Evidence from a Field Experiment in Indonesia*. Journal of Political Economy 115 (2), pp.200–249, April 2007.

Putnam, R, (with Leonardi, R and Nanetti, R) 1993. *Making Democracy Work: Civic Traditions in Modern Italy*. Princeton: Princeton University Press.

Samii, C and Aronow, PM, 2012. *On equivalencies between design-based and regression-based variance estimators for randomized experiments*. Statistics & Probability Letters, Volume 82, Issue 2, February, pp.365–370.

World Bank, 2009. *Community-Driven Development: Delivering the Results People Need*. IDA at work. [online] Available at http://siteresources.worldbank.org/IDA/Resources/IDA-CDD.pdf

Publications in the 3ie impact evaluation report series

The following reports are available from <u>http://www.3ieimpact.org/publications/3ie-impact-evaluations/</u>

The promise of preschool in Africa: A randomised impact evaluation of early childhood development in rural Mozambique, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 1. Martinez, S, Naudeau, S and Pereira, V (2012)

A rapid assessment randomised-controlled trial of improved cookstoves in rural Ghana, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 2. Burwen, J and Levine, DI (2012)

The GoBifo project evaluation report: Assessing the impacts of community-driven development in Sierra Leone, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 3. Casey, K, Glennerster, R and Miguel, E (2013)

Does marginal cost pricing of electricity affect groundwater pumping behaviour of farmers? Evidence from India, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 4. Meenakshi, JV, Banerji, A, Mukherji, A and Gupta, A (2013)

Impact evaluation of the non-contributory social pension programme 70 y más in Mexico, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 5. Rodríguez, A, Espinoza, B, Tamayo, K, Pereda, P, Góngora, V, Tagliaferro, G, Solís, M (2014)

The impact of daycare on maternal labour supply and child development in Mexico, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 6. Angeles, G, Gadsden, P, Galiani, S, Gertler, P, Herrera, A, Kariger, P and Seira, E (2014)

Social and economic impacts of Tuungane: final report on the effects of a communitydriven reconstruction programme in the Democratic Republic of Congo, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 7. Humphreys, M, Sanchez de la Sierra, R, van der Windt, P (2013)

Paying for performance in China's battle against anaemia, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 8. Zhang, L, Rozelle, S and Shi, Y (2013)

No margin, no mission? Evaluating the role of incentives in the distribution of public goods in Zambia, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 9. Ashraf, N, Bandiera, O and Jack, K (2013)

Truth-telling by third-party audits and the response of polluting firms: Experimental evidence from India, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 10. Duflo, E, Greenstone, M, Pande, R and Ryan, N (2013)

An impact evaluation of information disclosure on elected representatives' performance: evidence from rural and urban India, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 11. Banerjee, A, Duflo, E, Imbert, C, Pande, R, Walton, M, Mahapatra, B (2014)

Targeting the poor: evidence from a field experiment in Indonesia, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 12. Atlas, V, Banerjee, A, Hanna, R, Olken, B, Wai-poi, M and Purnamasari, R (2014)

In recent years, community-driven reconstruction (CDR) programmes have aimed to promote local development in post-conflict settings. Despite their growing popularity, there is little rigorous evidence to indicate their effectiveness. To help plug this evidence gap, this impact evaluation used a randomised-controlled trial design to assess the impact of *Tuungane*, a CDR programme in the Democratic Republic of Congo. The findings suggest a need to reassess the effectiveness of the CDR model and focus on more fundamental questions. The International Rescue Committee, the implementing agency, has subsequently launched a programme of research to further investigate the implicit and explicit theoretical assumptions of CDR programming and intends to apply this learning to future programme and evaluation design.

Impact Evaluation Series

International Initiative for Impact Evaluation c/o Global Development Network 2nd Floor, West Wing, ISID Complex Plot No. 4, Vasant Kunj Institutional Area New Delhi – 110070 India

3ie@3ieimpact.org Tel: +91 11 4323 9494



www.3ieimpact.org